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PROPOSED WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON LIBRARY
AND INFORMATION SCIENCES

TUESDAY, JULY 24, 1073
U.S. Sevrate,

SuscoMMmITTEE ON EpUCATION
ofF THE CoMMITTEE ON LaBoR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
. Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:01 a.m., in room
4232, Dirksen Office Building, Senator Claiborne Pell, subcommittee
chairman, presiding.

Present: Senator Pell. :

Senator PerL. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Education on
Senate Joint Resolution 40 will come to order. The measure we are
discussing today will authorize and request the President to call a
‘White House Conference on Library and Information Sciences in 1976.
It occurred to me that during the bicentennial year, the Nation should
celebrate one of our great cultural strengths—our system of public and
private libraries. ' ,

The' White House Confererze on Libraries would succinctly shovy
the accomplishments of our library system in the past and chart the
course for the future. Today’s witnesses will discuss the accomplish-
ments of the past, the need for a White House Conference, its cost, and
what we hope to achieve by such a conference. =

At this point I order printed in the record 2 copy of Senate Joint
Resolution 40, comments by the Library of Congress, and the com-
ments by the administration on this legislation.

[The information referred to follows:]

(1)




2

Mo CONGRESS
lst Sesstox S J RES 40
[ ) [ ] [ ]

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

JaNuary 26,1973

Mr, Prru introduced the following joint resolution; which was read twice and
referred to the Committee on Labor and Public Welfure \

JOINT RESOLUTION

To anthorize and request the President to eall & White House

Conference on Library and Information Sciences in 1976.

Whereas aceess to information. and idens is indispensable to the
development of human potential, the advancement of civili-
zation, and the continuance of enlightened self-govermnent;

and

Whereas the preservation and dissemination of information and
idens iy the primary purpose and funetion of libraries and

information centers ; and

Whereas the growth and augmentation of the Nation’s ibrarig:
and information centers are essentia. if all Americans are to
have reasonable access to adequate services of libraries and

- information centers; and -

I

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



2
Whereas new achievements in technology offer a potential for

enabling libraries and information centers to serve the public

more fully, expeditiously, and economically ; and

Whereas maximun realization_of the potential inlerent in the
use of advanerd tcc]inology by libraries and information
centers requires cooperation througl planning for, and
coordination of, the services of llwaries and information

centers; and

Whereas the National Commission on Libraries and Inforriation
Science is developing plans for meeting national needs for li-
brary and information services and for coordinating activities

to mee$ those needs; and

Whereas productive recommendations for expandiug access to
libraries and information services will require public under-
standing and support as well as that of public and. private .
li:br"&ries and information centers: Now, therefore, be it

1 Resolved by the Senale and House of Representatives
of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

That (a) the President of the United States is authorized

W W N

to call & White Iouse Conference on Libmry and Informa-

5 tion Services in 1976.

6 (h) (1) The purpose of the White TTouse Conference
7 on Library and Information Services (hereinafter referred
8 to as the “Conference’) shall be to develop recommenda-
9 tions for the further improvement of the Nation’s libraries

10 and information centers, in accordance with the policies set

1t forth in the preamble to this joint resolution.



3

1 (2) The confercnce shall be composed of, and bring

2 together—

3 . (A) representatives of local, statewide, and na-

4 tional institutions, agencies, organizations, and associa-

5 tions which provide library and information services to

6 the public;

7 - (B) representatives of educational institutions,

8 agencies, organizations, and associations (including pro-

9 fessional and scholarly associations for the advancement -

10 of education and research) ; | '
.11 (C) persons with special knowledge of, and spe-
12 cial competence with, technology as it may be used

13 . for the improvement of library and information serv-
14 ices;and |

15 (D) repiesentatives of the general public.

16 " (c} (1) The Conference shall be planned and con-
17 ducted under the direction of the Nutiobnal Commission on
18 Libr;lries and Information Science (hereinafter referred
19 to as the “Commission”) . All Federal departménts and
20 agencies shall cooperate with and give assistance to the
21 Commission in order to enable it to carry eut its responsi-
22 Dbilities under this joint resolution.

23 (2) In administering this joint resolution, the Com-
24  mission shall— :

25 (A) when .appropriate, request the cooperation
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4
_ and assistance of other Federal departments and agen-
eies in order to carry out its responsibilities; ‘

(B) make technical and financial assistance (by
grant, contrfict, or otherwise) available to the States
to enable them to organize and conduet conferences and
other meetings in order to prepare for the Co‘nfercncc;
and

(C) prepare and make available background‘mnte-
rials for the use of delegates to the Conference and as-
sociated State conferences, and prepare and distribute
such reports of the Conferci:ce as may be appropriate.
(d) A final report of the Conference, containing sneh

findings and recommendations as may be made by the

Conference, shall be submitted to the President not later

than one lundred and twenty days fo_]]owing. the close of

_ the Conference. Such report shall be submitted to the Coon-

gress not later than one hundred and twenty days after the
date of the adjournment of the Conference, which final report-
shall be made public and, within ninety days after its re-
ceipt by the President, transmitted tb the Con_gres;q to-
gether with a statement of the President containing the
President’s recommendations with respeet to such report.

(e) (1) Theie is hereby established an advis.ry com-
mittee to the Conference coﬁposed of twenty-eight members,

appointed by the President, which shuu advise and assist the
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National Commission in planning and conducting  the

Conference.

(2) The President is anthorized to establish snch other
advisory and technical committees as may he necessary to
assist the Conferenee in carrying ont its functions.

(3) Members of any mumﬁittoe established under this
subscction who are not regular full-time officers or employees
of the United States shall, while attending to the husiness of
the Conference, be entitled to teceive compensation therefor
at a rate fixed hy the President but not exceeding $100 per
diem, meluding traveltime. Such members may, while away
from their homes or regular places of business, he allowed
travel expenses, including per diem in licn of subsistence, as
may be authorized under section 5703 of title 5, United States
Code, for persons in the Government service employed
intermittently. »

(f) For the purpose of this joint resolution, the term
“State” inclundes the District of Colunbia, the Common-
wealth of Puerto Rico, Guamn, American Samon, the " Virgin
Islands, and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands.

| (g) There is anthorized to be appropriated such sums as

may be necessary to carry out this joint resolution.



THE LIBRARIAN OF CONGRESS

WASHINGTON. D.C, 20540

August 10, 1973

Dear Senator Pell:

This is in response to your request for the
Library's views with respect to its participation in a
proposed White House Conference on Libraries.

The Library of Congress would be pleased to assist
the National Commission on Libraries and Information Science
in planning for such a conference and would be able to
provide in-depth position papers on problems facing libraries

on a national basis as well as provide consultants and
" discussion leaders to the conference itself. With respect
to the preparation of in-depth papers on matters relating
to libraries, we would need additional funding in order
that the day-to-day operation of the Library of Congress
did not suffer. I believe it would be fair to say that the
Library of Congress has the highest concentration of the
nation's talents with respect to library science, cataloging
and classification, reference and bibliographic services,
preservation of library materials, and the applications of
the developing technologie$~¥® library and information
services.

There are, of course, dozens of topics to which
" such a conference would want to address itself. The Library
of Gongress would be more appropriately involved in topics
relating to national library service. There are several
areas that I believe would be of major concern to libraries
in 1976. (Some of these were discussed at the time that the
National Advisory Commission on Libraries was in existence.)
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Technical Processing and ﬁ;lated Services
Centralized Cataloging

The problem is the high cost of cataloging, the
scarcity of trained catalogers (particularly of those
equipped to analyze foreign publications), and the lack
of cataloging data for the large quantity of new foreign
publications, supplied in convenient form and on a timely
basis.

The problem has only partially been solved by the
National Program for Acquisitions and Catalcjing. Despite

limited funding, this program has already effected great

national savings through reducing duplication in catalouging
on a national basis. It provides information on the
availability of publications in those areas of the world

it now covers, makes library materials more rapidly
available to users, and promotes international bibliographic
standardization. The goal, of course, is to provide

prompt cataloging data for the remaining areas of the world.
The Library's Cataloging in Publication (CIP) Program

is providing notable assistance in including cataloging

data in books published in the United States.

Mach.ine-Readable Cataloging

The ever-increasing size of library collections and
the aeed of present day users for information in-depth
is rendering obsolete traditional means of access to )
sources of information. The problem is to find alternative
methods that will meet the need. .

One solution is, through the application of automation,
to produce catalog information on tape or other means which
is machine-readable and can be manipulated in a variety
of ways to produce speedy answers to intricate questions.

The Library's MARC (Machine-Readable Cataloging) Program

is the pioneer effort in this direction. It is making
possible the automation of the bibliographical apparatus
of the Library of Congress and of other research libraries.

-9 -



It is beginning to provide a wide range of computer-
produced bibliographical services to libraries of all
types. Additional uses of these tapes and services

need to be explored by libraries throughout this country.

3. Technical Services Center

The catalog cards, proofsheets, catalogs in book
form, tapes with machine-readable cataloging data, lists
of subject headings, the classification systems, cataloging
rules, and other bibliographical products developed,
maintained, and made available by the Library of Congress
are the standard for libraries, not only in the United
States but in many other countries as well. They are
increasingly used by other libraries and information
centers but they are not being utilized with maximum
effectiveness because of lack of training on the part
of their users. This is particularly true in the field
of automated technical services, a recent develof ient
and one requiring specialized training.

As the national library and the leader in its
field, the Library of Congress could do much toward
solving this problem by establishing a national center
with two continuing functions: (1) providing on-site
information to librarians and information specialists
in Library of Congress technical services techniques
and procedures, with major emphasis on their automation;
and (2} collecting information on the needs of libraries
and information centers and informing them and their
users through meetings, institutes, demonstration visits,
publications, and other media about the technical services
available to them from the national library.

3

4, National Serials Service

Because of their greater timeliness, serials are
far more important to research, scientific investigations,
and scholarly interests in general than are monographs
which, at least in the fields of science and technology,’
are likely to be out of date as soon as they are published.
But the vast number of serial publications, their frequently

-3 -
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ephemeral character, overlapping of content, and other

factors make them difficult to acquire and control.

A nativnal serials service could go a long way"
toward alleviating these difficulties. Its functions
should include: (1) acquisition of serials of interest
to libraries and information centers; (2) creation and
maintenance of a staadard, multi-purpose, national
record for all serials acquired; (?) timely distribution
of information about serials in boxh machine-readabile
and printed form; (4) establishment of a speedy and
efficient lending, photocopy, and faesimile center;

(5) development of a network of regional centers; and

(6) coordination of abstracting and indexing services.

Some beginning steps have been taken along these lines.

An example of this is the establishment of the National
Serials Data Program, a program of the Library of Congress,
the National Agricultural Library, and the National
Library of Medicine. Currently a national data base in
machine-readable form on serial publications is being

" developed for the use of the various communities in

library and information services. Also the Center for
Research Libraries has established a lending library
for serials. A vast amount, however, remains to be
done before the problem is solved.

Retrospective Converéibn of Cataloging Records

Libraries and information centers will be forever
dependent on two systems, manual and machine, if their
data bases are built solely in terms of current and
future cataloging. The need for conversion of retro-
spective records at least from 1960 forward has been
recognized by many institutions. Some conversion has
been accomplished on an unplanned basis. The result is
costly duplicate keying of records that are non-standard
and of little or no utility in a national framework.

To solve the problem there should be a program for
retrospective conversion at the national level which would
result in records that are consistent in data content and

-4 -
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format and that are useful for all the nation's libraries.
Included would be _he adaptation of foreign language
machine-readable reccrds produced by institutions in
other countries, thus roducing the total cost and effort
required. ' :

Bibliogggphical Control of State and Local Government
Publications

The Monthly Checklist of State Publications, compiled
by the Library of Congress, annually lists some 25,000
documents published by agencies of State governments but
it is estimated that an equal number of documents fail to
reach the Library of Congress. There is no comparable
checklist of the publications of towns, cities, and
counties, These publications of government agencies below
the national level contain much valuable information which
is largely lost because it is not called to the attention
of those who might use it.

A program should be established which would place the
responsibility for the bibliographical control of State
and local publications at appropriate State and local
levels and would support the cooperative procedures
required to complete acquisitions and bibliographic
coverage, Involved would be a unit at the Library of
Congress, in its role as the national library. This unit
would work with State and local librarians, develcping
standardized cataloging and control techniques, encouraging
the adoption of State laws requiring the deposit of State
and local documents, and supporting regional efforts in
every possible way. Such a program could transform the
scene in a comparatively few years.

Library of Last Resort

Federal agencies and offices annually transfer to
the Library of Congress over 2 million pieces of library
material. This material is screened to help fill gaps
in the Library's collections. But, due to lack of
space and staff, the Library is forced to dispose of
much of this material soon after receipt without roalizing

~5
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its full potential.

In view of the high degree of specialization of
many Federal agencies and of the specialized publications
sources to which they have access, the Library of Congress
should be designated as 'library of last resort' for
important c¢cr unique materials transferred from other
Government agencies. A program should be funded which
would give all Federal agencies the option of transferring
materials for permanent retention, cataloging, and service
by the Library of Congress. The Library, if provided with
the necessary resources, would assume responsibility for
the processing, permanent custody, and loan of the
transferred materials.

Surplus Publications Pool

In an average year, several million pieces of
material from a variety of sources come to the Library
of Congress. A substantial portion of them become surplus
to the Library's needs because they are duplicates, have
been replaced by microfilm copies, have completed their
use as copies for temporary service, and for other reasons.
These surplus publications are employed in the Library's
exchange program, transferred to other Federal libraries,
or donated to educational institutions throughout the
United States. However, lack of shelf room frequently
makes it necessary to discard surplus duplicates before
adequate efforts have been made to determine their
possible usefulness to other libraries, either in or
out of the Federal establishment.

A program should be funded which would permit the
full exploitation of these materials. Under this program
the materials would be shelved, advertised, and held
long enough to assure the matching of availability and
need. Given a reasonable amount of space and a small
staff to organize, list, pack, and ship these duplicate
publications, a major contribution to the library economy
of the country would be achieved for a rather small
expenditure of funds.

-6-
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Librarians and information scientists are more
and more aware of the need to exploit this nation's
library resources by providing guides, directories, and
other bibliographic tools for the library user. Therefore,
the Library of Congress would be a major participant in
discussions of the problems and the needs of the future.

" Reference and Related Services
Bibliographic and Reference Services

Much of the Federal funding in recent years for
centralized library services has been directed toward
the acquisition and cataloging of current publications
from various parts of the world to assure adequate,
controlled coverage of materials of research importance.
While these efforts are basic to national library resources,
there are further needs for exploitation of these resources.
Mo.e in-depth studies are needed so that the resources are
more readily available to all classes of users. A national
bibliographic effort should be :onsidered under which the
Library of Congress and other research libraries will
coordinate their programs for bibliographic compilations

. based upon the strengths and specialities of their

collections. A national effort will reduce the amount of
duplicative effort and will result in greater productivity
with available resources.
At the same time there is an obvious need in American
libraries for the development of a national reference
network, beginning with the local library, extending to
State and regional libraries; and then to the national
libraries. Some aspects of this network have already been
estahlished in the States under the encouragement of
Federal funding, but the necessary next step is to build
on present efforts to include the national libraries.
These libraries would serve as resource centers in the
system, to provide reference service when local and
regional resources had been tried without success. The
traditional reference and specialized pibliographic
services would be provided, within broad parameters of

-7 -
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service. A natural extension c¢f this reference service

is the referral service, based upon the Library of Congress
experience with its National Referral Center for Science
and Technology. This concept recognized the fact that
libraries are not always the best sources for some types
of information, but at least they can mainlain files of
information sources on a current basis so as to refer
inquirers to the best scurce. The products of this

service are individual referrals as well as frequent
publication of lists of information sources.

Another area of reference service that has not been
developed adequately in libraries is that of access to
the growing body of information maintained only in computex
data files. A number of Government information resources--
for example, at AEC, NASA, and the Census Bureau--contain
extremely useful bibliographic or statistical information
that could be invaluable for some types of research. Very
few ‘libraries have t-e computer facilities for using these
data files, and even fewer have the resources to afford
to exploit them. Study should be given as to the most
economical means of providing these libraries with
information in computerized data banks, e.g. through
regional networks and the national libraries.

One specialized area of bibliographic concern that

has not received the attention that it should is in the

area of legal materials. The Library of Congress would
be happy to assist in plannirg a section on the subject
of legal library resources. This could include the
following:

Use of Legal Reference and Research Sources
and Techniques.

Instruction, guides, bibliographies, and
other aids to the use of legal literature by
the bench and bar, laymen, prisoners, and other’
users.

-8-
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Location and Use of Foreign‘LaW Materials.

Providing translations, abstracts, digests,
indexes, updating, and other forms of handling
foreign law codes and legislation. Also,
preparing union catalogs and union lists.

Access to Legal Information.

Aiding in gaining greater access to legal
information by the formation of legal refercnce
and research centers and systems, and inter-
library resource and information use. °

Consultation and Advisory Services.

Providing expert gnidance in the establishment,
maintenance, and administration of law collections.
This could include seminars, institutes, formal

" training programs, and on-site reports for both
general and law libraries as well as the compilation
of basic checklists.,

Acquisifions of Foreign Legai Material.

Cooperative efforts in coordiﬁating acquisitions
of foreign legal material toward universal coverage
and selection guides in foreign areas.

Data Collection and Retrieval: the Inter-
relationship Between Legal Information,
Legal Research, and Computer Technology.

' This would involve: the identification of the
legal information needs of various groups of users
in our society; identification of the existing

" sources of law; assessing the present availability
of legal information against the use and need of
legal information by the various groups of users;
and applicaticn of technology to make the needed
legal information readily available to user needs.

-0 .-
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National Library Resources System

The quality of library service available to a
citizen of the United States depends to a large extent
upon where he lives. Some States have good library
resources, While other States are unable to supply
the basic services readers need because of limited
resources of both funds and library materials. Even
States having some of the best libraries in the country
have disparities in service within their boundaries
bechuse of limited coordination of local programs. In
recent years a number of States have passed legislation

. designed to correct these disparities and to ensure

all citizens access to essential public library services.
Typically, this legislation has assigned to the State
library the responsibility for developing reference and
information networks and for working with the libraries
within the State to equalize the available service by
setting up area library service organizaticns that are
willing to make their books available to others across
the State. '

Through a statewide system, with the State library
at its center, the citizens have access to a vast
collection of library materials within the State, or,
if needed, from libraries outside of the State. For
materials available in the Statg, there are often
liberalized rules of loan and retention. These systems
are usually supported by bibliographic sources available
in local libraries and are linked by communications
networks among various libraries.

Although State agencies (usually State libraries)
have been assuming leadership roles to bring about
organized efforts among public, academic, and special
libraries to give better interlihrary loan service
within their respective States, their efforts are still
limited by the available ook collections. For this
reason, State networks must look to the larger collections
of the nmational libraries when they are uvnable to find
certain items in the combined collections of the 1ibraries
in their own States.
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A large-scale approach to the problem of library
resources would be the development of a total national
system, managed by the Library of Congress or another
Federally supported library agency, and utilizing the
resources of all libraries in the nation. Some study
is currently under way on this problem, but a much
broader-based effort is needed if the nation's library
resources are to be fully available to all its citizens.

Library Programs for the Blind and Physically Handicapped
Support of Regional Libraries

Whenever there has been a breakdown or failure in
service to the blind and physically handicapped in any
of the regional libraries in the various States, the
complaints from readers and others who support their
needs (Congressmen,etc.) have naturally been directed
to the Library of Congress. This has beéen natural
because it is the Library's program by statute, which
has made it the Library's responsibility to supply the
library materials, machines, along with consultation
and advisory service to the regional libraries.

The rapid growth of the service over the years
hai: been complicated by ever increasing demands for
ser rice in many States across the nation which have

" goue unmet because the regional libraries have not had

adequate funding. The drying up of Library Services’
and Construction Act funds has further complicated the
situvation. Study should be given to means to adequately
fund these libraries, whether through the Library of
Congress or through another Federal agency.

Production of Reading Material: Expansion of
Present Programs '

The Library of Congress could increase the production
of reading material for the blind and physically handicapped
to provide in usable format any material currently available
to sighted and non-handicapped readers; it would aim to
add more titles to the annual list of titles in recorded or

-11 -




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

18 .

other formats. The Library also feels the need to meet

the requests of other handicapped readers. For example,
many readers who are physically handicapped (as defined

by the governing statute) but hsse adequate eyesight are
requesting easy-~to-use reading materials in new formats,
i.e., projection books in microfiche, roll film in cassette,
and multi-lens plates. These new reading formats require
innovative projection~type equipment. The Division for

the Blind and Physically Handicapped has been investigating
and testing several projection equipment prototypes.

There is also a great need for increasing production

- of reading matter on request. Increased cooperation and

coordination in this area of the work among volunteer
groups can be achieved through a strengthening of the
Library's volunteer program. This program should provide
a systematic and speedy flow of materials produced in
braille and recorded sound, particularly in the area of

* single copy requests. A strengthened program would not

only improve the cooperative efforts among the volunteers

to increase the availability of this kind of reading
material but also would reduce duplication. Adequately
financed, this volunteer organization should provide funds
for organizational meetings, advisory and consultation
conferences, an effective and continued recruiting schedule,
a good training program, and travel.

An additional way in which the current program might
be expanded is in its coverage of users receiving the
service. The current program is limited to those who are
blind or having physical handicaps, but there is a known

" need for reading material for those--usually children--

with emotional or related problems (not specifically of

a physical origin) that affect the ability to read noérmal
printed material. To satisfy this need would require a
concerted effort of educational and library experts to
create the appropriate and effective reading substitutes
or reading aids. Because of the close relationship with
the present program of the Library of Congress for the
blind and physically handicapped, it would seem logical
to build upon this program, but in close cooperation with
other librarians” and experts.

-13 -
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The Preservation of Library Materials

The rapid deterioration of materials in the
nation's libraries is a cause for increasing concern.
Within the last few years librarians have begun to
realize the erormity of the problem but, as yet, have
failed to produce viable solutions except in scattered
instances. The problem may be divided into several
aspects, all of which should be considered on a national
basis: (1) Training of Conservators; (2) National Centerx
for the Conservation of Library and Archival Materials;
(3) Preservation Microfilming; and (4) National
Preservation Collection. '

Training of Conservators

A program devoted to this topic would be concerned
with: (1) the definition of the preservation problem—-
its causes, effects, magnitude, etc.; (2) the role of the
trained conservator (technical expert), and administrative
conservator (library administrator with a thorough
knowledge of conservation problems and practices, but not
the technical expertise to be a practicing conservator);
(3) presently available conservation training programs in
the United States; and (4) recommendations for training
programs for librarian/conservators.

National Center for the Conmservation of Library and
Archival Materials

Areas of concern would include: (1) the nature and
depth of the preservation problem; (2) major techmical
problems and their solutions;. (3) the research aspects;
(4) the practical aspects; (5) value of a national center;
and (6) the Library of Congress as a national center for
the preservation of library and archival materials.

Preservation Microfilming--A National Program

The following topics would be involved: >(1) the
need for a national program; (2) standards for preservation

microfilming--technical and bibliographic; (3) cooperative

~18 -
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selection programs; (4) master negative storage; and
(5) the Library of Congress' role in a national
preservation program.

"National Preservation Collection

The nature of the deterioration problem and the
case for a national preservation collection should be

‘pursued.

The Library of Congress could provide leadership
and guidance in each of the above proposed topics.
The Office of the Assistant Director for Preservation
would want to be involved in each of the subjects
proposed. In addition,the Photoduplication Service
would be involved in any discussion of preservation
microfilming and possibly in any discussion of a
National Preservation Collection.

Standardization in Library Automation

As the sophistication of hardware improves and
the uses of automation technology in the library
environment expand, there is an increasing need for
standardization for library and information services.

Because the mechanism for developing and:
implementing standards is not widely known or under-
stood, discussion of standardization might well begin
with a general review of the procedure from the
individual institutional level to the International
Standards Organization. Following this might be a
description of the mission, policies, and activities
of organizations in the field of standards development;
a,g. American National Standards Institute,;-National

.Bureau of Standards, and United Nations groups.

A more specific section should come next
wherein there would be an elaboration of the problems
of developing and using standards in the library and
information science environment.

-14 -
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The Library of Congress, as a national library
at the tocus of so much that goes on in the library
community, is the logical place for developing
innovative programs and standards. From its unique
position in the library world, the Library of Congress
can provide significant assistance in developing the
degree of standardization required for the successful
application of automation technology to library and
information retrieval projects.

Finally, a White House Conference on Libraries
would, no doubt, want to concern itself with the role .
of the Library of Congress as the national library, the -
effectiveness of present national services, and the planning
of future services, many of which are referred to above.
The Library of Congress could cooperate in this endeavor
by providing an up-dated position paper similar to the
one done for the National Advisory Commission on Libraries
and published in Libraries at Large.

These topics are not all inclusive, but these are
some of the major subjects for which the Library of Congress
could provide assistance and expertise for a White House
Conference on Libraries.

Sincerely yours,

L. Quincy Mumford
Librarian of Congress

The Honorable

Cliiborne Pell

Chairman, Senate Subcommittee on
Education, Committee on Labor and :
Public Welfare

United States Senate

Washington, D. C. 20510

-15 -



DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH. EDUCATION. AND WELFARE

Honorable Harrison A, Williams, Jr. R E c E I‘SE BG 1973
Chairman, Committee on

. Labor and Public Welfare
United States Senate "m‘g 7 m

Washington, D. ¢. 20510 Laber & Public
. wite Commitiee
Dear Mr. Chairman:

This letter is in response to your recent request for -.

report on S.J. Res. 40, a bill "To authorize and request

the President.to call a White House Conference on Library
_and Information Sciences in 1976."

The purpose of the Conference would be to develop recom-
mendations for the improvement of libraries and information
centers, The conference would be composed of librarians,
information specialists, educators, relevant technologists,
and representatives of the general public.

Planning and direction of the Conference would be carried

out by the National commission on Libraries and Information .
Science with cooperation and assistance from all Federal
departments., The Commission would make technical and
financial assistance available to the States for preparatory
meetings and conferences and prepare background material

for the use of delegates on the Federal and State levels.

wWithin 120 days of the close of the Conference, a report
would be submitted to the President and the Congress. )
Ninety days later, the President would be reguired to submit
to Ccongress a statement of recommendations regaraing the
report.

ERIC
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A 28 member advisory committee would be appointed by the
President to assist the National Commission in planning
and conducting the Conference.

S8.J. Res. 40 would authorize such sums as may be necessary
to carry out the terms of the resolution.

In certain circumstances, a White House Conference may serve
to fill a need for the exposure and examination of critical
and neglected problems of national concern. However, the
prestige of White House Conferences should not be diminished
by holding them in areas where existing forums are providing
an adequate opportunity for the identification and discussion
of issues and ideas, Nor should an opportunity for a
comprehensive examination of issues in their broad context

be wasted. cConferences should be concerned with specific
problems and subject areas in the context of the dynamics

of their relationship to the larger society.

We recognize that there are important issues in the field of
libraries and information science, Access to information is
necessary for an enlightened technol. ~ical society. The
dissemination of information is an area where we must always
seek improvements. -

However, we do not believe that the White House Conference
of Libraries and Information Sciences, as proposed in
S.J, Res. 40, is justifiable.

To the best of our knowledge, there is no evidence of critical
unresolved issues in libraries and information science that
cannot be handled through the existing channels of communications
in the field, i.e,, professional associations, meetings of

civic groups, and governmental and legislative processes

on all levels. Purther, the activities described in S.J.Res. 40
to be conducted by the proposed Conference would duplicate

the responsibilities of the National Commission on Libraries

and Information Science.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



24

Secondly, we think that a White House Conference solely on
the subject of libraries and information science would be
too narrowly focused, both in terms of the prestige of
such a conference and in terms of the considerable public
expenditures necessary for such a conference. This is
not to diminish the importance of libraries and informa-
tio;\hcignce but it does indicate that we believe that

.. these subjec¢ts should be examined as a part of the broader

‘“dfsue of education.

We are therefore strongly opposed to the enactment of
S. J. Res. 40,

We are advised by the Office of Management and Budget
that there is no objection to the presentation of this
report from the standpoint of the Administration's program.

Sancerely,

’/415/ Frank C. Carlusci
Acting TSerretary
pt.8

ERIC
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Senator PeLL. Qur first witness today is Frederick Burkhardt,
Chairman of the National Commission on Library and Information
Science. It is with particular pleasure that I welcome Chairman Burk-
kardt here for it was in this very room that we held hearings on my
bill which established the Commission, which I understand is doing
a fine job. I welcome him today.

STATEMENT OF FREDERICK BURKHARDT, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL
COMMISSION ON LIBRARIES AND INFORMATION SCIENCES; AC-
COMPANIED BY CHARLES STEVENS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Burknaror. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a great privilege
to be here.

My name is Frederick Burkhardt. I am president of the American
Council of Learned Societies and Chairman of the National Commis-
sion on Libraries and Information Science. In my appearance before
you today I represent the N itional Commission on Libraries and In-
formation Science and its 15 presidentially appointed members.

The Commission favors the White House Conference which is
called for in Senate Joint Resolution 40. It does so wholeheartedly
and in the expectation of useful results. We' favor this conference
because i will reinforce and strengthen the work being undertaken by
the National Commission on Libraries and Information Science, and
more especially because a White House Conference will draw the
attention of the American public to their libraries in a positive and
productive way. _

The National Commission on Libraries and Information Science is
charged by law to provide the President and the Congress, as well as
State and local governments, with advice and counsel that will bring
about adequate ibrary and information service for all. To fulfill this
charge the Commission has been given the authority to conduct studies
and surveys and to learn of the adequacies and deficier®ies of current
library and information service operations.

The Commission, in this connection, has held three day-long regional
" hearings in Chicago, San Francisco, and Atlanta, During the course
of these hearings the Commission has received written and oral testi-
mony from more than 400 witnesses. The testimony comprises a valu-
able outline of the types of ideas and concerns that would be the focal
points of discussion at a White House Conference.

The testimon s also reveals that there would be wide public interest
and participation in a national forum such as a White House Confer-
ence would provide. Access to information has become an articulated
demand of an educated citizenry. It is now generally realized that
information is a key factor in the Nation’s future productive capacity
and that access to information is essential for individual and national
progress. At present, access to information is not equally and freely
available to all, and there are many problems to be solved before effec-
tive access can be made available to all.

+There are financial, social, geographical, technological, and man
other obstacles. A White House Conference can come to grips w.it}z
some of these roadblocks and assist the National Commission on
Libraries and Information Science and other concerned agencies to
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overcome them through the intelligent application of good ideas. It
can highlight for the State, local, and Federal governments the im-
portance of providing improved physical, financial, and personnel
resources to meet information needs through improved library and
information services. A White House Conference will be a catalytic
agent and will speed the improvement of all types of libraries. It will
stimulate and help coordinate State and local library cooperative
activities. )

A White House Conference would be invaluable in planning for the
next 20 years. Our Commission is charged with providing a leader-
ship role in such national planning for information and library serv-
ices. No monolithic Federal arrangement of information services is
desirable nor would it be equal to the task. There must be a coopera-
tively developed network of libraries and other information services—
a cooperative effort that begins at the grassroots. As the Commission
proceeds with its effort to bring information services together to serve
the citizen, it needs the added thrust of local, State, and regional plan-
ning and action, and that thrust would be brought about by the pro-.
posed White House Conference.

Libraries are no longer self-sufficient. They cannot supply from a
single information store all of the materials needed by users. They
must, therefore, cooperate to bring information to the user and they
must do so in ways that eliminate or reduce the barriers between the
user and the information required. A White House Conference on
Library and Information Services is one important way to stimulate
this cooperation.

Senate Joint Resolution 40 honors the National Commission on
Libraries and Information Science by making it responsible for direct-
ing the White House Conference on Iyibra.r'y and Information Services.
The Commission will receive the assignment enthusiastically and begin
at once to carry out the details of planning and organization.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I shall be pleased to try to answer any
questions from you or the members of the committee.

I would like to say that I assume in the printed version-of-the-bitt
the title of it is a slip in the way it is stated, that it should read, “White
Conference on Library and Information Services” because that is the
way it reads in the bill itself, is that correct? :

Senator Perr.. We appreciate your thought. T am not sure if it is a
slip or if it is intentional. At any rate, we note your thought and thank
you for it.

Mr. Borknarpt. Our staff also, Mr. Chairman, has gone over the
text of the resolution and has a few suggestions to make, to bring the
text into conformity with previous legislation for White House con-
ferences. Most of them are rather technical and not substantive.

Senator PeLL. That would be very helpful. Maybe you could submit
that, and we will take that into consideration.

[The proposed changes made to S.J. Res. 49 follow:]
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930 CONGRESS
s 8., RES. 40
[ ] ® [

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

JANUARY 26,1973

Mr, Peck introduced the following joint resolution; which was read twice and
referred to the Committee on Labor and Public Welfare

§{Omit the part struck ti\rough and insert the part printed im italie)

JOINT RESOLUTION

To uuthorize and request the President to call a White House
Conference on Library and Information Sciences in 1976.

Whereas access fo information and ideas is indispensable to the
developfient of human potential, the advancement of civili-
zation, and the continuance of enlightened self-government ;
and

-

Whereas the preservation and dissemination of information and
ideas is the primary purpose and function of libraries and
information centers; and

Whereas the growth and augmentation of the Nation’s libraries
and infornmtion centers are essential if all Americans are to
have reasonable access to adequate services of libraries and
infoi'mution centers; and
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Whereas new achievements in technology offer a potential for

enabling libraries and information centers to serve the public
more fully, xpeditiously, and economically; and

Whereas maximum realization of the potential inherent in the

use of advanced technology by libraries and information
centers requires cooperation through . plamning for, and

coordination of,” the services of Hbraries and information
centers; and

Whereas the National Commission on Libraries and Information

Science is developing plans for meeting national needs for li-
brary and information services and for coordinating activities

" to meet those needs; and

Whereas productive recommendations for expanding access to

libraries and information services will require public under-
standing and support as well as that of public and private
libraries and information centers: Now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives
of the United States of Amefica in Congress assembled,
That {a) the President of the United States is authorized |
to call a White House Conference on Library and Informa-
tion Services in 1976. o

(b) (1) The purpose of the White House Conference
on Library and Information Services (hereinafter referred
to as the “Conference”) shall be to develop recommenda-
tions for the further improvement of the Nation’s Libraries
and information centers, in accordance with the policies set

forth in the preamble to this joint resolution.
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(2) The conference shall be composed of, and bring
together—

(A) representatives of local, statewide, regional,
and national institutions, agencies, organizations, and as-
sociations which provide library and information services
to the public;

(B) representatives of educational institutions,
agencies, organizations, and associations (including pro-
fessional and scholarly associations for the advancement
of education and research) ;

(C) persons with special knowledge of, and spe-

- clal competence with, technology as it may be used
for the improvement of library and information serv-
ices; and

(D) representatives of the general public.

{c) (1) - The Conference shall be planned and con-
ducted under the direction of the National Commission on
Libraries and Information Science (hereinafter referred )
to as the “Commission”). AHl Federal departments and
agencies shall ecooperate with end give assistenee to the
Cemmission in order to ensble it to earry out its respensi-

) (2) In administering this joint resolution, the Com-

mission shall—

Q.
EMC 20-035 0-T1-3
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{A) when appropriate, request the cooperation
and assistance 6’1' other Federal depart{nen-ts and agen-
cies in order to carry out its responsibilities;
(B) make technicpl and financial assistance (by
- grant, contract, or otherwise} available to the States
to enpble them to organize and conduct conferences and
other meetings 1.t order to prepare for the Conference;
and
(C) prepare and mavke- available backgroynd mate-
rials for the use of delegates to the Conference and as-
sociated State conferences, and prepare and distribute
such reports of the Conference and associated State con-
ferences as may he appropriate, ‘ ‘
(3)}(4) Fach Federal department and agency is authpr-
ized and divected to cooperate with, and provide assistance lo,
the Commission upor its request under clause (4) of para-
graph {2); and, for that purpose, each Federal depariment
and agency is authorized to provide personnel to the Com- .
mission in accordance with section 3341 of title 5, United
States Code. For the purposes of such section 3341 and this
paragraph, the Commission shall be deemed to be a part
of any exccutive or military department of which a request
is made under clause (A) of paragraph (2).
(B) The Libravian of Congress is authorized to detail.

personnel to the Commission, upon request, {o enable the
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| Commission o carry out ils functions under- this joint reso-
lution. |

(4) In ca‘rryin-_(/ oul the provisions of this joint resolu-
tion, the Commission is authorized to engage such personnel
as may be necessary, without regard for the provisions of
title 5, United States Code, governing appointments in the
competitive civil service, and without regard for chapter 57,
subchapter 111 of chapler 53 of such title relating to clas-
sification and General Schedule pay rates.

(5) The Commission is authorized te publish and dis-
tribute for the Conference the réports authorized under this
joint resolution without regard for section 701 of title 44,
United-States Code.

(6) Members of the Conference may, while away from
their homes or regular-places of business and attending the
Conference, be allowed {ravel expenses, ‘including per diem
in lieu of subsistence, as may be allowed under section 5703
of title 5, United States Code, for persons serving without
pay. Such erpenses may be paid by way of advances, reim-
bursement, or in- instalhnenls.'as the - C'ommission " may
determine. - | _

(d) A final report of the Conference, containing such
findings and recommendations as may be made by the

Conference, shall be submitted to the President not later
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than one hundred and twenty days following the close of

the Conference. Such report shall be submitted to the Con-

gress not later than one hundred and twenty days after the

U CRE

date of the a('ljomunent of the Conference, which final report

cn

shall be made public and, within ninety days after its re-
ceipt by the President, transmitted to the Congress to-
gether with a statement of the President containing the
. President’s recommendations with respeot to such report.
{e}1); TFhere is hereby established an advisory eem-
_ 10 mittee to the Conferenee compesed of twenty-eight members;
11 appeinted by the President; whieh shell edvise and assiss the
12 National Commission in plpnning end eondueting the
13 Conference: |

©® @ =1 O

14 (¢) (1) There is hereby established a twenty-eight mem-
15  ber advisory committee to the Conference composed of (4) at
16 least three members of the Commissipn designated by the
17 Chairman thereof; (B) two persons designated by the Speaker
18 of the House of Representatives; (C) two persons desig-
19 nated by the President pro tempore of the Senate; and (D )
20 not more than twenty-one persons appointed by the President.
21 Such advisory committee shall assist and advise the Commis-
22  sion in planning and canducling the Conference. The Chair-
23 man of the Commission shall serve as Chairman of the
24 Conference. '

2 (2) The President is authorized to establish such other
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advisory and technical committees as may be necessary to
assist and advise the Conference in earrylng out its functions,
(3) Members of a-ny committee established under this

of the United States shall, while attending to the business 6f

_the Conference, be entitled to receive compensation therefor

at a rate fixed by the President but not éxcee&ing $100 per
diem, including traveltime. Such members may, while away
from their homes or regular pla.ceslof business, be allowed
travel expenses, including per diem in lien of subsistence, as
may be anthorized under section 5703 of title 5, United States
Code, for persons in the Government -service employed
intermittently. '

(f) The Commission shall have authority to accept, on
bekalf of the Conference, in'the name of the United Stales,
grants, gifts, or bequests of money for immediate disburse
ment by the Commission’ in furtherance: of 'the Conference.
Such grants, gifis, or bequests, offeved the Comm.ission, shall
be paid.by the donor or his representative to the 1'reasurer of

the United States, -whose receipts:shall be their acquittance.

" The Treasurer of the United States shall enter such grants,

gifts, and bequests in a special account to the credit of the

* Commission for the purposes of this joint resolution.

48 (g) For the purpose of this joint resolution, the

term “State” includes the District of Columbia, the Common-
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wealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, American Samoa, the Virgin
Islands, and the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands.

{&) (k) There is are authorized to be appropriated such
sums as may be necessary to carry out this joint resolution.
Such sums shall remain available for 6bligation ‘until
expended.

" Amend the title so as to read: “A joint resolution to
authorize and request the President to call a White House
Conference on Library and Information Services in 1976.”
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Senator PeLL. What do you see as the main benefits that might ensue
from a White House conference.

Mr. Burknarot. The major benefit will be to bring to bear the whole
of public opinion and pub}ic attention to the problems of supplying
information. It will produce a mechanism for ideas and statements of
needs and clarifications, suggestions from the people themsel ves.

One of our biggest prob%;ms in the Commission has been to find out
just exactly what the user needs for informestion are in this country,
and we are determinea to be a user-oriented commission. That is, we
wish to work on things that the citizenry in various groups in the pub-
lic need. That has been one of the most difficult jobs we have, to get
information on what this country really needs anci also what the pros-
pects are in planning the next 10 years in library and information
service. ' '

I think the Conference will be the best mechanism for obtaining
information of that sort.

Senator PeLL. The legislation that we introduced does not get into
the question of specific costing of the Conference. What do you see as
an authorization level for the éonference ?

Mr. Burknaror. Well, as far as cost is concerned, I would rather not
guess at a figure. I think there has been some experience with, for
istance, the White House Conference on the Aging and a number of
other White House conferences. We could use those as a beginning. I
would say that this Conference ought to provide, in fact, it is essential
that it provide for State conferences to be held in preparation for the
major conference-and the budget for this Conference ought to include
preparatory conferences in the States.

Senator {’ELL. With regard to setting up the preparatory confer-
ences, who do you see footing the bill, taking the lead ?

Mr. BureHaror. I would hope that it would be the Federal
Government.

Senator PeLrL. What branch of the Federal Government ?

Mr. Burknarpr. Well, would not the money come from HEW ?

Senator PeLL. This is a question I am asking you. Where do you
think it should come from? Should it come from HEW, be channeled
through the Library Commission, or should it come from the Endow-
ment for the Humanities?

Where do you think it should come from, and should it be a separate
authorization ?

Mr. Burknaror. It could come from either one. As a matter of fact
the Endowment. for the Humanities has had some appropriations for
celebrating the Bicentennial. This comes in the Bicentennial year. I
cannot think of a more civilized way of celebrating. our Revolution
than by celebrating our libraries and solving their problems.

So it would not in my mind be a bad idea to use Bicentennial money
for that purpose.

Senator PeLL. One of the problems here is due to the relatively com-
plete failure of the Federal Bicentennial Commission—it has fallen

. on its face. This means that the States and other organs of government

must carry on the Bicentennial function. I do not want to see too big
o bite taken out of the Endowment for the Humanities and the Arts
for the Bicentennial. I do think where you might press ahead, just
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as we are pressing the Endowment for the Humanities to move, is in
setting up committees and couuncils in each of the States. This White
House Conference would be a very nice project for each of those
councils to do a little work in and provide their own input.

The Arts Endowment has outstripped the Humanities in their State
committee structure, mainly as a result of the law mandating State
arts - councils.

I think this would tie in very much with the present thrust of the
Humanities, to have State-by-State organization as well.

Do you see any other Federal departments that would be able to
help you besides HEW and the Humanities?

Mr. Burknaror. Well, I have not given any real thought to it. They
occurred to me as the most probable ones. I suppose the National
Science Foundation could very well be interested insofar as the infor-
mation sciences are concerned, and I think it would be a proper
expenditure on their part to support a conference of this sort, but that
is about all I can think of at the moment, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Perr. What about the library of the Nation, the Library
of Congress?

Mr. Burgnaror. Well, logically I think it is a possibility. That of
course would be in the éongress own hands.

Senator PeLL. Right. But certainly in setting up the national con-
ference, I would think that the Library of Congress should be in the
forefront of the planning and cne of the lead governmental agencies,
if not the lead agency after the National Commission. ‘

Mr. Burkaarpr. I do think there will be problems if the funding
is left to the individual States. You will have 50 different planning
commissions and 50 different plans, and you may risk having no over-
all coordinating plan.

The support would tend to vary, and the States are not all equally
able to support a conference. I think certainly the major part of the
cost of this should come from the Federal budget.

Senator Perr. I wonder if that would be such a bad thing. With
50 different initial pians from each of the States. The national con-
ference could use these as a basis of approach. .

Mr. Burknaror. They will be different enough in any case, because
there will be State planning committees to plan each of these things,
but if they are supplying the funds for their .own conference, the

eneral policy will be different in each State because they will be
ancing it.

Senator Perr. I think that is a good thing. We will see that some
flop and some do not. We will learn from it.

Mr. BurgnarpT. Well, perhaps you are right, sir. I am a little more
worried about that than you are, I think.

Senator PeLr. I thank you very much. I appreciate the leadership
role that you have given 1n these fields. I know that you will be able
to make a large personal input into the planning for this conference.

Thank you very much for being with ustoday.

Mr. Burgnarot. Thank you, sir.

[The] following information was subsequently supplied for the
record :
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NATIONAL COMMISSION ON LIBRARIES AND INFORMATION SCIENCE

SUITE 601 . 1717 K STREET,N.W. o WASHINGTON, D.C. 20036 TELEPHONE (202) 382-6595

FREDERICK H. BURKHARDT CHARLES H. STEVENS
Chairman Executive Director

20 August 1973

The Honorable Claiborne Pell
U. S. Senate
Washington, D, C, 20510

Dear Senator Pell:

I appreciate the recent opportunity to testify on Senate Joint
Resolution 40 in support of the White House Conference on Libraries
and Information Service. As I said, the National Commission on
Libraries and Information Science supports the concept of such a
Conference and would gladly undertake the managerment of such an
important endeavor.

I recently had the opportunity to discuss such conferences with
leaders in the litrary community. In these discuasions jeveral
matters were brought to light that you and the Senators on your
Committee might wish to consider. It was recommended that each
state should develop its own conference to meet local neerds but
that each state conference should be structured according to
detailed guidelines developed by the National Conference. This
would allow for local autonomy but also would create a pattern
for constructive thought which will logically lead toward the
National Conference. In this same vein it was felt that financing
should come from both state and Federal levels to support the
planning and the conferences.

The Commission agrees with you that each state should be allowed as
much autonomy as possible, but to make the entire conference ae<ies
as productive as possible, I feel that Federal support in the nature
of guidelines and finances should be made available.

Very truly yours,

Frederick H. Burkhardt
Chairman

Andrew A. Aines o Willism O. Baker o Joseph Becker o Harold C.Crotty o "Carlos A.Cuadta  ®  Leslie W. Dunlap
Mastin Goland & JohnG.Kemeny ® Louis A. Lemer o Bessic Bochm Moore e L. Quincy Mumford # Catherine D. Scott
.John E. Velde, Jr. o Alfted R. Zipf
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Senator PriL. Our next witnesses are Ms. Alice B. Ihrig, trustee,
village of Oaklawn, Ill, and member of the Illinois State Library
Advisory Comimittee; and Mr. Edvard G. Holley, dean, School of
Library Science, University of North Carolina, and vice president,
president-elect, American Library Association.

STATEMENT OF ALICE B. IHRIG, TRUSTEE, VILLAGE OF OAKLAWN,
ILL., AND MEMBER, ILLINOIS STATE LIBRARY ADVISORY COM-
MITTEE; AND EDWARD G. HOLLEY, DEAN, SCHOOL OF LIBRARY
SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA, AND VICE PRESI-
DENT, PRESIDENT-ELECT, AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION

Ms. Inric. I am Alice Ihrig, a trustee of the village of Oaklawn,
Il ; member of the Illinois State Library Advisory Committec; and
until recently, president of a local public library and a library system.
I am also a member of the executive board of the American Library
Association, the only nonlibrarian on that board.

As a village official long involved in both State and local govern-
ment, I value libraries as an unfailing source of information on my
own concerns. Multiply by the concerns of many individuals, and you
have a service of great magnitude and great importance to the Nation.
This is not unmitigated praise for libraries; it is recognition that their
services are sought by many, unknown to many and neglected by many.
With the need for more information comes the need for finding it—
the need to be able to use it—the need to be able to rely on it for
accuracy and speed and reliability.

Libraries are not the only source of information or of recreation or
of entertainment—but they are the most likely organizations to care
about getting the right material to people when they need it. The
power to tap into a good library is a potent teol in the hands of the
citizen who needs to know. '

I am therefore speaking primarily as a local elected official and as
a citizen interested in libraries and what they can do for people.

I speak in support of Senate Joint Resolution 40 introduced by
Senator Pell calling for a White House Conference on Library and

. Information Services in 1976.

The date 1976 is significant, since in that year we all hope that the
United States will dedicate itself to accomplishing what it has not
been able to fully realize in its first 200 years—*“to form a more perfect
union and to secure the blessings of liberty to ourselves and our
posterity.” '

The libraries of the Nation—and there are nearly 75,000—will join
in that year to recommit themselves to serving as the major source of
information and ideas available to all people. We have appended a
list estimating the number of libraries in the United States.

Despite their long history of service to this country, libraries are
apt to be taken for granted. It is oftén assumed that because they serve
so well, they can sustain budget cuts and still be effective. Dedication
of librarians and library trustees is legendary ; librarians, even today,
serve for smaller salaries than accorded to other public servants and
libary trustees are seldom paid at all.

If we are to raise libraries to their proper role in the spectrum of
public services—if we are to depend upon libraries in our next 200
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vears—if we are to preserve and further the irreplaceable services
libraries, and only libraries, are able to give—we must stimulate both
the library world and the people of this country to take libraries seri-
ously as reliable, available, equitable, and energetic suppliers of
information. '

What we need is a White House Conference on Libraries with all
the national prestige, local and State spinoff, and lasting value that
device ean offer. White House conferences on other subjects have
resulted in quantum jumps in public interest and concern.

Let me use but one example with which T am familiar: the 1971
Conference on Aging. That meeting, with its revelations about the
problems of the elderly, its confrontations over solutions for problems,
and its nseful publications, is still having repercussions throughout
the Nation. In iy own community, we started a Senior Citizen Com-
mission, basing its description and service pattern on publications.
from the Conference. We were jolted into action by the Conference,
and then assisted to make up for lost time.

This element of State and local spinoff is important. White House
conferences are preceded, and followed, by local and State conferences
which help to identify area needs and force local and State committees
to think about solutions to their problems. These conferences are suc-
cessful and productive precisely because they are part of the ammuni-
tion for a national conference, Nothing beats being in the public spot-
light when the goal is to illuminate problems, generate positive posi-
tions, and energize for action. You may be sure that the prospect of a
national conference will prod the States and localities to sharpen their
awareness of the need for library service and of the kind of library
services they should expect and support. :

A White Honse Conference on Libraries, which would be planned
by the National Commission on Libraries and Information Science,
would push us over the threshold on which we now stand. We are on
the verge of solving the problems of gettingblibrary services to the
almost 15 million Americans now unserved by any library and the
millions more served only inadequately. A. White House Conference
would focus our energies on this largest of problems. We know that

libraries are central to education: Seif-education, formal education

through high school, higher education, continued adult education. A
White House conference would demand that all types of libraries form
the networks necessary to reach and assist all our citizens whose learn-
ing becomes a liveliliood. ,

We know that libraries are holding great wealths of information.
A White House Conference will teach us how to share that wealth
through technology and cooperation.

We know that libraries need to reach more people. A White House
confercnee will involve representatives of the potential users, who will
help us to give direction to future library development, to innovation,
to new services, and to traditional services delivered with more imagi-
nation and saturation. We know that libraries are a major resource—
to individuals seeking mdividual help that comes from books and -
other materials and from the understanding of librarians of how to
reach out and serve.

We know that coping with this world and the changes which assault
us is tied to the availability of an institution which cares about the
individual. Libraries do care and do stand ready. A White House Con-
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ference will show the public how to tap this resource and libraries how
to plan and work for more opportunities to use their special approach.
I stress very deliberately that libraries are among a very few institu-
tions which treat users as individuals and attempt to nieet unique indi-
vidual needs.

To reassess the value of our libraries and to make them more respon-
sive to the needs of all Americans, we do indeed need the stimulus of a
national event where representatives of many fields and many walks
of life can be critical, can make demands, can participate in planning
and can learn. Such a conference can strengthen our libraries—not to
stand still, but rather to gird for extra effo1t and new directions.

I will admit to you that libraries have not always been aggressive
about themselves and their services. They have been reticent and thus
prey to those who would assign thiem a low priority. This has happened
even at the national level.

I would ask for a White House Conference to lielp Jibraries turn
themselves around. I would suggest that libraries need the mirror of
such a conference to see the full range of their own potential, to develop
greater pride of achievement, to shake and be shaken.

White House conferences of the past have been efforts to pick up
time, to overcome barriers and to accelerate planning and action in
problem areas. I believe that libraries, more than any other iustitutions,
cut across all the problem areas which face you in your deliberations
in the U.S. Congress. A White House Conference will force libraries
and the public to confront their mission and to develop for the years
onward from 1976 a national priority and plan for library service.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, for
this opportunity to present testimony on behalf of the American
Librery Association.

Senator PerL. Thank you very much indeed. I would like to hear
from Mr. Holley now, if I may, please.

Mr. HoLLEy. My name is Edward G. Holley. I am vice president and
president-elect of the American Library Association, a nonprofit edu-
cational organization of about 30,000 librarians, !ibrary trustees, and
other citizens who are committed to the advancement of library service
to all the people.

Founded in 1876, the association is the oldest and largest naticnal
library association in the world. Its concern spans all types of
libraries: State, public, school and academic libraries, special Iibraries
serving persons in Government, commerce and industry, the arts, the
armed services, hospitals, prisons, and other institutions.

Asa librarian and asa representative of the association I am happy
to appear before this committee of the Senate to endorse Senate Joint
Resoiution 40 which authorizes and requests the President to call a
White House Conference on Library and Information Services during
the Nation’s bicentennial year, 1976.-Our association has already gone
on record officially in support of such a conference with prior confer-
ences in every State and territory involving not only the professional
library community, but also the lay leadership from all types of
libraries.

I would like to submit for the record a copy of that resolution.

[The information referred to follows:) '
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White House Conference on Libraries Resolution

WHEREAS, the American public has a greater need for kncwledge and
for access to information than in any previous time in history,

WHEREAS, only a network of public, school, academic and special
libraries can provide information services to the total population;

WHEREAS, the American lLibrary Association and its colleagues and
affiliates possess the leadership to communicate to the American
public the uses and potential of library services;

WHEREAS, only national attention to the welfare of libraries and
the growth and development of their services can produce the needed
wide base of support for all kinds of libraries;

WHEREAS, the National Commission on Libraries is now in being and
its recommendations merit nationwide consideration;

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: that the American Library Association
call upon the President and the Congress to call & White House
Conference on Libraries in the year 1974;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: that said Conference be based upon confer-
ences in every state and territory which involve the lay leadership
of the states' communities and the library leadership from their
libraries of all types; ’

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: ‘*hat the American Library Association
offer its full cooperation in the planning of a White House Confer=-
ence on Libraries.

Adopted by the Council of the
Awerican Library Association
Chicago, January 28, 1972
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Mr. HoLrey. This citizen participation seems particularly valuable
since the citizens are the ones who benefit from the resources and serv-
ices libraries offer. -

Mr. Chairman, in the library profession we have often told each
other, and we have tried to tell our public, that libraries are a national

_resource, that they are essential to the knowledge and well-being of

an increasingly sophisticated technological society, and that they are
in the best tradition of our American heritage. Libraries have long been
in the forefront of those institutions of society which provided the
information ueeded by the public to improve their skills, to educate
themselves, und also to relax from the cares and anxieties of the work-
day world.

Recently in a speech for the Indianapolis Public Library centennial
celebration I pointed out that the public libraries in this country have
traditionally served all segments of the community well, from the
underprivileged, to the immigrant, to the workingman and working-
woman, to the researcher, and the affluent of American society.

Often with inadequate resources the librarians have nonetheless

- sought out the citizen in need of library services and have provided

him with materials both for his enlightenment and pleasure. A notable
example of such seeking is the Library Services and Construction Act
which first aimed at bringing library resources and services to our

“rural population and was later broadened to include urban areas as

well. Toven the critics of the continuation of Federal support for
libraries admit that LSCA’s attempt to extend library services to all
the American people has been highly successful. . :
In collecting material for my Indianapolis speech I was particularly
taken with a statement of historian C. H. Cramer in his histor?' of
the Cleveland Public Library, “Open Shelves and Open Minds™:

It is both ironic and logical that in times of drastic business decline, when
people are unemployed and in a state,of psychological and economic depression,
they turn to the free services of the library. Some read and studied for potential
future jobs as good or better than the ones they had lost; others cultivated
absorbing and inexpensive hobbies. Many read because they were confronted with
an overabundance of inveluntary leisure and no money.

In books they found satisfactory entertainment that furnished some relense
from worry. In making available this “breadline of the spirit” libraries con-
stituted one of the major relief agencies dur‘ng the dark days ot the depression.
They performed a remarkable public welfare service in & period of deep financial
distress, They also helped in supplying some antidote for the radicalism and
discontent that accompanies every period of unemployment and depression.

This statement was no less true of Cleveland than it was of Indian-
apolis, of Chicaga, of the Enoch Pratt Free Library_in Baltimore,
Providence, or mdeed of most of the major public libraries in the
country. '

. Luther Dickerson, Indianapolis’ librarian during the depression
and most of the years of World War II, closed his period of service
in 1944 by commenting upon.the democratic philosophy for which the
public libraries in this country have always stood—service to all
citizens: :

“This public library seeks to be universal in its utility and its appeal.
Except insofar as it adapts its wares to its users, its service is abso-
lutely impersonal. It asks no question except ‘How can we help you?’
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In its service it recognizes no race, no faith, no economic level, and
no social position; those of every level of education and those of every
degree of economic dependency or independency are served without
discrimination and to the extent that they desire assistance and
guidance.” (dn Awmerican Public Library, p. 5.) '

There are not many librarians in whatever kind of library, whether
school, public, academic, or special, who would disagree with those
sentiments, As a profession we take considerable pride in the fact that
librarians have been continnally in the forefront of the battles for the
public’s right to know, for the citizen’s access to information, and for
provision of materials which will malke the “conscientious citizen more
alert, and aid him in becoming a better citizen.” '

Moreover, T might add, Mr. Chairman, that never in the history of
the republic have our citizens had a greater need for the materials
which libraries supply, for our complex and frustrated society very
much needs access to acenrate, thorough. and up-to-date information
on matters as diverse as the political process and the environment. to
childhood education and old age. As my colleague, Edmon Low, has
noted, it was “a growing recognition and acceptance of the idea that a
better informed electorate was highly desivable” that led to much of
the carlier Federal legislation in behalf of libraries, the appropriations
for which unfortunately have sutfered a significant decline in recent
years. '

Although hbrarinns and their trustee friends, plus some of the
libraries’ most dedicated users, are well aware of these facts. there
seems to be a lack of understanding of or appreciation for the impor-
tance of libraries in our democratic society. Perhaps in our zeal to
improve and extend library service we librarians have too often
neglected to keep the citizen informed of the essential nature of those
services.

- For what libraries need now most of all is n0ot. pious rhetoric about
the importance of books and reading, but as you have suggested. Mr.
Chairman, “a.concerted effort, with Federal support for State and local
activities designed to further their development and improve their
services,” ;

For that reason a White House Conference on Libraries in the year
of the Nation’s bicentennial, which is also the cetennial of the Amer-
ican Library Association, would offer a superb opportunity to focus
attention on the coxtributions of libraries to our society, on the need
for better access to information in line with traditional concepts of our
heritage, and to enlist the aid of our fellow citizens in support of con-
structive new programs. '

After the expansion of library programs in the sixties, with the
solid support of the Congress, a national presidential commission
under the chairmanship of the distinguished president of Duke Uni-
versity, Dr. Douglas M. Knight, made an extensive study of library
and informational services. Their major concern was that “every indi-
vidual in our society be provided witl: library and informational serv-
ices adequate to his current and emerging needs.”

The commission’s report represents a major examination and reex-
amination of library needs, but unfortunately their recommendations
did not receive the attention they deserved. There was no national or
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even State forum where these recommendations could be discussed, the
National Commission on Libraries and Information Science was slow
in getting underway, and the valuable data collected Ly the presi-
dential commission has received little attention except from students
in our library schools. '

This is particularly true of the major questionz raised about the
Federal Government’s role in library matters. Yet serious discussion
of Dr. Richard H. Leach’s paper on the Federal Government’s in-
volvement with libraries is very much needed at this time. I request
that this paper be made a part of the record at this point, Mr. Chair-
man. There is general agreement that the Federal Government has a
responsibility to see that information and knowledge in the Nation’s
libraries are made available to the American publie, but there has been
no agreement on the development of some sort of comprehensive Fed-
eral policy for libraries. As Professor Leach noted :

No one, however, wishes to see a monolithic approach taken by the Federal
Government. Local and private libraries must continue to have a large role to
play in the achievement of overall library objectives. The kind of solution being
suggested more and more frequently for the library problem involves bringing
all the parties involved in library service together under Iederal leadership and
with Federal support for the most effective operation of each (Librarics at
Large: The Resources Book Based on the Matcrials of the National Advisory
Commisgsion on Libraries, 1969, p. 378. )

As I understand S.J. Res. 40, this is precisely its intention : to bring
together not only at the national leve but also within each state and
territory those interested citizens who can discuss such major policy
matters and arrive at the national view regarding the further develop-
ment of libraries and information services, including their coordina-
tion and their joint use of the newer and expensive technology.

Certainly one of the fundamental problems facing major vesearch
Libraries, whether public or private, is how they can continue to serve
the needs of users who are not really their own constituents. Some uni-
versity libraries have estimated that they are spending over $100,000
per year in sharing their unique resources, which are really national
resources, with the noncampus community. Recognizing the benefits
such research libraries confer upon the Nation, what policies should be
instituted which will enable them to continue to serve a national audi-
ence without exhausting their own limited resources to the detriment
of their on-campus users? Is there not a Federal role here which has
up to this point not been recognized ? These are questions which should
be discussed and debated in a national forum which focuses on the
library’s role in our national life. ‘

A similar problem faces many of the Nation’s urban libraries today.
A rccent report by the Urban Library Trustees Council shows that
public libraries in major urban centers often serve as resource centers
for a large area without regard to jurisdictional distinctions. The
Chicago Public Library, for example, has reported that 25 percent of
its central iibrary users do not live in Chicago; 38 percent of
the use of the Detroit Public Library is by nonresidents; 20 percent of
those who use the Enoch Pratt Free Library in Baltimore live outside
the city, and 12.7 percent of users of the central library in San Fran-
cisco live outside the city. '

It is becoming increasingly clear—
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The report goes on to state—

that legal boundaries have become meaningless dividing lines as far as public
library service is concerned. [Urban Library Trustees Council “Better Libraries
Create Better Cities,” 1972, pp. 23-24.]

There are those who question the effectiveness of such proposed con-
ferences as an unnecessary waste of the public’s time and energy. Yet
much of the progress which was made in a number of areas, including
education and the aging, resulted from previous White House con-
ferences. As Dr. Charles A. Quattlebaum noted in his study of “Fed-
eral Education Policies, Program, and Proposals” (1968), the White
House Conference on Education in 1955 carried out President Eisen-
hower’s plans “for an unprecedented citizen study of educational needs
and problems.”

This wise decision to involve the Governors in preliminary confer-
ences in their own States and territories, focused attention on educa-
tion across the country in a way which would scarcely have been possi-
ble through any other forum. Much of the subsequent legislation and
citizen support of it stem from numerous comments and recommenda-
tions of the State and territorial conferences as well as, those of the
culminating White House Conference itself,

Although we have not yet resolved all of the issues concerning the
Federal, State, and local role in education, the extensive studies and
deliberations resulting from the Conference have focused attention on
those issues, and many of their “recommendations are still applicable
to the present conduct of Federal educational activities.” I am im-
pressed with Dr. Quattlebaum’s observation that—

Concerning some components of the broad question as to what the Federal
Government shoulda or should not do in educational matters, expressions of
opinion from a majority of these groups (i.e, ad hoc advisory commissions)
have been in impressive agreement.

Mr. Chairman, it is the testimony of those who were involved with
a number of Governors’ conferences on libraries in the mid-sixties
that these conferences provided an effective mechanism for educating
the general public to the value of libraries and the need for their more
effective support. With libraries currently under the twin pressures of
inflationary costs and diminishing resources at a time when demand
for both old and new services continues to rise, I am personally con-
vinced that a White House Conference on Libraries will evoke renewed
appreciation for and support of their programs.

The involvement of a broad segment of the public through State
conferences, national institutions and agencies, and the final culmina-
tion in the White House Conference itself in 1976, which marks the
centennial of organized library effort in this country as well as the
Bicentennial of ouv country, would launch our Nation’s libraries on
another century of service with public understanding that they are
a national resource. Along that line, I could not find a better con-
clusion to my testimony in support of this joint resolution than Dr.
Knight’s concluding remarks in his preface to “Libraries at Large”:

Everyone has his own sotution for the ills of our time—argument, legislation,
violence, fond attempts to recover a past that never. really existed. In these
pages we raise the guiet voice of the original National Advisory Commission

on Libraries for understanding, learning, action based on judgment, and the
creation of new institutions firmly based in the best of what we have. This is

20-935 O - 73 - 4
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the challenge to libraries—that they play an active role in creating a society
which is humaue but not merely genteel, stable but not merely conventional.

As they do so, they will establish the same pattern for themselves; and so
they will became fully a part of the society they strengthen (p. XI),

By focusing on these matters through a White House Conference
on Libraries, we trust that libraries and librarians will enter their
second century with the support of all citizens for accomplishing these
goals in the Nation’s service. In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we urge
early enactment of Senate Joint Resolution 40, so there will be suffi-
cient time to plan for this important event. :

Thank you for this opportunity to present testimony on behalf of
the American Library Association in support of the proposed White
House Conference on Library and Information Services.

Senator Prrr. Thank you very much for your testimony.

The point you made about bringing the problem of the libraries to
the attention of the public is interesting, because I think we havs
today a marvelous example. This hearing is well attended by the
representatives of the library professions; however, not a single mem-
ber of the press is interested enough in the problem of the libraries
to show up. This lack of interest 1s shown by the press tables being
undisturbed by any members of the working press coming today. This
is a situation that perhaps this conference could alter a bit. The coun-
try would be made more aware of the services of the libraries. What
the communities can do, how the libraries can be more integrated into
the life of the community. '

Mr. HorrLey. 1t seems to me, Mr. Chairman, this is one of our funda-
mental problems, as Ms. Ihrig indicated, that we have not gotten the
message out to the public in the way we need to, that libraries are
essential to our society and that they are very important benefits for
the citizen in théir continuing support and development. I think you
are quite right that the low priority is indicated by the fact that we
do not have significant segments of the press here today.:

Senator Prrr. It is not that we do not have a significant segment;
we do not have any segment. ,

I would agree with you, I think this would be one of the beneficial
results from such a conference, What are the other benefits that you
think might ensue from such a conference ? o _

Mr. HorLey. I think that as we have been talking here and as I have
listened to the other testimony, a most important benefit would be
discussion of the Federal policy in relation to libraries. I know that
you have been concerned with this, Mr. Chairman, in relationship to
the Federal policy in relation to education. What is the role of the
Federal Government in libraries? So very possibly the people in this
room and yourself and a few other legislators could get together, and

That has not been the democratic process, however, as it has worked
in this country, and it seems to me to focus on this particular issue,
with the public at large in the various States and territories, and then
culminate this in the national conference that we might be able to see
what kind of role it is that the Federal Government ought to play.

I would hope we would focus on the policy issue because what
libraries are going to need in the future is some guidance as to where
their respective publics lie and to whom they can look for leadership
and for guidance. I would hope that out of all of the discussions that

BN
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we have—and 1976 seems an entirely appropriate year for this, the
year of the Bicentennial in which we are focusing on the traditions
of America. with the public’s access to information, the public’s right
to know and the like—that this tremendously important thing would
come out. of these conferences: the Federal role as well as the State
and local rolesin library development.

Senator PrLL. Do either of you have any thoughts with regard to
the authorization level for the conference, how much money it would
cost, and how it should be handled on the State level ?

Mr. Horrry. I notice that for the Conference on Aging, their orig-
inal bill called for $1.900,000. and I am aware that eventnally that
conference cost more than that, There was a supplemental appropria-
tions bill, if T remember correctly.

b Sﬁnator Pers. T am afraid everybody ages, but not everybody reads
ooks. :

Mr. HoLrey. That may very well be true, Mr. Chairman. I have no
idea, but in terms of the inflationary cost, in the cycle that we seem
to be in, I would doubt that we are going to be able to have a conference
for any less money, and I would hope we would not take the cheap
route. If we are serious about this and we are going to involve large
numbers of people and we are really going to get the citizen participa-
tion, I would hope we would do it so that this would make an impact
and we would not try to do it as cheaply as possible just to get by.

If we do that, I think libraries will continue to have the same prior-
ity on the scale they currently have, which as you have already sug-
gested is very low. :

Senator PeiL. Do you see any other departments of government -
getting involved ? :

Mr. Horiey. Well, I guess I am a little concerned about the earlier
question of the National Endowment for the Humanities, not because
I do not recognize their strong interest in this, but I think we must not
forget the scientific community. The National Science Foundation was
mentioned as an obvious choice. T think we onght not to forget the
Department of Defense and some other segments of Government where
information services have heen developed to a vather high level, and T
thir:k that they oucht to have an interest in this program, as well as the
noxmal agencies we think about, the Library of Congress, the National
51 rary of Medicine, dnd so forth.

Senator PeLr. Is anybody in the room representing the Library of
Congress? No, well, I see a very important role for them and would
want to weave them intoit. ~

Going back to this question as to how the States could participate
more, what is your own view ? Do jou think there ought to be a general
pattern that most of the States would follow, or do you think it ought
to be a helter-skelter arrangement with each State doing its own thing ?
I.am rather inclined to the helter-skelter arrangement, while Dr. Burk-
hardt thinks it should be a more orderly arrangement. :

Mr. HoLLey. Mr. Chairman, I have now lived in four or five States
in the course of my career, and if there is anything very clear, it is that
these States have a lot of things in common, but they have a good
many things, including libraries, which do not operate in terms of a
national monolithic plan. .
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I have, let me say, also been involved in one conference, a Governor’s
conference in Texas which occurred in the midsixties, and I think we
would be unwise to do more than suggest to the States some of the
issues they should raise in their conferences. I would prefer that each
State determine its own priorities and its own needs and then the
people at the national level can take all of these documnents and say
what are the common strains that run through them. What are the
things that we can address at a national level and what are things that
each State, Texas, Tllinois, Tennessee, can do on its own level? And that
would certainly be my preference.

Senator PeLr. I thank you very much. Ms. Thiig, do you have any-
thing more to add?

Ms. Inrie. I was thinking about your remark about the fact that
not everyone reads books, and I think this points to the need for such
a conference in that libraries do in fact reach a very large numker
of people across the board in terms of age, and status, and so on, and
that one of our problems is clearly to make it absolutely clear chat
these resources are available to all people, not just the book resources,
but also 1lse other kinds of library materials.

. Increasingly, as you know from your past support of libraries, we
are dealing in services which are not necessarily connected to the
printed word nor even to uny kind of material that can be handled,
and thi, is an area in which we have a great deal to offer.

In my own community, which I mention, naturally being close to
it, we are providing broad informational services to people, which
does not imply that you have to come to the library and take out a
book, but you can ask a variety of services not related to the printed
material. ~

Senator Perr. What services?

Ms. Inrig. We consider ourselves a complete information service
for the community. If you need a piece of information about where to
go for help, vou can get it from the library. If you need to know
about your social security payment that did not come or welfare
payment that did not arrive, or how to fight ciiy hall, the library will
turn you in the direction where to go, whom to contact and what
kind of questions to ask. This extends to even the location of, for
example, mental health services, even physical health services.

This is new, and mahy likbraries have been doing it across the coun-
try, and it is new to my community and working very successfully.

Senator Perw. Tt is also the kind of work a good Congressman or
Senator has his home office for.

Ms. Inric. We do refer to the Congressman’s or Senator’s home
office—— .

Senator PerL. I would hope it is vice versa.

" Ms. Turic. We hope for reciprocity.

Senator Prrr. With regard to reading of books, while services are
great, I guess T am old fashioned or whatever it is and I really believe
in greater ei,phasis on the books. In my State, a third of the people
over 30 vears of age have not finished high school. so books of certain
complexity are difficult for many of my people. In addition to that,
you have television which has turned people away from books.
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I believe there were better than 100,000 books published last year,
however the circulation of our books and the printing of books is
really rather low, compared to other nations such as Great Britain
and Russia. I would hope you would not be too distracted by provid-
ing services and would keep the emphasis on books.

Ms Iuric. I think none of us want to restrict emphasis on books. We
would like to encourage greater use cf books. Sometimes services lead
to the use of materials and we try all kinds of ways to get people to
recognize the resource value of libraries. I think such a conference
at the national level would go a long way toward explaining to peo-
ple what they can find in libraries.

Senator PeLL. I would hope also we could crank into this conference

the experiences of other nations, so that we could benefit by their suc-

cesses and their failures.

Ms. Imric. I think I can probably safely sav that the American
Library Association, which reaches out to the International Federa-
tion of Library Associations, would be usefnl "n this regard, and I
offer the complete cooperation of that association.

Sena*or PeLL. In this regard actually Ms. Couxe of the library as-
sociation has been a great help to this subcomn ittee.

I thank you both very much indeed.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record by Eileen
Cooke, director, Washington office, American l.ibrary Association:]
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A. A BROAD LOOK AT THE FEDERAL
GOVERNMENT AND LIBRARIES®

by RICHARD H. LEACH
. ) Professor of Political Science
' Duke University

- The title of this paycr may seem to imply two things: that the Federal Government
has.a clearly articuln.ed policy regarding libraries and its relations with them and that
the Federal Government is somehow monolithic, capable of acting ‘with regard to li-
braries or anything clse as a unit. with a single. across-the-board approach. It should be
made clear at the outset that neither implication is correct. The Federal Government is
active in many ways in connection with libraries, but there is no detailed, comprehensive
Federal library policy to date. And with regard to libraries as to most of the other
subjects with which it deals, the Federal Government speaks with many voices. There is |
no single spokesman for library interests in the Federal Government, and in many parts
of the Federal establishment there is neither deep interest in nor fundamental concein
about libraries. Nevertheless, the subject is a valid one for investigation, if only because
of the large amount of Federal funds that has been and is being spent for library and
library-related purposes and because, in this increasingly technical age, government
itself, like every other aspect of American society, is increasingly dependent for the
suecess of its mission upon the kind of services and functions libraries perform.

*
.

THE BACKGROUND

The Federal Government’s involvement with libraries developed slowly and spottily.
Although as early as 1800 Congress established the Library of Congress in the new
capital city of Washington to remedy the deficiency in reference and other needed
resources as far as legislative purposes were concerned, it was many years before any
other action was taken-in tae library area, Whez it was taken, it was not the result of
careful thought and study; rather, it resulted from ‘he successful exertion of pressure by
interested groups ¢n the onc hand and by default on the other, as library neceds, not
being met in any other way, gradually came to be included in departmental and agency
planning. By 1968, in addition to the Library of Congress, a separate National Library
of Medicine had been created, a National Agricultural Library had developed in the
Department of Agricultitre, and less well-known libraries had been established jn most of
the other Federal departments and in many independent agencies. Funds hed been
appropriated for libraries to serve residents of the District of Columbia and the terris

1From The Federal Government and Libraries, one of the special studies commissioned by the
Natiemal Advisory Commission on Lihraries In 1967, This paper is the most comprehensive of fonr
compriting the entire study, which was canducted by a task force coordinated by R. Taylor Cole,
Provost, Duke University. The author acknowledges that a good miany people were generous of their
time and suggestious during the pieparation of the paper, among *whom must be specially mentioned:
1. Lee Westrate, Bureau of the Budges; Verner W. Clapp, lormerly President, Council on Library
Resources, Inc, Paul Howard, Secretary, Federal Library Committee; Germaine Kretiek, Associare
Executive Director, American Litbrary Association, and her siall in the Washingion office; and
James Skipper, Assoclate Librarian, Princeton Universiry. '

* -
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tories, as well as for library units on military posts and bases and in Government
institutions, thus bringing service to hundreds of thousands of members of the armed
forces and residents in a large number of hospitals, penitentiaries, and reformatories.

Without exaggeration, it can be said that the Federal Government’s library services,
taken together, make the Government the largest library agency in the United States, if
oot in the world. As each library developed, it did so largely independently of any others,
however, and to this day no single complete or detailed inventory of all Federal library
facilities has ever been made. Paul Howard, Executive Secretary of the Federal Library
Committee, estimates the number at between 2,000 and 2,500, broken down into the
three national libraries, some 600 departmental and agency libraries, and possibly as
many as 2,000 libraries scattered around United States Government posts and outposts
throughout the world.

Prior to World War 11, the Federal Government did not go much beyond establish-
ing libraries of its own (or permitting them to be established without specific authoriza-
tion therefor). The Smithsonian Inititution early emphasized the development of a
library colle .ion. The Office of Education, which had been created in 1862, evinced
some concern about libraries in 1876, when it published a comprehensive library survey.
It continued to collect library statistics from that time on, but it did not do much more
than that about libraries until 1938, when, on the basis of a 1936 Congressional
authorization to do so, it created a small Library Services Division within its organiza-
tion. For some time before the creation of that division, the Office of Education had
employed a school libraries specialist (who was not a professinnal librarian) and later
on other specialists were added. Even so, the Library Services Division continued to be
oriented toward public libraries. It functioned largely as a study and investigatory unit,
and it remained small (about four professional people) and was concerned largely with
the collection of statistics.

It was not until 1956 that a combination of pressures resulted in the passage by
Congress of the Library Services Act of 1956, which inangurated, at a very low level to
be sure, Federal aid to states for the development and expansion of public libraries in
rural areas. That Act was subsequently renewed and in 1964 expanded to include urban
libraries as well as construction. In 1966, it was expanded to include interlibrary
coordination and library services to institutions and to the visually handicapped. The law
is currently in force until 1971 and at a considerably expanded level of support.

Once the avenue of Federal aid to libraries began to be developed, it was probably
inevitable that attempts should be made to broaden it further. Library legislation was
popular in Congress. Educators, civic leaders, members of the general public, librarians
under the leadership of the American Library Association, and other book interests were
able not only to secure the passage by Congress of the Library Services and Construction
Act, but also to gt Congress to include libraries in the provisions of the Higher Educa-
tion Facilities Act, the Higher Education Act of 1965, and the Elementary and Secon-
dary Education Act of 1965, and to pass a number of other acts wholly or in part
concerned with providing assistance to libraries and librarians. (See the list later in this
paper under the heading “Recent Library-Aid Legislation.” Also see appendix E.)

By 1968, Federal interest in libraries had come to be twofold. There were a great
many Federal libraries in operation, among them the immensely prestigious Library of
Congress, the National Agricultural Library, and the National Library of Medicine, and
there was an extensive Federal aid to libraries program, which it seems likely will be
continued into the indefinite future, as more and more studies indicate gaps in personnel,
fatilities, and holdings which still have to be bridged if American libraries are to provide
the kind of help to the nation they ought to furnish.

In response to a growing awareness of the unrelated kinds of Federal activities
which had developed in the library field, and concerned about the economics of the
situation, President Lyndon B. Johnson appointed the National Advisory Commission on
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Libraries in September 1966 and asked it, among other things, to look into whether the
Federal Government's actions in the library field were as well coordinated as they might
be and whether the taxpayers were getting the most -that could be obtained for each
Federal dollar spent in the library field. The President’s action was the first concrete
evidence of the desirability of the development of an overall Federal library policy.2 It
thus marked the beginning of a new—and third—kind of Federal activity in the library
' field. - .
The purpose of this paper is to inquire into the three areas of Federal concern with
libraries: (1) the Federal Government's own libraries and related a_ctivities, (2) Federal
aid to libraries outside the Federal establishinent, and (3) the factors involved in ihe
development of a Federal library policy—with an eye to providing the essential facts of
the situation in all three areas and to suggesting possible areas of action in the years
ahead: As far as this writer can discern, this is the first such att- mpt to have been made.?
Although the title of this section of chapter 8 is “A Bruad Look at the Federal
Government and Libraries,” it is primarily coi.vined with the Federal library picture
from the Executive side of the fence. Other papers in the four-part study commissioned
‘by the National Advisory Commission on Libraries are devoted to some organizational
alternatives in the Government's involvement with libraries (see section B of this
chapter), to the international dimension of the problem (see appendix F~1), and to the
impact of the total Federal library program on the states (see chapter 9, section B). The
partial omission of these areas from this paper should thus not be regarded as a failure
on the author’s part to recognize the central importance of other aspects to a full
understanding of the picture.* Table 8A~1, which appears here, summarizes the task
force consensus on the basis of all the component studies.

' FEDERAL LIBRARIES: THE NATIONAL LIBRARIES

THE LIBRARY OF CONGRESS (LC)

By an act of Congress approved April 24, 1800, an appropriation of $5,000 was
made “for the purchase of such books as may be necessary for the use of Congress.”
Two years later a Librarian was authorized to take charge of the Library. Subsequently,
a law library was required to be established within the Library of Congress, and much
later a Legislative Reference Service was crea.zd to give direct and specific aid to
members of Congress in the performance of their legislative duties. In 1866 the library
of the Smithsonian Institution was transferred to the Library of Congress, and in 1875,
the administration of the Copy:ight Act was entrusted to the Library. In 1897, upen thu

2 The President’s action was e culmination of some three years ~f development involving o good
many different people and agencies. it is hard fo assign respons:tility therefor, but the Am-ilcen
Library Association, the Bureau of the Budget, the Office of Sciencs i:nd Technology, and the Office
of Education all made contributions to it. The idea was discussed in 1.2 White House in 1963.

3 Reference should be made, however, to Carleton B. Joeckel, Library Services. Prepared for the
President’s Advisory Commission on Educalion. Staff Study No. 11. (Washingion, D. C. 1938);
Study Committee on Federal Responsibility in the Field of Educction, Commission on Intergovern-
mental Relations, Federal Responsibility in the Field of Education (Washington, D. C.. 1955);
Winifred Ladley, ed., Allenton Park Institute Number 13, Federal Legislalion for Libraries, paper
presented at an Institute conducted by the University of Illinois Graduate School of Library Science, .
November 6-9, 1966 (Champaign, lllinois: 1967); and U. S. Office of Education, Federal Education
Agency for the Fulure: Report of the Commitiec on Mission and Organization of the U. S. Office
of Education (Washi D.C.: 1961).

4 These areas have been the subject- of little prior study. The story of the impact on state and Jueal
governments of the Library Services Act is told in part in the final chapters of Hawthorne Daniel,
Public Libraries for Everyone (Garden City, New York: 196}), and in Mary Helen Mahar, “The
Role of the Federal Government in School-Library Development,” in Sara Innis Fenwick, ed., New
Definitions of School-Library Service (Chicago: 1960), pp. 54-62. . '
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occupation of the then new main building of the Library of Congress, the basic law
providing for the Library was rewritten to provide (1) that the Librarian be appointed
not by the President solely, as had been the case up to then, but by the President with
the advice and consent of the Senate, and (2) that the Librarian have the power both to
appoint staff members on the basis of merit and to make all “rules and regulauons for
the government of the Library” which he felt to be necessary.

There are only a few other statutory requirements regarding the Library,’ the most
important of which are probably the numerous declarations by Congress that the facili-
ties for study and research offered by the Library should be accessible to all duly
qualified investigators, individuals, and students and graduates of colleges and universi-
ties, subject only to the rules and regulations set down by the Librarian. By and large,
the Library is free to operate as it wishes, within the possibilities of appropriations to it
and other funding it receives, and quite independently of other units of the Government
and of cother libraries as well. To be sure, Congress created at almost the same time it
established the Library jtself the Joint Committee on the Library, thus making it the
oldest Congressional committee in continuous use. and over the years the Committee has
exerted considerable influence on the Library. But for the most part, the Library has not
been unduly restricted or subjected to the limitations of bureaucracy and red tape which
are so often alleged to be the inevitable accornpaniments of Governmental activity.
Rather, the Library early developed a profound sense of professionalism and became
recognized as the most important ana the leading library in the country.

Only a few statistics need be mentioned to demonstrate its central position in the
American library scene. As of June 30, 1968, its collection numbered 58,463,358 pieces,
as compared to the tota! in 1962 of 41,879,900 items and the 1950 total of 27,382,000
items, making it the world’s largest library. During fiscal 1968, over 2,453,440 items
were brought from the shelves for the use of readers in the Library; 96,743 pieces were
lent for Congressional use (except for members of Congress and for interlibrary loan,
books in the collecnon of the Library of Congress are not made available for outside
use); 974,777 “reference i inquiries were received by the Library; 78,767,377 catalog cards
were sold; 303,451 copyrights were registered; and the Legislative Reference Service
handled 131,558 requests from members of Congress and Congressional committees. °

But more than the magnitude of its operations gives the Library its national stand-
ing, for that derives primarily from the fact that the Library has undertaken to perform
many of the services and functions which are normally performed by a’country’s na-
tional library. Perhaps the most succinct description of the functions of national libraries
is given in the study by K. W. Humphreys, Librarian of the University of Birmingham,
in the UNESCO Bulletin for Libraries, July-August, 1965.6 Mr. Humphreys listed the
following:

Fundamental functions of a national library
"Provides the outstanding general collection of the nation's literature, broadly
defined to include books, manuscripts, memorabilia, maps, music scores,
periodicals, films, ete. .

& Among the statutory requlremen!'r‘ 'ibmry of Congress Trust Fund Board was created t9 accept,
receive, hoid, invest and admiy ei/l.r and b ts to the Library; unexpended balances of funds
appropriated for the Library are to be "luid oul under the direction of the loint Committee on the
Library; books for the law library are to be p:rchased “under the direction of and pursuant to the
catalogue furnished [the Librarian) by the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court”; the law library is
to be open every day while Congress is in session: the Librarian of Congress is to give a $20,000
bond as a surety upon amtmmg oﬂice The most generally worded statement among the declarations
by Congress was ined in Joint Resolution No. 8, 52nd Congress, 1st Session, 27 Stat. 395.

8Vol. 20, No. 4, pp. 158-69. For a longer and more particularized list of national functions as
performed by the Library of Congress, s=e the list compiled by the Librarian of Congress, L. Quincy
Mumford, in Annual Report of the Librarian of Congress for the Fiscal Year Endmg June 30, 1962
(Washington, D.C.: 1963), Appendix I, p. 97. See also chapter 10 in the pre
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—~

Serves as the central dépdt legal of the nation to ensure systematic collections
of all published material in that nation

Provides as full coverage of foreign literature as possible through some sys-
matic method of acquisition

Publishes a current national bibliography and a urion- list of periodical hold-
ings

Serves as a nationa! bibliographical informatios: zenter

Publishes catalogues of the contents of the library

Exhibits its collections for the information and benefit of the people as a whole

Desirable functions of a national library

Maintains a system of interlibrary loans

Maintains a manuscript section

Conducts research into library techniques

Functions of national library service not essentially functions of the national library
Conducts an international book exchange service
Provides special library services for the blind
Offers opportunities for training in library service
Provides assistance to other libraries in services and techniques
Although this is not the place to match each of these functions with a description of
what the Library of Congress does in that area. it is clear that the Library does in fact
perform most of them and that it has done so over a considerable period of time.
Indeed, Mr. Humphreys uses the Library of Congress as an example of a national library
in desctbing the kinds of activities undertaken under several of the headings, and the
general understanding in the nation is that it is the National Library. The Library refers
to and conceives of itself that way, and it is increasingly customary for others to do so as
well. (The Library of Congres". speaks for itself on its potent:almes for service in chapter
10.) ’

Problems-and Limitations

Even so, the Library of Congress does not in fact occupy the natichal library
position. It does not for two main reasons: (1) certain limitations in its own operations
hold it back from full occupancy of the position, and (2) the Library of Congress must
share the role with two other libraries designated as national libraries. With regard to the
first point, Mr, Humphreys, whose work was referred to earlier, concludes his essay with
a paragraph on library planning, in which he declares that “The national library should
be the prime mover in library matters and should be expected to be the leading library in

all fields.”
The national librarian, too, should play a central role in all systematic planning of a
country's library services . . . [and should] see the country’s library system as a

whole and the i elationship of the national library to it, thus ensuring that the various
-strands in the organization continue to form a golden chain of responsibility for
service, frem the smallest to the largest library and from the richest to the poorest.
Although for 30 years between 1899 and 1930 under Librarian Herbert Putnam

and again for a short while between 1939 and 1945 under Archibald MacLeish, there
was no doubt of the Library's leadership in American library affairs, there was an
unfortunate hiatus in leadership immediately after the war which the present Librarian
has only. recently been able to bridge over. The full story is too long to tell here, but
there is no doubt that when the present Librarian took over in 1954, the Library was in
relatively difficult straits. The previous Librarian had become interested in activities
outside the Library, some of them of a controversial nature, and by his actions had
alienated Congress. As a result, Congress had severely cut the Library's budget, thus
producing a greater than usual personnel shortage; there were a number of “serious
backlogs of years' standing, in some of the basic but behind-the-scenes operations of the

Q stitution”; the deficiencies in acquisitions occasioned by World War II had not yet
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been fully made up, and at the very same time the production of books and library
materials had begun to increase in geonietrical proportions.” The Librarian recognized
the probiem in his 1962 annual report:#

The Library of Congress has not abrogated its leadership in the library world. It
has been necessary, however, for it to concentrate on strengthening its own collec-
tions and services during the past several years—to put its own house in better
order. To have neglected to do this would be a great disservice to the library and
scholarly communities, because so central is the Library of Congress to the library
economy and research efforts of the country that, to the extent that the institution
is weak, the whole fabric of library service is weakened. Every institution must go
through such periods of catching up, of shoring up its operations.

Not only has the Library thus been faced in recent years with the primary necessity
of shoring up its operations, detracting from the possibilities of national library leader-
ship, it has also had to rebuild relations with Congress. Reference to the hearings on the
Library’s 1953 and 1954 appropriations is enough to demonstrate how much Congres-
sional distrust of the Library of Congress had been built up. The new Librarian’s
achievements in overcoming that distrust have been outstanding, but the result of this
forced attention to Congress was to hinder him for a good while from even thinking of
extending his activities beyond the lerary itself.

Even though Congress no longer is alienated from the Library, it does not support it
at a level to permit the full exercise of national library leadership. Although it has besn
willing to increase appropriations to the Library over the years—thus the appropriations
for FY 1967 amounted to $31,471,000; FY 1968, $37,141,400; and FY 1969, $40,638,-
800—it has not responded with either the amounts requested by the Librarian (his
request for FY 1969, for example, was $43,147,000) or needed to permit the Library to
move as rapidly as it might to meet the range of demands placed upon it. Given the
economic situation in recent years, some increase in appropriations is necessary to
permit the Library—or any Governmental activity—merely to maintain current levels of
service. Though it cannot be argued successfully that Congress discriminates against the

_ Library of Congress in its appropriations procedures, it being widely understood that
Congress generally fails to award an agency its full budgetary request, a strong case can
be made not only for increases in the Library's budget to sustain current programs, but
also for increases to support new and experimental programs in automation and preser-
vation which are essential if the Library is to offer the nation the kind of leadership Mr.
Humphreys describes, '

Moreover, as the Librarian has pointed out time after time in hearings on the
Library's budget and in his annual reports, the Library is severely cramped for space. In
the Librarian's words, the Library's mission has for too long been subject to “the
unfortunate circumscribing effects [0f] lack of space.”? Although Congress has been
willing to appropriate funds for rental space, a permanent solution to the space problem

will not be found until the James Madison Annex is built and occupied. It is high time =~~~

Congress moves to action on the space needs of the Library.

In addition, there is a general shortage of trained library personnel throughout the
nation, and the Library of Congress has not been immune from its effects. Once again,
Congress has not done all it could toward alleviating that shortage. Recruiting efforts by
the Library of Congress staff, and the overall salary increases authorized by Congress,
have helped relieve the situation somewhat, but a pressing need for foreign-language-
trained catalogers remains an inhibiting factor in the Library’s national leadership
potential.

"',Agnua;‘ !;cpon of thc Librarian of Congress for the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 1962 (Washington,
1963),

81hid,, p. 1o '

T id. p. 95,
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Finally, it is the conviction of many that the Library has been restricted in fulfilling
the role of national library by its position in the Legislative Branch, a position that
Congress probably maintains for historicz! reasons and perhaps out of its sense of pride
in “possessing” the greatest library in the world. In some ways, Congress seems to
consider the Library of Congress as a club library and to overlook its larger role of
national service. It may also be that Congress fears that if it permits the Library to
broaden the scope of its activities, Congress will suffer a cut in service. Perhaps because
of Congress' attituile, the Library has held back from exercising the full leadership role
in national library affairs it might otherwise have, or sufficiently to satisfy the Humphreys
requirement for a national library. Although the Library has recently taken the initiative
in asserting leadership in such matters as book and library resource preservation,
automation and cataloging, bibliographical services, and technical processes research,
there is evidence tc demonstrate that in other areas, it has hesitated to do so without
specific Congressional authorization. If this is understandable, and even correct, it is
nevertheless unfortunate that it must be so.

In any case, Congress is content to let the Library remain in the Legislative Branch,
and thus, if the Library wishes to exert leadership over the broad range of library affairs,

" it must do so as a Legislative agency, which would introduce obvious difficuities in

working with the Executive Branch. The Library's budget is not handled officially by the
Bureau of the Budget, and so there is no regular opportunity for its activities to be
coordinated with those of the Executive agencies. And nto other formal method has been
developed to relate either the Library of Congress to the Executive Branch or the
Executive agencies to the Library. Despite the fact that a great deal of communication
has developed between them on an informal basis, the Library of Congress has not
sought to push the development further toward a leadership position withix the Federal
Government in behicf of librarizs and library problems.

Even with all these caveats, there have recently-been a number of signs that the
Library is closer to achieving a national leadership status than ever before, partly in
response to the demands for leadership made upon it. As Albert P. Marshall observed in
1966:10

In deference to the internal as wetl as the external problems with which the
Librarian of Congress is faced, there is a feeling among some librarians that in spite
of actions to provide leadership in this “Age of Libraries,” a more forceful type of
direction is necessary. With the growing problems of research faced largely in
university libraries, and the inability of these agencies to cope with them, the pro-
fession expects znd is demanding vigorous leadership in finding solutions. . . . As
librarians over thz nation become increasingly concerned with the “knowledge
explosion,” and look . . . for leadership in the solution of acquisition, research,
bibliographical, and processing problems, the Library of Congress must fill the need
and do it energetically.

The American Library Association expressed the same demand when in its 1967
statement on Federal legislative policy it declared that the Library should not only
improve and extend its present services, but that it should undertake “additional research
programs . . . in library techniques and seivices™ and should exert “even greater
leadership in making library materials and services available in cooperation with other
libraries.” To this end, the American Library Association recommends that Congress
specifically authorize the Library to “exercise these leadership functions.”1

In response to such demands, the Librarian of Congress in his 1964 Annual Report
promised that not only would the Library lead in automation as applied to libraries, but
that it would provide leaderchip both in centczlized cataloging and in the development of

10 The Library Quanterly 36 (January 1966), p. 72, in a review of the 1964 Annual Report of the
Librarian of Congrestr.
11 American Library Association, Federal Legislative Policy, {(January 12, l%]), p. 10.
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a “cooperative complex of research libraries, constituting a national information sys-
tem.”!? If provided with the funds with which to experiment, investigate, and innovate,
the position of the Library in national library affairs may well soon be significantly
altered. What Thomas P. Brockway concluded in 1966 rings even truer in 1968:18

At the moment . . . the Library of Congress is looking and acting like a National
Library. None of its intractable problems have been solved, but it is on.the move
with the active cooperation of ARL [Association of Research Libraries),.and its

- future has new lustre. First, it will, in due course, have the third building it has
long needed and pleaded for year after year; and when it is built as a memorial to
James Madison the Library of Congress will, for a time at least, have room in
which to perform its multifarious duties swiftly and well. Second, as already noted,
the Library has accepted responsibility for a national preservation program and f{or
greatly expanded cataloguing operations which will benefit everyone.

Another reason why the Library of Congress may not have moved as rapidly ac it
might to assume overall library leadership in the United States is because it is not the
only entry in the field. There are two othesr national libraries which between them
constitute an important proportion of the total Federal library effort and which in effect,
if not in intent, compete with the Library of Congress for leadership in national library
affairs. Indeed, the other two libraries conceive of themselves as independent and
coequal national Iibraries. In the words of a report on the National Agricultural Library,
“The Library was established by the first Commissioner of Agriculture, and with the
Library of Congress and the National Library of Medicine, fulfills the traditional func-
tions of a national library.”14

In the same way, although the American Library Association notes that the Library
cf Congress “performs more national library functions than does any other library in the
world . . . functions [which] are vitai to the library and research communities of the
United States,” it goes on to observe that the Library, “together with the other United
States national libraries, forms the keystone upon which any program of national library
service must rest.”!6 It is thus a triple keystone, not a single one, and thcre is very little
likelihood that anything will be done to alter that basic fact.

THE NATIONAL LIBRARY OF MEDICINE (NLM):)

The National Library of Medicine, which was made the successor in 1956 of the
original Library of the Surgeon General’s Office, United States Army, founded in 1836
and later known as the Army Medical Library and the Armed Forces Medical Library,
has the most extensive holdings in the area of medical literature in the world. This
Library serves as the ultimate source of biomedical materials in the United States with its
collection of approximately 1.3 million books, journals, theses, photographs, and other
records relating to the health sciences. Direct access to the NLM collection is available
to all researchers, practitioners, educators, and the public. Biomedical libraries and
specialized information centers of all types throughout the nation are serviced through
interlibrary loan of materials not, in their collections and through provision of centralized
cataloging and bibliographic services. The Library’s use of computerized indexing,
cataloging, and reference retrieval services enable it to let others know what has been
published throughout the world, and its use of a rapid. photocopy tcchmquc makes
efficient delivery of this information possible.

12 Annual Report of the Librarian of Congress for the Fiscal Year Ending Jupe 30. 1964 (Wash-

ingion, D, C.; 1965), pp. xxxl:-x .
“:'hamu P. Brockway, “Library Problems and the Scholar,” ACLS Newsletter 17, (March 1966),

P

14 The Nluon;l Ayricultural Library and Its Activities. Compiled by Charles W. Mehring. (Wash-

ingron, D, C.; 1967), mimeo, p. 1. .
18 American Library Association, Federal Legislative Policy, op. cit,, p. 10.
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Plans are under way for the establishment of the Lister Hill National Biomedicat
Communications Center, the Secretary of Health. Education, and Welfare and the
Director of the National Institutes of Health having recently appointed Dr. Ruth M.
Davis as its first director. Legislation in the 89th Congress authorized the Library to
establish regional libraries, thus further strengthening its ability to fulfill its purpose.

_In fiscal 1968, $19,912,000 in Federal funds were appropriated to NLM, plus a
transfer of $1.762,000, for a total new oblipational authority of $21,674,000. Of that
total, extramural program grants and contracts amount to $11,250,000.

Verner W. Clapp has declared that the National Library of Medicine is without an
equal in the United States, at least in meeting service needs in its area of holdings. That
library, Clapp has written, “is not only preeminent in its holdings, approaching compre-
hensiveness in a particular subject, but [it] also publishes a principal current bibliog-
raphy of that subject and . . . has certain obligations for nationwide service.” In sum,
“the National Library of Medicine offers the most conspicuous example of a national
backstop to local library resources in a specific subject” in existence today: 18

[NLM?s) assigned [statutory) responsibility coniemplates not a local but—at the

very least—a national clientele. . . . This library provides a service for the

literature of medicine complementing but not supplanting that of other libraries,

Because of the comprehensiveness of the collections of this library, it is only oc-

casionally necessary to turn to any other library in the United States for material

on this subject, once the local resources have been exhausted. . . . The services of

[NLM] . . - are additional services provided by the national government to rein-

force the resources of local institutions. Whereas in most libraries the interlibrary

services are subordinated to -the needs of the local constituencies, in the case of

[NLM] the interlibrary services have a primary claim.

Housed for administrative purposes in the Public Health Service of the Department
of Health, Education, and Welfare, and located physically in Bethesda, Maryland, NLM
operates entirely independently of the Library of Congress under the aegis of its own.
Board of Regents, consisting of ten members appointed by-the President with the ap-
proval of the Senate, and seven ex officio members (one of whom is the Librarian of
Congress), which advises it on policy, acquisitions, and services. No one can find fault
with the quality or extent of the services NLM makes to the advancement of medical
science in the United States, nor can any criticism be leveled at the way the Library has
been operated. In its own particular field, it is probably as advanced in every respect as
apy library in the world.

As the result of a number of circumstances, not the least important of whlch was
the nature of the %ibliographic problem involved, NLM. not the Library of Congress, has
taken the lead amang American libraries in applying the possibilities of automation to its
functions. By 1958, the Current List of Medical Literature, published by NLM, had
become the largest indexing service of the literature of a special subject anywhere in the
world, Even so, only about half the published material in medicine was being indexed,

~ and there was a considerable time lag in publication. With the aid of a grant of $73,800

Q

from the Council on Library Resources, an automation project was launched to over-
come both deficiencies. By the end of 1959, the project was completed. The Current List
was converted to Index Medicus by making use of an integrated series of mechanisms
for the production of the new publication, including tape-operated typewriters, punched-
card-entry machines, and automatic cameras for correcting the printer's copy.
Subsequently NLM went beyond the automation devised for its Jndex Medicus and,

this time with funding from official sources, began to investigate via the MEDLARS
{Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System) project the possibilities of bringing 8
computer into its operation—at least to use it to make searches and special lists based on

18 V;‘r:;r W. Clapp. The Future of the Research Library (Urbama, llinois: 1964), pp. 42-3 and
PP .
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the bibliographic record as accumulated. As the seventh Annual Report of the Council
on Library Resources put it:17

The significance of the development consists in this—that the computer can now
speak in the cultivated language of bibliography . . . the immediate consequence
[of which] is to open up the possibilities of dissemination, in machine-readable form,
of bibliographic information which individual libraries will be able to apply to local
uses for the printing of accession-lists, catalogs and catalog cards, for the prepara-
tion of their many other records which are based on bibliographic information .
and eventually perhaps for mechanized bibliographic searching.

Throughout the whole process, NLM undertook to report on its automation experience
to others so that they might benefit therefrom.

1f the National Library of Medicine has been at the forefront of library activity in
one area, it has not, however, acted so as to facilitate the Library of Congress’ role as
the national library, and in fact it has only begun to cooperate to any degree at all with
the Library of Congress. Obviously, there had been contacts between the two libraries
prior to 1966, if for no other reason than that the Librarian of Congress is one of the ex
officio regents of the Natjonal Library of Medicine. LC had been giving NLM second
copies of United States copyrighted medical publications and all foreign, clinical publica-
tions for decades and had been printing NLM’'s catalog cards and book catalog. But this
did not result in integration of procedures, records, or collections. Indeed, it was not
until 1966 that anything more was set in train. As the 1966 Annual Reporl of the

National Library of Medicine put it:18 \

There has been an unprecedented effort during the past year to increase and
strengthen . . . cooperation [with the Library of Congress]. Staff members of the

. libraries met to discuss shared cataloging and cooperative acquisition pro-
grams, with the hope of eliminating some duplication. . . . Arrangements were
made for NLM to assist the Library of Congress in its national program for acqui-
sitions and cataloging (Title II C of the Higher Education Act, 1965) by forward-
ing card catalog copy for each publication cataloged [by NLM]. When libraries re-
quest cataloging information pertaining to those titles which LC records indicate
are in the NLM collection, LC will request the publication through interlibrary
loan, and thus preclude the purchase of that item for lts own collection.

And more recently, LC and NLM have initiated an experimental project to print NLM
classification numbers and subject headings in brackets on LC catalog cards-for medical
titles that NLM is purchasing in Great Britain.1® As Verner W. Clapp notes, “If this is
occurring in the face of prospective automation of LC's records, it is probably because
NLM has now carved out for itself a solid sphere of influence in national medical library
assistance, and can afford to be less self-protective on details,”2¢

If these arrangements are carried out over a sufficient length of time, and if other
relationships, described later in this paper, develop as hoped between the two libraries, a
greater degree of cooperation and collaboration will result. There is nothing to indicate,
however, that NLM has indicated any willingness to give up its sovereignty in its area of
interest, even if it could do so under the law, or that Congress will see fit to alter its
designation as a national library. Thus the Library of Congress, for the foreseeable
future at least, will not be able to assume full leadership in national library affairs, as

- Mr. Humphreys suggests to be necessary if it is to meet the ultimate requ:remems of a.

national library.

17 Seventh Annual Report of the Council on Lﬂ:nry Ruoutoes for the period endmg June 30, 1%02

- (Washington, D, C.: 1963), p. 11,

18 Annual Report, 1966 (Bethesda, Maryland: National Library of Medicine, 1966), pp. 38-9,

19 For a detailed description a) lhe experimen, see Library of Congress Information Bulletin, Vol.
26, No. 20 (May 18, 1967}, p. 322.

“0 Verner W. Clapp to author, per.mnal correspondence (July 24, 1967).
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THE NATIONAL AGRICULTURAL LIBRARY (NAL)

The picture is further complicated by the existence of the National Agricultural
Library, a unit of the Department of Agriculture. Established originally as the library of
the Department of Agriculture, it was given its present title in 1962. Dedicated by the
Act creating it to the acquisition and diffusion “among the people of the United States of
useful information on subjects connected with agriculture in the most general and
comprehensive sense of the word,” and with current holdings of 1,300,000 bound
volumes, it serves a broad public, both within the Government and without.

The Library makes available to the research workers of the Department, agricul-

tural colleges and universities, research installations, other government agencies,

agricultural associations, industry, individual scientists, farmers, and the general
public, the agricultural knowledge of the world contained in literature. It collects
current and historical published material and organizes it for maximum use through
reference services, loans of publications or photo-reproduction, and bibliographical
services. The Library issues a monthly Bibliography of Agriculture in which is
listed the agricultural literature of the world, and a biweekly Pesticides Docu-
mentation Bulletin, a computer-produced index to the world’s pesticides-related
literature. The Library also provides cataloging information to-a commercial pub-
lisher for inclusion in the monthly National Agricultural Library Catalog, & listing
of currently acquired titles. The National Agricultural Library collection . . . {in-
cluces] publications in 50 languages currently acquired from over 155 governments
and jurisdictional entities.<: ’

Currently housed on Irdependence Avenue, S.W., in Washington, it was scheduled to

move into a new building at Beltsville, Maryland, in 1969. Its annual operating budget is

around $2 mijllion.

Like the National Library of Medicine, NAL has deep roots of its own, a well
developed sense of pride in its own accomplishments and position, and a sense of
independence in its operations that coincides exactly with its new location. Like NLM
too, the National Agricultural Library operated in a national capacity long before the
term became part of its name. The Library’s policies, procedures, and programs are all
oriented to national service. This is exemplified by the printing and distributing of
catalog cards upon request to agency, field, and branch libraries; by the extensive
development of special and general bibliographies which it makes easily available; by
pioneering activities in the use of photocopy for interlibrary loans; and by assistance in
the development of agricultural libraries. In 1963, to foster and maintain effective
formalized cooperation between the NAL and the libraries of land-grant institutions, the
Secretary of Agriculture appointed an Advisory Committee on Library. Services to consi-
der matters of murual concern and to conduct. studies and projects leading to the

" establishment of ar. agricultural Jibrary network.

Indeed, the National Agricultural Library has made a major contribution to the
developmen? of library processes. It pioneered in printing catalog cards in 1899, made
the firs¢ use of photographic copies for interlibrary loan in 1911, and established the first
major United States documentation center, Bibliofilm, in cooperation with the American
-Documentation Institute and Science Service in 1934. It performed the first library
experimentation with automated storage and retrieval of information, and developed the
first photographic devices for library service, including a traveling camera for use in
stacks. The report of its Task Force ABLE (Agricuitural-Biological Literature Exploita-
tion) will probably stand for a long time as 1 model feasibility study in the field of
automation. The NAL recently undertook by contract with a private research organiza-
tion an extensive study of systems analysis and design with the goal of designing 2
computer program for the more effective and .expeditious handling of the Library’s

‘1 Mehring, op. cit.
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- A}
scientific information. The goal of the project is to have a fully operational computer
system serving the Library's patrons by 1971.

NAL has recently adopted the Library of Congress shelf classification scheme
(which NLM has not). has engaged in informal discussions with Library of Congress
personnel about their joint interests. with particul.r emphasis on shared cataloging, and
maintains continual liaison with the Library of Congress with regard to acquisitions and
services. But it can only go so far toward coordination. By statute it is required to serve

_ as the national library in the area of agriculture, even as NLM is in medicine, and it is
unlikely that Congress will alter either designation in favor of the Library of Congress.
Indeed, the tone of the Committee on Agriculture of the House of Representatives in
discussing the appropriation for FY 1968 gives every indication that that Committee at
least, and very-likely all' of Congress, intends for NAL to continue on its independent
way. The Committee noted that it was_“aware of the importance of the work of the
library™" and the desirability of adding considerably to the size of its staff as soon as it
moves into its new quarters, and while it was not willing to push it along faster than the
research and other programs of the Department itself, it expects to continue to support
its growth and development.?*

RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN THE THREE NATIONAL LIBRARIES

The three national libraries, as has already been indicated in part, are not wholly
without relation and contact. Despite the broader nature of the Library of Congress, it is
a great scientific library itself; some 25 percent of the volumes in its collections are in
scientific and technical fields, and the Science and Technology Division is one of the
largest reference and bibliographical units in the Library. Moreover, the Library operates
the National Referral Center for Science and Technology, which it began at the behest
of the National Science Foundation. Thus the three libraries have a great deal in
common in terms of their interests and direction.

More than that ties them together, however. They have cooperated in catzloging for
two years or more. The staffs of all three libraries are active in the Association of
Research Libraries, and since October 1965 the three have been involved together in the
Federal Library Committee, described later in this paper. Moreover, there is an oppor-
tunity for an éxchange of views and some formalized cooperation with regard to efforts
in scientific and technical fields between the three, and between them and the Office of
Education and the National Science Foundation, through COSATI (the Committee on
Scientific and Technical Information or the Federal Council for Science and Technology
in the Executive Office of the President), also discussed in the ensuing pages. NLM has
instituted specific talks with NAL directed toward the cooperative development of a
thesaurus of veterinary medicine. The first step has been to organize a committee with
representatives of NAL and NLM and outside consultants. NAL also is attempting to
coordinate its cataloging and card reproduction processes with those of LC and NLM.

Formalized and regular cooperation between LC, NAL, and NLM has been a fact
only since the spring of 1967, however. An organizational meeting of representatives of
the three libraries was held in May, and plans for a coordinated effort in the automation
field were developed. A statément describing those plans was made at the American
Library Association meeting in June 1967 in San Francisco.® A National Libraries
Task Force on Automation and Other Cooperative Services has beea appointed and ten
work groups have already begun work identifying the problems involved in developing

22 Congressional Record 113: H6663, (June 6, 1967).

23 See Library of Congress Information Bulletin, Vol. 26, No. 26, (June 29, 1967), pp. 407-8;
National Library of Medicine News, (July 1967), pp. 2-3. The principal goals agreed upon by the
three libraries were (1) the develop tof a ional data bank of machine-readable information
to be located in and serviced to other libraries by the Library of Congress and (2) a national data
bank of machine-readable titles held b}' American research libraries.
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the area. In February 1968 the first two recommendations of the Task Force were
accepted by the three libraries.

) But for the most part the three libraries—the Library of Congress, the National
Library of Medicine, and the National Agricultural Library—function as separate insti-
tutions. Certainly NAL and NLM have no desire to 'do otherwise. The fact that they do
operate independently not only militates against the Library of Congress’ taking full
possession of the national library functions, but also produces a situation involving a
good deal of overlap and duplication in scope and coverage, as well as in processes and
procedures, on the one hand, and some competition between the thre. on the other.
Some duplication is probably inevitable, inasmuch as the two specialized libraries have a
more limited clientele than the Library of Congress, and a certain degree of competition
is generally regarded to be healthy. Even so, a useful area of research .1ight be a study
of the ;alidity of maintaining three mdependent national libraries anc¢ of u.. fzasibility
of alternatives to the existing situation. )

OTHER FEDERAL LIBRARIS

DEPARTMENTAL AND AGENCY LIBRARIES

Just as the other two national libraries challenge the Library of Congress's
suprem~cy in the Federal library field, so does the existence of a whole array of other
Federal hbraries. For the most effective fulfillment of the missions of a number of
Federal Executive agencies, easily accessible and specialized library and information
resources came to be recognized as essential, and thus departmental and- agency libraries
have been created throughout the Executive Branch.

-Departmental libraries are not ncw. In his Annual Report to the Congress for the
fiscal year ending June 30, 1898, Librarian of Congress John Russell Young spoke of the
libraries in the Executive departments:24

That of the State Depastment with its manuscripts and works on history, diplomacy,
and international law, is important. The War and Navy Departments have general
libraries of value, and special librarics in their several divisions. The Department
of Agriculture has a useful, well-administered, and progressive collection of books.
The Departmenl of Justice, the Burcau of Education, the Department of Labor,
and, in fact, every department or bureau, has gradually accumulated a series of
books more or less adapted to its needs.

The rate of establishing such iibraries, however, was stimulated by World War II
and subsequent events, particularly the faunching of Sputnik and the inauguration of the
rocket age. Almost half the libraries on which data are »vailable were established within
the last twenty-five years. By 1968, Federal libraries taken together had come to consti-
tute a resource of national importance, some of them being the only library providing
coverage in depth in a particular field of knowledge in the nation.

As might be expected, the departmental and agency libraries differ a great deal
among themselves. Some of them are very advanced in terms of facilities (the new
National Institutes of Health Library will be as modern and sophisticated as any library
facility in the nation); processes- (the Department of Defense. through Booz-Allen
Applied Research, Inc., has made plans for the mechanization of its libraries, which, if
implemented, will make its processing services virtually unique among libraries); and
holdings (departmental libraries must be acknowledged as the bases on which great
national libraries are built, as the National Agricultura! Library and the National

f;G gt)caled"by L. Quincy Mumford, Librarian of Congress, in FLC Newslener No. l (October 20,
s P
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Library of Medicine, originally established for the use of an agency and now regarded as
principal national resources, attest).

Rosters of Federal libraries, compiled by the Federal Library Committee and
distributed in December 1967 and January 1968, included more than 1,500 libraries in
the Executive Branch of the Government. It was believed at that time that the rosters
contained  the names of approximately two thirds of the existing libraries in the Execu-
tive Branch. The libraries on the list range from the Library of the Southwest Archaeo-
logical Center, National Park Service, to the Library of the Air University; from Mars
Island Naval Shipyard Technical Library to the library in the Veterans Hospital in West
Haven, Connecticut; and from the Law Library of the General Accounting Office to the
Base Library at McDill Air Force Base. The Civil Service Commission reports that
Federal libraries employed approximately 3,500 professional librarians as of January 1,
1968.

Because there is, as already pointed out, no accurate count of how many depart-
mental and agency libraries there are, nor of the extent and quality of their holdings,
generalizations have been about all it has been possible to make about Federal libraries.
As Robert D. Calkins observed in 1963:35

The libraries of executive departments and agencies have received little concen-

trated attention either from government policy-making officials or from students

-of government. No general policy regarding their functions has been enunciated:

no standing body of administrators or librarians is concerned with their problems;

and no current and comprehensive statistics have been available on the magnitude
of their holdings, the cost of their operations, or the range of their services.

The lack of information about Federal libraries in general, combined with the fact
that each Federal library is a service orgarization attached to and oriented toward a
particular governmental function and the fact that they .are decentralized, makes it
difficult for Federal libraries to work in concert with one another on common problems,
to say nothing of finding ways to overcome duplication and take joint action to solve
problems. Proposals for introducing a measure of system into the Federal library situa-
tion have been made regularly at least since Melvil Dewey proposed it to the Congres- .
sional Joint Committze on the Library in 1896. But the basis of fact-finding and
planning for such an improvement, although sought on several occasions—e.g., in the
David S. Hill, Carleton B. Joeckel, and Library of Congress Planning Committee reports
of 1936, 1938, and 1947—has been hitherto insufficient. The principal obstacles to the
further development of the idea were the unequal status of the several libraries and the
lack of a clear identification of interests among them.

The prospective apphcanon of information-storage and commumcatlon devices
(such as electronic memories, teletype, and telefacsimile) to library work and the belief
that such devices might profitably be employed among the Federal libraries led to a
renewal of the proposals. An informal committee, representing the principal library
groups in the District of Columbia, proposed to the Council on Library Resources an
inquiry into every aspect of Federal libraries, including their basis of establishment,
operation, staffing, services, and their intra- and interagency and public relations. The
Council responded with a grant to enable the Brookings Institution to conduct a study of
Federal libraries, which it did under thé general svpervision of Luther Evans, formerly
the Librarian of Congress.

The study was based largely on 1959 and earlier data and achieved only partial
coverage. Slightly more than 200 libraries responded to the Brookings survey, and some
information was gathered from about 279 libraries at military posts. No data, however,
were gathered about Federal academic and judicial libraries, about nondepartmental -
libraries in general, nor about the operations of the information services of such agencies

28 Robert D. Calkins, “Foreword” in Luther H. Evans, et. al., Federal Departmental Libraries: A
\) --—amary Report of a Survey and a Conference (Washingron, D.C,: 1963), p. v.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



360

64

LIBRARIES AT LARGE: GOVERNMENT INVOLVEMENT

as the Atomic Energy. Commission, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, the
Department of Defense, and thc Department of Commerce. However, it served to point
out a number of facts about Federal departmental and agency libraries in general, and
these are summarized below. For convenience’s sakc, much more recent findings of the
Federal Library Committee, appointed in 1965, about which more will be said later,
have been incorpora:ed in the same summary. For the most part, the later findings only
served to corroborate the findings of the Brookings study.

1.
2.

10. i

11.

12.

Most departmental libraries were of relatively recent origin.

Departmental librarics varied in size and quality; the average holding was
55,000 volumes; some of the libraries had become recognized as distinguished
in their field, but the holdings of most of them were not outstanding.

. With few exceptions, the deparlmenlal libraries were maintained at a relatively

low level of support.

. Departmental libraries were concentrated in the Washlngton area, but many

were distributed across the nation and overseas; many of them were on mili-
tary bases.

. Departmental libraries had for the most part been created as an exertion of

departmental authority and had no specific stalutory base.

. Departmental libraries had often developed without specific planning, either

as to goals and purposes or acquisitions and operation.

. Total holdings of these }ibraries constituted a national rescurce of considerable

importance. Their collections of great depth in narrow subjecl areas often ex- -
ceed those of major university libraries.

. Agencies had often hidden their library budgets to protect them from Con-

gressional budget-cutting.

. Medical and medical-related personnel were the chief users of departmental

llbranes. with engineering personnel second.

iwvicy-making officers at the departmental level had not seriously concerned
theaiselves with library development; this was’ particularly noticeable in the
budgetary process.

A Jarge part of the holdings of many of the libraries was in non-book mate-
tials, many of which were unique and added to the richness of the total col-
lection.

A timited amount of interlibrary cooperation and exchange had developed, but
the possibilitizs had only been scratched. Interlibrary loans, however, were

- common and {requent.
. Departmental libraries were developed for the most part because for reasons

of time and efficicncy it seemed preferable to have immediate access to books
and other material rather than to rely on other Federal libraries ( parllcular]y
the Library of Congress) to supply them.,

. The purchase of books was often slowed up and made cumbersome by having

_ to follow departmental regulations with regard to competitive bidding; only a

15.

16.
17.
. No careful system of cost accounting had been employed.
. Reader services had been less than adequate.

. ERIC
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small portion of the total number of libraries reporting in the survey actually
placed their own orders for books. :

A’ variety of different classification and cataloging systems were employed;
many libraries manufactured their own catalog.cards, ignoring the availability
of Library of Congress cards altogether; fuli use of the National Union Cata-
log had not been made.

The problem of secret or classified material had been a severe one.

The issuance of bxbhographles and indexes had been erratic and incomplete.
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20. No complete and accurate statistics on use or volume of loans were available.

21. The reference funciion was perhaps the major function expected of these li-
braries; for the most part, however, reference resources were inadequate.

22. Hiring and reteation of qualified library personnel had been a problem; to a
large extent no personnel policy had been articulated.

23. A great deal more research was needed to fill vut the details of the Federal
departmental library future.

The purpose of the grant from the Council on Library Resources and of the
Brookings study was not only to prowde more information than had been available,iand
so to meet the last point on the list, ‘but to identify problem areas and recommend
solutions therefor. The findings of the study were used as the basis for a conference of
library experts, which was held in 1963 in Washington. If nothing else, the study and the
conference demonstrated that, despite great diversities in size, quality, and purpose,
departmental 1*raries had enough in common to warrant common consideration of
many of their problems.

Federal Library Committee

The most significant recommendations emanating from that conference were that
there was an urgent nced for the development of a clear policy concerning Federal
libraries as a whole and that a Federal library council should be established to advise on
the -development of suzh a policy and to assist in coordinating the work of the many
Federal libraries. Specifically, the conference recommended that the Library of Congress,
with the advice and assistance of the Burcau of the Budget, should invite appropriate -
departments and agencies to meet to discuss the establishment of such a group. - .

The Bureau of the Budget took the initiative in the matter, and at its behest, the
Librarian of Congress called together a group of interested persons without particular
regard to their departmentai or agency representation to discuss the creation of a com-
mittee. From this group the Federal Library Committc - was formed on March 23,
1965.28 The Committee as designated by the Librarian o: Congress (to date it has no
other basis than his appointment) has permanent and rotating members. The fourteen
permanent members are the Librarian of Congress himself, who serves as chairman, tha
directors of the National Agricultural Library and the National lerary of Medicine, and
a representative of each of the Executive departments except the Department of Agricul-
ture. Six other members, representing the independent agencies, are chosen for two-year
terms on a rotating basis. For the period ending June 30, 1969, the agencies represented
were the Smithsonian Institution, the United States Information Agency, the Veterans
Administration, the General Services Administration, the National Science Foundation,
and the Civil Service Commission. A_representative of the Bureau of the Budget has sat
with the Committee at the invitation of the chairman since the beginning as an observer,
as hava representatives of the Office of Education and the Office of Science and Technol-
ogy. At first, under a grant of $10,000 from the Council on -Library Resources, the
Library «f Congress made staff available to the Committee on a part-time basis, but in
April 1966, the Council on Library Resources granted $87,650 to the Library to support
the Committee’s secretariat on a full-time basis for the ensuing three years. In fiscal 1969
Congress appropriated funds for the continuation of the Committee, thus placing it on a
firm continuing basis. The Committee is housed in the Library of Congress.

The terms of reference (drat’led in the Bureau of the Budz,et) that were adopted by
the Committee for its guidance are as follows:

The Committee shall on a Government-wide basis (1) consider - policies and

problems relating to Federal libraries, (2) e\aluate existing Federal library pro-

26 For a detailed discussion of the. beginnings of the C itree, see L. Qumc,v Mum/ord, J. Lee
We:rrare, wnd Paul Howard, “The Establishment of the Federal Library € ittee, A Symp
D. C. Libra.ies, Vol. 36, No. 3 (Summer 1965). pp. 40-50.
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grams and resources, (3) determine priorities among library issues requiring at-
tention, (4) examine the organization and policies for acquiring, preserving, and
making information available (in usc by Federal libraries), (5) study the need
for and potential of technological innovation in library practices, and (6) study
hbrary budgeting and stafting problems, including the recruiting, education, train-
ing and remuneration of librarians.

Within these areas, the Committee resolved to concentrate on Gowrnmental research
libraries and to exclude temporarily from its major effort Federal academic libraries,
public libraries (e.g., those providing public library service to servicemen and dependents
and to hospital patients). schoo! libraries under Federal jurisdiction, and special libraries
having less than one full-time employee or less than $10,000 in expenditures per annum.
Lately, however, the Committee has been showing increasing interest in these other types
of Federal libraries. With these purposes and limitations in mind:27 -

. the Committce shall recommend policies and other measures (1) to achieve
better utilization of~Federal library resources and facilities; (2) to provide motre
effective planning, development. and operation of Federal libraries, (3) to promote
optimum exchange of experience. skill, and resources among Federal libraries, and
as a consequence (4) to promote more effective service to the nation at large.

Since its establishment, the Committee has developed a program involving both the

policy and operation aspects of Federal library work and has created nine task forces to
investigate specific areas and report back to the Committee as a whole. The task forces

- are in the following areas:

Q

. Acquisition of library materials and correlation of Federal library resources.
. Automation of library operation.

. Interlibrary loan arrangements for Federal llbranes

. Mission of Federal libraries and standards for Federal ||brary service.
Procurement procedures in Federal libraries.

. Recruitment of personnel in Federal libraries.

. Public relations for Federal libraries.

. Physicai facilities of Federal libraries.-

. Role of libraries in information systems.

Through the task forces, and through frequent meetings of the Committee itself, a
great deal was accomplished in the first year of the Committee’s existence.?® A clearing-
house on certain Federal library problems was established. as was a channel of com-
munication between Federal libraries through the Commiittee’s Newsletters.

A statement and guidelines on the Federal library mission was actepted s
principle by most of the~"ederal libraries.** On May 19, 1967, it was distributed to
Cabinet officers and heads of independent agencies for their inicrmation and comments.
and forty-one of the forty-four heads of "agencies contacted replied concurring in it.
Indications are that it will come into gencral use as a standard for the organization and
management of Federal libraries.

The Committce approved a Federal-Interlibrary Loan Code. This was tested for
one year on an experimental basis and then formally adopted. The code enunciates basic
policies and responsibilitics of Federal libraries’ in relation to each other and to the
nation’s libraries generally. 1t is an imporiant step in opening up Federal library 1e-
sources to qualified researchers. A rescarch program, resulting directly from project
proposals made by the Committee and amounting to approximately $300,000, is being
funded by the United States Office of Education. Additional research funds amounting
to more than $20,000 have also becn made available to the Committee by other agencies
and organizations. The compiiation of a Guide 1o Laws and Regulations on Federal

WD W

2% Federal Library Committee, Ncwslcllcr No. I (October 20, 1965), p. 10.
28 For a succinct summary, see Federal Library Committee, Newsleller, No. 24 (September 1968)

29 See The Federal Library Mission. A Statement of Principles and Guidelines (Washington, D.C.:
The Federal Library Commiitee, 1966).
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Libraries was completed and was published by the R. R. Bowker Company in 1968.
A handbook on the procurement of -library materials in the Federal Government was
drafted. With regard to recruitment, the Committec consulted with the Civil Service
Commission and approveii a guide to the civil service standards for librarians issued by -
the Commission. It developed and publishes regularly a Library Vacancy Roster to assist
Federal libraries in their recruiting efforts.

In its program to develop the basic information and data necessary for realistic
analysis and planning for a viable and useful Federal library progiam, the Committee
secured the cooperation of the National Center for Educational Statis:ics in the Office of
Education in a pilot statistical survey of special libraries serving the Federal Govern-
-ment. The resulting publication is perhaps the most comprehensive collection of Federal
library management data ever made. The fact that this collection covers less than one
fourth of Federal libraries emphasizes the paucity of information available to library
planners and the need for a comprehensive program to obtain library management and
research data which is essential in developing a dynamic library and information service
responsive to the necds of Government.

Not all the Committee’s task forces have reported, but already the work of the
Committee has created a new feeling of purpose, determination, and hope among:
Federal librarians that, in time, a Federal library service will develop which is dynamic
and flexible and not only responsive to but anticipatory of the Government's and the
nation’s needs for information.

Thus there are now emerging the framework and substance of a potential coordinat-
ing agency for Federal libraries. As yet, it has no statutory basis. And, it must be
emphasized, the Committee is solely an advisory body. However, as Paul Howard, the
Committee’s Executive Secretary, put it: “The Fedcral Government spends approxi-
mately $150 million annually-on its library services. If the Federal Library Committee
can bring about closer COORDINATION between Federal libraries and if it can secure

widespread adoption of modern and more effective library techniques and programs

- throughout the Federal Government,” it will have helped those libraries use the Federal
investment in them in the most efficient manner and so exert a most beneficial influence
on “the growth and development ofilibréry service throughout the nation."3

Perhaps as a result of the work of the Federal Library Committee, the Library of
Congress has recently begun to take more interest in departmental libraries. It had not
previously ignored them, of course. As implied in the summary above, many depart-
mental libraries make use of Library of Congress catalog cards, and interlibrary lending
of ‘materials among i1z Federal libraries has a long history. In 1968 the Library of
Congress loaned some 85,000 volumes to other Federal libraries in the District of
Caolumbia and several thousand volumes to Federal libraries outside the District (lending
between the other Federal libraries in the District was estimated to have attained about
the. same vol:iue). Moreover, the Library of Congress is supplying facsimile copies of its
-materials 7« an increasing rate. The Library also is used by other Federal libraries for the
deposit ol their surpluses and littic-used materials and so in a sense has become a central
depository for the entive Federal library establishment. Finally, the Library has made its
bibliorraphical and reivrence services available to other Federal libraries: a great deal of
cataloging, abstracting, and mdcxmg are done on a regular basis for other Federal

. libraries and agencies.

By 1968, in addition to the support in terms of personnel and space the Library was
giving the Federal Library Committee, it had introduced an orientation series for profes-
sional personnel in Federal libraries, both in the District of Columbia and outside it, the
purpose of which was to increasc communication and the exchange of information
between Federal librarians in the hope that better coordination and use of facilities
would develop as a by-product. Thus the Library of Congress has for the first time

E TLC 1Ibid., p. 12. Capitals in original.
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formally recognized its refationship to other Federal libraries and has acted to convert
that recognition into fact. :

PRESIDENTIAL LIBRARIES

There are other Federal libraries in addition to those developed in the departments
and agencies of the Executive Branch. There are the Presidential Libraries, which are
under the jurisdiction of the Office of Presidential Libraries in the National Archives and
Records Service. That Office is charged with establishing and coordinating policies with
regard to the four existing Presidential Libraries—the Herbert Hoover Presidential Li-
brary at West Branch, Jowa; the Franklin D. Roosevelt Library at Hyde Park, New
York; the Harry S Truman Library at Independence, Missouri; and the Dwight D.
Eisenhower Library at Abilene, Kansas—and with planning for the construction and
devclopment of the John F. Kennedy and Lyndon B. Johnson libraries. After President
Frankiin D. Roosevelt’s death. the decision was made to develop individual libraries to
house Presidential papers and collections, rather than to continue to have them placed in
the custody of the Library of Congress. which already housed the papers of twenty-three
Presidents. The decision was based on the desire to honor living and deceased Presidents,

-rather than library considerations, a fact which many deplore. Thus Waiter Brahm. State
" Librarian of Connecticut, comments that the:3!

. trend of establishing a separate library for each President . . . means a
multiplicity of presidential libraries scattered across the country, guaranteemg in-
efficiency as far as access is concerned. They soon begin to acquire materials unre-
lated to their purpose. Establishing and Iocalmg such libraries for memorial pur-
poses is in conflict with-what a library strives to be: a living, dynamic; conveniently
accessible service agency.

The trend is by now probably irreversible, however, and in any case the Presidential
libraries-serve other purposes as well. But the fact that they are lodged where they are,
under the National Archives, places them out of the range of effective leadership by
either the Library of Congress or the Federal Library Committee.

JUDICIAL LIBRARIES

Finally, there are a good many judicial libraries (tte Fcuoeral Library Committee
places the number at thirty-seven), including the eminent 1 ibrary of the Supreme Court
of the United States, which serve mcmhers of the bar and the Federal judiciary, at-
torneys for Executive departments and agencies. and to some extent members of Con-
gress. Nothing furthe. is generally known about these judisial libraries, since neither the
Brookings study nor the Federal Library Committee’s survey included them within their
purview. The Federal Library Com:nittee attempted to include them, but many of the
librarians involved had doubts about the legality of responding in the face of the
separation of poweis doctrine, and so did not comply with the Committee’s request.

Thus the Federai Government's {ibraries are numerous, largely independent of each
other, and operate under a variety of jurisdictions. Some of them are just coming into a
cooperative relationship with each other, and the knowledge gap about Federal depart-
mental libraries is beginning to be filled. There is still much to do, however, before the
Federal libraries can operate under a general fremework of policy with cooperative and
coordinated methods of procedure.

COMMITTEE ON SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL
INFORMATION (COSATI)
The Federal library picture is further complicated by the fact there are some two
dozen agencies of the Federal Government in scientific and technical areas that are
concerned with providingspecial "bibliographica! services within their own fields of

31 Library Journal 92 (May 1, 1967), p. 1805. -
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interest. Responding to the leadership of the Office of Science and Technology in the
Executive Office of the President. these agencics have come together in a Committec on
Scientific and Technical Information (COSATI). Although not a library in the technical
sense of the word. COSATI has nevertheless concerned itself with matters ordinarily
considered to lie within the range of library interest. and it has taken a number of
actions that one might expect a regularly constituted Federal library to take.

The reason for the Committee’s creation in the first place was a general concern in
the Government about the information problem and the need for the development of an
information system to store and dispense scicentific and technical intormation for those
who need it. Since 1962, when COSATI was cstablished, it has identified as its continu-
ing functions the followmg was they are concerned with scxcnhﬁc and technical in-
formation:

1. Identification of problems and requirements;

2. Review of the adequacy and scope of present programs;

3. Development or review of new programs and other measures to meet the re-
quirements and solve the problems;

4. Recommending standards, methodology. and systems for uniform adoption by
the Exccutive agencies;

5. Identification and recommendation of assignments of responsibility among lhe
Executive agencies;

6. Review and rccommendation concerning the resources assigned to the programs
of the Executive agencies;

7. Recommendation of management policies to improve the quality and vigor of the
information activities;

8. General facilitation and interagency coordination at management levels.

By giving agency representatives involved in these matters an opportunity to come
together and discuss methods of approach to common problems of information handling
and dissemination, COSATI has moved to an action positior. on national informational
systems’ for science and technology and, by example, fci other areas of knowledge as
well. More than that, through COSATI. discussions the agencies involved have begun to
find ways to make their cataloging compatible, so that the materials held by each might
be made better known and more useful to all the others. More generally, they have
bégun to devise ways of acquiring and storing scientific and technical information for the
more effective use of all. The standard of descriptive cataloging it has issued, however,
deviates from the standarc -used by the rest of the American library worid, which means
that most libraries will be unable to incorporate the cataloging product of COSATI
automatically into their catalogs.

In a report released by the Committee based on an earlier background study
prepared by the System Development Corporation in 1965, the problems in creating a
network of information and document handling in science and technology were con-
sidered.32 Although the report visualized that such a network would be developed in
collaboration with the Bureau of the Budget and the Federal departments and agencies
concerned, no mention of the role in all this of the Library of Congress or of the other
national libraries was made. Indeed. both the System Development Corporation's basic
study and the COSATI report developed from it rejected the Library of Congress as the
manager of ‘a centralized facility for handling significant scientific and technical docu-
ments and offered the Office of Science and Technulogy instead.

Moreover, both reports contemplated the establishment of one or more additional

82 COSATI, Federal Council for Science and Technology, Recommendations for National Documem-
Handling Systems in Science and Technology (IWashingion: 1965): System Development Cor

Launor F. Carter, et al. National Document-Handling Systems for Science and Technology (New
York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1967).
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nationa! libraries “under the aegis of appropriate Federal departnients and agencies . . .
as elements of the integrated national network,” thereby suggesting a further complica-
tion in the development of national library leadership.®® Indeed, to date COSATI has
operated in the service of its “customers” and has shown little interest in the hroader
national library picture. It shou!d be noted that COSATI is concerned with devising ways
to aid Executive officials to make decisions in the information area, whereas the libraries
in the Federal Government are concerned with libraries and with making library de-

cisions, The interests of the latter are understandably far broader than those of COSATI.
- Hopefully, with the broadening of representation on its subcommittees, the gap between

COSATI and the other Federal library interests may begin to be narrowed.
OTHER FEDERAL AGENCY INVOLVEMENT

It also ought to be noted that the proliferation of Federal agencies performing one
or more library functions does not stop there. A number of agencies maintain data
centers and information-analysis centers and information-distribution centers in their
own area of operation. The Department of Commerce, for example, maintains a clear-
inghouse for the dissemination of Government-generated unclassified information on the
phy‘cal sciences and engineering, and the Department of Defense operates the Defense |
Documentation Center for Scientific and Technical Information for the distribution of
classified information 34 )

In another way, the General Services Administration is involved in libraries through
the procurement regulations it sets as they affect the procurement of library materials by
Federal libraries. The possibility of giving special consideration to procurement of
library materials in the Federal Procurement Regulations, the lack of which up to.now
has made the work of Federal libraries both more difficult and. more costly, has been
under study, and, as mentioned earlier, a procurement guide is in the process of being
published. Both the Atomic Energy Commission and the.National Aeronautics and
Space Administration established depository library systems, although the Atomic
Energy Commission no longer maintains its system. Other examples of Federal agency
involvement could be cited, but the above is sufficient for the present discussion.

FEDERAL AID TO LIBRARIES

As indicated earlier, the development of libraries within the Federal Government
itself was the first step of Federal involvement with libraries. The second step, which was
taken a great deal later,.was the extension of Federal aid to libraries, at first almost
indirectly and in dollops, later specifically and in large amounts:

By the outbreak of World War II it had become obvious, at least to those most
closely associate:! with the library field in the United States, that the unmet library needs
of the American people were so staggering that “it was all but hopeless to attempt to
solve so gigantic snd widespread a problem by merely local means.”35 However, no
concrete proposal for Federal aid to alleviate thd situation had yet been advanced.
During the Depre:sion a number of Federal relief projects had been concerned with
libraries, in particular the Works Progress Administration state library projects, which

33 COSATI, Recommendations, op. cit., p. I7.

34 The Defense Documentation Cenler previously Army Scientific and Technlcal Information Agency
(ASTIA) started as the Navy Research Section in the Library of Congress, but the activity became
too large, physically, for LC to retain. This operation, it should be noted, is an example of LC
leadership and of its concern for uniformity in Federal operations whick ought 1o be related 1o the
discussion of the Library of Congress earlier in this paper. .

35 Daniel, Public Libraries for Everyone, op. cit., pp. 34-5.
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helped establish statewide library planning and gave impetus to later planning efforts in
the states.3® Partially as a resuit of these activities, a Division of Library Services had
been established in the Federal Cffice of Education in 1938, and during World War II a
library information section was established within the Office of War Information. The
services these units offered acquainted “government officials with the functions of
libraries” and also provided an opportunity for “libraries and librarians . . . to work
with the Federal Government."37

At about the same time, the idea of developing a Federal aid to libraries program
crystallized after nearly twenty years of planning, much of it by the American Library
Association (ALA). By 1944, Carl Milam, then the Executive Secretary of the Associa-
tion, had decided that the time was ripe to begin to explore the possibilities of Federal
aid. In a series of informal discussions beginning that year, Milam found a good many
receptive ears, and working_chiefly through the ALA's Federal Relations Committee, was
able to get the first Public Library Demonstration Bill introduced in both houses of
Congress in March 1946, It had been agreed:38

. . that the greatest need was for library services in rural areas, and that po-

litically, this was the point that offered the most favorable opening. It seemed

~ apparent that a program aimed at progress in this particular area would be likely
not only to rally most support, but also to show the most striking results,

That bill, although reported favorably by the Senate Committee on Labor and
Public Welfare, died on the consent calendar in the Sena.e and was never reported out of
committee in the House. The same bill was introduced into successive Congresses, each
time meeting the same end (though not always in the same way), until finally in 1956 a
somewhat altered version was enacted into law. The credit for the passage of the bill
goes in large part to the American Library Association and its hard-working Washington
representatives, who assiduously cultivated members of hoth houses of Corigress until the
sponsors of the ultimately successful bill included some of the most eminent members of
both houses. That bill stood alone until 1964, when it was amended and recast as the.
Library Services and Construction Act. '

RECENT LIBRARY-AI§ LEGISLATION

Currently extended through 1971, the Library Services and Construction Act now
applies to public libraries irrespective of location (the rural restriction was removed from
the old act) and Federal aid is provided by its terms, as the title of the act implies, for
services, broadly defir:d (books and other library materials, staff salaries, equipment,
and other activities and purchases relating to public libraries that are included in a state
plan and approved by the Office of Education), construction of library facilities, inter-
library cooperation, and fuller public library ‘service to institutions and to the visually
handicapped. o

In addition to the basic act, libraries have been specifically singled out for Federal
aid in recent years in a number of other acts, and they have been included by interpreta-
tion or implication in still others. A list of the legislation relating to libraries would
include the following major pieces of legislation, as of 1968 (see also appendix E):

Library Services and Construction Act
Title 1 Public Library Services
Title I1 Public Library Construction
Title 111 Interlibrary Cooperation
Title IVA  State Institutional Library Services
Title IVB  Library Services to the Physically Handicapped

86 See Edward B. Stanford, Library Extension Under WPA (Chicago: 1944).
87 Daniel, op. cit., p. 38,
88 Ibid., p. 39.
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Elementary and Secondary Education Act
Title I1 School Library Resources and Materials
Title 111 Supplementary Educational Services and Centers
TitleIV , Cooperative Research
Higher Education Act of 1965
TitleIIA  College Library Resources
IIB  Library Training and Research
IIC  Library of Congress Acquisition-and Cataloging
Title VIB Workshops and Institutes
Higher Education Facilities Act
Construction of Academic Facilities, including hbranes
Title I Undergraduate
Title I1 Graduate
Title I11 Loans
Medical Library Assistance Act of 1965
Construction, training, special scientific projects, research and development,
resources, regional medical libraries, publications
Depository Library Act of 1962
National Defense Education Act
Title 111 Instructional assistance
Title XI  Institutes
National Foundation on the Arts and Humanities Act of 1965
" Sec. 12 Instructional Assistance
Sec. 13 Institutes
Appalachian Regional Development Act of 1965
Public Works and Economic Development Act of 1965
State Technical Services Act of 1965
International Education Act of 1966
Economic Opportunity Act
Vocational Education Act .
Mental Retardation Facilities and
Community Mental Health Centers Construction Act

In addition to these acts, the Federal Government further aids libraries through its
provision of special postal rates for library materials, of duty-free entry of imported
library materials, and of exemptions from taxation for libraries. The depository library
program is also of real aid to participating libraries, despite the fact that the receiving
libraries themselves have to bear all the expense of housing and maintaining the books

received thereby The Government also makes surplus property available to libraries.

ERIC?
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In addition to the foregoing, the Nativnal Academy of Sciences-National Research
Council offered aid to libraries through the Conference on Scientific Information it held

.in collaboration with the Council on Library Resources in 1958. The Office of Science

Information Service of the National Science Foundation. (NSF) has for a number of
years included library-based projects in its program of support. These projects have some
relevance to the Office’s overall concern for the improved transfer of scientific informa-
tion, The Office shares the concern of such other Federal agencies as the Office of
Education in the development of a nationwide information network and has supported
activities contributing to that end in a number of universities and other institutions.

For several years, NSF and the Council on Library Resources joined in supporting
the work of the U.S.A. Standards Institute Standards Committee Z39 on standards in’
library work and documentation leading to the preparation of United States standards
for a format for-the communication of bibliographical information in digital form, for
library statistics (referred to later in this chapter), for the abbreviation of periodical
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N

. titles, and for abstracts, proofreading, and transliteration of certain other alphabets to

English,

In 1963, NSF suggested a Conference on Libraries and Automation, which was
held at Airlie House, Warrenton, Virginia, May 26-29, 1963, under the joint sponsor-
ship of the Library of Congress, the NSF, and the Council on Library Resources. The
Library of Congress organized the meeting and subsequently published. the working
papers and proceedings. The National Bureau of Standards recently did a state-of-the-art
survey of mechanized information selection and facsimile retrieval systems and published
a report on its findings. And the National Archives of the United States sponsored, again
with the financial assistance of the Council on Library Resources, an Extraordinary
Congress of Archivists in Washington in Mdy 1966 to consider ways to encourage
greater ease of access to archives for scholarly uses.

All of these legislative programs and other act‘ons amount to a virtual revolunon in
the relation between the Federal Government and libraries other than its own. Indeed,
the Federal Government has moved from giving a minimal amount of support for
libraries through the original Library Services Division in the Office of Education to the
authorization and appropriation of millions of dollars of aid to libraries within thirty
years. There is no indication at all that it has given all the aid it intends to. Quite the
contrary. The very appointment ot the National Advisory Commission on Libraries
suggests that the Government's role in this regard may well be expanded and strength-
ened in the years ahead.

Some Generalizations on Legislation

It is not as important to list all the Federal legislation providing aid to libraries as it
is to generalize about it. A number of points are discussed below.

First, library-aid legislation has come about chiefly at the initiative of Congress, or
perhaps better put, at the initiative of lobbyists active in behalf of libraries, rather than
as part of any Executive program or drive. To be sure, the Eisenhower Administration
finally gave its support to the Library Services Act when its extension came up in 1960,
and President Kennedy discussed libraries with some of -his aides and had a definite
interest in libraries in general and in the Library of Congress in particular,3® Moreover,
he is known to have considered the appointment of a library commission, but for a
combination of reasons it did not come into being during his Administration. President
Johnson began to leud his support to library legislation as soon as he assumed the
Presidency.*® Other concerns in the areas of national defense and foreign affairs,
economic stability and development, ‘and social welfare, however, have loomed so large
ever since World War II that the Presidents were prevented from devoting much time
and attention to lioraries.

The lack of Presidential pressure for library-aid legislation might have been partially
remedied by the advocacy of a library program by key members of the Administration,
but by and large there have been no persuasive library-aid advdcates in evidence in the
Executive Branch in recent Administrations. Although both the former Secretary of
Health, Eddcation, and Welfare John W. Gardner and the former Commissioner of
Education Harold Howe II testified in behalif of passage of the 1966 amendments to the,
Library Services and Construction Act, their support was confined to an endorsement of
the objectives and need for the legislation and to a reminder about keeping’expenditures
down in the face of heavy domestic and international commitments. In any case, both '

49 See, for example, Presilent Kennedy's statement in the :962 Nauanal L:bmry Week Report (ALA
Bulletin, Vol. 57, No. 1, January 1963, cover) and his sp ge to Congress of
January 29, 1963.

40 See especially President Johnson's statements upon signing the Higher Education Facilities Act of
1963 end his State of the Jnion message, Jannary 8, 1964, his message to Congress on education in
1964, his stateme:ts on National Library Week, 1964 and 1966, and his messages to the 1966 and
1967 annual meetings of the American Library Association.
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Gardner and Howe were concerned with education in general rather than with libraries
in particular.#! No other Administration spokesmen for libraries have stepped forward.

When President Johnson by Executive Order (September 2, 1966), established the
President’s Committee on Libraries, to which the National Advisory Commission on
Libraries reported, he appointed to it the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare,
the Secretary of Agriculture, the Director of the Office of Science and Technology, the
Director of the National Science Foundation, and the Librarian of Congress. The last
named cannot be considered by any stretch of the imagination as an .Administration
spokesman; the Secretary of Agriculture has at best only secondary interests in libraries
in general (though his interest in the National Agricultural Library is understandably
keen); and although the two science men have indeed demonstrated an interest in library
matters, it has been primarily through COSATI and has represented a one-sided concern
emphasizing science and technology and has not covered the broad spectrum. of library
responsibilities.

Another point that should be mentioned about legislative efforts in general is that,
although it is obvious that Congress has responded generously to the demands made
upon it for library aid, the response has not been based on recognition of the importance
of libraries to the achievement of the nation’s overall objectives. There has been no
broadly based conception of how best to promote the growth and development of the
nation’s libraries towa-d that end. Rather, as it does in many areas, Congress acted in the
library area in an essentially ad hoc manner and without taking time to evolve a
fundamental policy to guide it in its actions. Thus, much of the library-aid legislation has
been passed as an adjunct to aid to education rather than as a program having intrinsic
value of its own. And since what has been asked for by those seeking to move Congress
to act has largely been money, Federal legislation to date has been pnm:mly limited to
financial aid. Other provisions calculated to solve other aspects of the national library
problem have not been included. Even in its appropriation of money, Congress has not
followed a single set of precepts; it has often authorized more than it has actually
appropriated, as if saying that, though the need is great and we are going to do some-
thing about it, we will not do quite as much as we indeed know we should.

Another point that should be mentioned is that the purposes for which Federal aid
to libraries may be expended have been directed much more to the provision of books
and buildings than to helping libraries meet the need they themselves have declared to be
the most critical, namely, the shortage of trained manpower. The Council on Library
Resources pointed out in its Second Annual Report in 1958 (and that was not the first
time the proposition had been advanced) that the outstanding problem of library work

- as viewed by librarians themselves arose from difficulties in recruiting adequately trained

staffs. However, Federal aid programs only began to provide assistance in that area irn
1964, and with any degree of coverage only in 1965~66, and this in the face of evidence
that there was by the mid-sixties an overall shortage of professional librarians amounting
to about 5,000 actualiy budgeted positions and that, by 1975, when all the libraries now
under or planned for construction are completed, an estimated 20,000 budgeted positions
for librarians would be vacant. If enough librarians were hired to meet the generally
recognized standards for library service, some 100,000 librarians would be needed by
1975. Perhaps the greatest need, indeed, is not even for trained personnel but for faculty -
members to staff library training programs.

Federal-aid legislation, in concentrating on money for physical things, has not only
neglected library per.onnel but perhaps even more importantly, research into library
problems. For years, virtually every discussion of library needs in ti:- United States has
given heavy emphasis to the need for research into a wide variety of library problems to

41The Library Journal 92 (May 15, 1967),-pp. ]896-7 carries an article by John W. Gardner thas
porirays his interest in libraries,
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yield the knowledge necessary to plan adequately for library development. -As Keith
Doms, Director of the Carnegie Library of Pittsburgh, put it:+2

While there is much that can be done and should be done right now, librarians
and their governing bodies . ... are severely handicapped in planning for the
future. They need to know more about many things. As a specific example, why
do some people use libraries while others do not? . .. [Hlow much is really
known about [the] market? In other words, library planners have an urgent need
for more information about users, manpower requirements, the suitability of li-
brary materials, interlibrary. relationships and other areas which bear directly and
indirectly on the question of access.

Yet for the most part Congress has neglected library research. From 1959 to 1964
library-related research received some $8.7 million. mostly from non-Federal sources.
Only in 1966, when Title 1I-B of the Higher Education Act of 1965 was amended to
include a tibrary research program. was cognizance taken of its importance. There is still
a vast deficiency to be made up. )

Library-aid legislation to date has not provided equally for all types of libraries.
Instead, it gives priority to pubhc libraries.. school libraries (broadly defined to include
both elementary and secondary schools and colleges and universities), and medical
kibraries, leaving special libraries (other than medical libraries) and independent private
research libraries virtually cut off from Federal support. Some of the most important
library collections, however, are held by these libraries.43

Library-aid legislation to date, as Walter Brahm, State Librarian of Connecticut
asserts, serves only to reinforce the present pattern ot' proliferation of library resources.
Brahm points out: 4

Under the present federal program a state universily. a city university, a new
medical school, a community college. a private university, school libraries. and the
public libraries in the same metropolitan area could all be receiving federal aid
without any attempt being made to study the possibility of some coordination or to
bring it abou. in actuality.

Present legislation for Federal aid.to libraries channels funds mostly through the
states, on the assumption that state library agencies are strong and that the states are
uniform in their desire to promote library service. These assumptions have never been
tested and in fact may not be valid. (See chapter 9.)

Library-aid legislation has neither been drafted nor administered with adequate
consideration given to the other library involvements of the Federal Government. To a
large extent. each piece of legislation has been conceived and implemented in isolation,
without taking the related programs of such agencnes as the National Science Foundation
into account. By and large. Federal libraries receive no help under library-aid legislation.
To be sure, the Library of Congress was granted $4 million for the shared cataloging
program under Title II of the Higher Education Act, the Smithsonian Institution has
been appropriated funds for cataloging biological spec.mens, the Department of Defense
has been given funds in support of library studies thoough the Army Technical Library
Information Services, and Army Special Services has been appropriated funds to supple-
ment book collections in camp and post libraries. But these are the exceptions that prove
the rule that Federal libraries do not receive aid under the library-aid legislation.

As helpful as Federal aid to libraries has been. it k1s not enabled libraries to keep
up with the knowledge explosion in the United States. So mruch is being added every year
to the informational resources of the nation that libravies everywhere and of every kind

42 Keith Doms, Access 1o Library Service, a paper prepared for the April 16, 1967, meeting of the
National Advisory Commission on Libraries, p. 19.

43 Many special libraries are maintained by private business organitations; these wauld probably not
be encompassed by any Federal-aid program.

44 Walter Brahm, Library Journal 92 (May 1, 1967), p. 180S.
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are falling steadily behind in acquisitions, storage. and availability of materials to users.
The situation is one of geometric increase in knowledge and materials to be handled with
only an arithmetic increase—if that—in the ability of libraries to handle it. The National
Inventory of Library Needs, made by the American Library Association in 1965, showed
that the immediate needs for the country’s school, academic, and public libraries alone
amounted to $4 billion—this to meet cost of materials, staff, and operation only. Neither
- construction and equipment costs nor the costs of inflation were included in the estimate. -
If this figure is accepted as a minimum, it is obvious that Federal aid so far has not even
dented the surface of library needs. Indeed, there is unanimous agreement that library
service in 1968 is grossly inadequate and is falling behind steadily, despite Federal aid.

Perhaps the great deficiency of present Federal-aid legislation involving libraries lies
in its administration. Library legislation has been considered originally by a number of
separate committees and subcommittees in Congress, and so it has never been seen as a
whole. Thus the legislative product has been a series of separate packages that have been
assigned for administration to a variety of units within the Executive Branch. There also
the approach is fragmented, and nowhere is library legislation dealt with as a single
whole. Conceived of by Congress as a side issue to education, most library programs
have been entrusted for their implementation to the Office of Education, where, if they
have not quite been sent to the chimney corner; they have even so been handled at the
fringes of the Office’s concern.

Congress has not required the Office of Education to organize so as to deal with
library programs in a coordinated manner, and lackiny legislative mandate, it has not
done so. Nowhere in the Office are all the library programs brought together for con-
sideration and planning. As of 1968, responsibility within the Office of Education for the
administration of library programs and the conduct of library-related activities- were
divided between the Bureau of Adult, Vocational, and Library Programs (Division of
Library Services and Educational Facilities), the Bureau of Educational Personnel
Development, the Bureau of Elementary and Secondary Education (Division of Plans

~and Supplementary Centers), the Bureau of Higher Education (Division of College
Facilities), the National Center for Educational Statistics, and the Bureau of Research

. (Division of Information Technology and Dissemination, Educational Research Infor-
mation Center (ERIC), and Library and Information Sciences Research Branch). This
division of responsibility not only fragments the Oftice’s concern with libraries, but
results in a o.fferent center for decision-making for the several different aspects of
Federal library activity. Moreover, not all of the units have even one trained librarian to
give professional assistance. Nor have any formal arrangements been established for
coordination of the work of the other units with the Division of Library Services and
Educational Facilities.

The Library Services Division itself has operated under several handicaps. For quite
a while its staff was too small in numbers and not specialized enough in many aspects of
librarianship to fulfill adequately the functions required of it—for instance, there were
no specialists in library construction, in library service to state institutions, or in service
to the blind and physically handicapped. Even the position of director was vacant for
over a year. :

The Division of Library Services was reorganized in pursuance of €ccretary
Gardner's directive to decentralize to nine regional offices in Boston, New York, Char-
lottesville, Atlanta, Chicago, Kansas City, Dallas, Denver, and San Francisco. (For
some recent trends in the Office of Education, sce charter 11.) Under the arrangement,
program guidance comes from the Washington office; librarians at the regional offices
handle day-to-day operations under the supervision of the Office of Education Regional
Bureau Director. Thus the same person deals with all library problems—a person who
must necessarily be a generalist. Also Congressional reluctance to appropriate funds
could create a problem for the effective coordination of the regional offices; telephone

ERIC
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communication achxeves only partial coordination. The Library Journal worried in an
editorial about whether it would resuit in the creation of ;4%

. nine little semi-independent Library Service Branches. The dangers inherent
[in this result from the fact that] [flar from having outgrown its essentially rural
and suburban orientation, the administration of the Library Services and Construc-
tion Act to date shows that the thinking out in the field—at the state library
agencies—is at best evolving slowly. With some notable cxccptions, state library
officials have not been coming to grips with ., . . metropolitan problems. and in-
deed have shown an inabili*y to work constructively with either big city govern-
ments or library officials. Whether this situation will improve or deteriorate when
the decisions are being made on a regional basis is impossible to predict at this
point; almost surely the danger will exis: of weakening of standards and the adapta-
tion of guidclines to the predilections of tie regions. The program has been marked
by weaknesses at the state fex 2l and in an inability of metropolitan and state library
officials to work together; if ‘re proposed regionalization of the Office of Educa-
tion can solve these failures 1n the administration of the national program, it may
well justify the inflation of- staff expenses that will be necessary to duplicate the
functions of the Washington office in ninte separate locations.

AGENCY PROBLEMS IN ADMINISTRATION OF
LIBRARY LEGISLATION

Office of Education

The Office of Education itself is.plagued with problems, which inevitably affect the
conduct of library programs as well as all of the other functions the Office performs. It
has become almost exclusively oriented toward the administration of grant programs,”
and in the last few years has been so plagued by the continual addition of new programs
that it has been hard put to get any of them well launched in terms of procedures and -
personnel before a new rival for attention comes along. In addition, the Office of
Education is plagued by a degree of “bureaucratism” as are most Government agencies.
Oriented as it is toward classroom teaching, it lacks an articulated, overall library policy
to guide library program officers. The civil service procedures and red tape that it must
follow are not yet oriented toward professiona! people and so have a particularly restric-
tive effect on library personnel in the agency. The lack of professional librarians on the
staff has not been made up for in other ways.

The library staffing problems of the Office of Education are not entirely due to civil
service restrictions, however. Part of the problem may be in the classification office of
what is now called the Bureau of Adult, Vocational, and Library Programs. And part of
it lies within the general climate of attitude within the Office of Education.- An interview
with some of the staff who have resigned in the last two years would reveal unbearable
frustrations and profound discouragement over the future of the library program of the
Office of Education and its chances of surviving as a dynamic force. The new Director
of the Division of Library Services and Educational Facilities was faced with an ex-
tremely difficult ‘recruiting problem because of the deterioration of the image of the
Office and its program. 4%

Title 11 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 provided for the establishment of an
Advisory Council on College Library Resources in the Office of Education, to consist of

. the Commissioner as chairman and eight members appointed by the Commissioner with

the approval of the Secretary of Health. Education, and Welfare, and the Commissioner
has made limited use of this, but there has not been utilization nearly to the degree there

48 Library Joumal 92 (January 15, 1967), p. 175.
16 Cammenr: of Paul Howard, Executive Secretary, Federal Library Cammime. to author, July 20,
967.
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might have been at all stages in the program process. Similar councils have not been
required for other aspects of the library program administered by the Office. Without the
specific requirement of establishing such councils, the Office has not gone about doing so
and so has Iacked\.the consultation and advice it might have profited from. As the
Library Journal pointed out editorially:47

. the library profession has had little to say about the contemplated changes
[in the organization of its affairs]; they have been imposed by fiat from above
essentially, in the name of “creative federalism,” and rather than reflecting any
thinking or influence by the library world, seem to be carrying library concerns
along in a general panic reaction to outcries of indignation both from North and
South against the occasionally stern rulings of the Office of Education on the use
of federal funds.

Nor has the profession’s advice been sought as it might hiave been on other matters,
in particular on the development of guidelines for the implemcntation of the aid pro-
gram. There is some feeling that in making guidelines, the Office introduced variations
from what seemed to be the Congressional intent. Thus OE did not allow school libraries
to buy workbooks or other expendable materials, although it was not prohibited in the
statute. Again, the wording of the law permitted states to make a chuice between
texthooks and library books; the regulation set by the Office of Education forced primary
attention to be on library books. ) .

The Office of Education professes to have the following objectives regarding
libraries:

1. The development of methods and standards for planning and evaluating li-
brary service programs. ‘
. The stimulation of new ideas and experimentation re libraries.
. The promotion of a national network of libraries and information centers.
. The promotion of library research. :
. The strengthening of state libraries.
Helping t¢ relieve the library manpower shortage.
. Fostering of public understanding and support of library needs and services.
The promotion” of correlation and coordination of Federal library programs.
The encouragement of coordination between Federal, state, local, and private
library efforts.
. The promotion of library develcpment in metropolitan areas and through inter-
state cooperation. ' !

RN T RN

—
(=]

In fact, however, the way OE is organized to handie libraries and the overall
problems they face places a severe handicap on the accomplishment of many of these
objectives. It should, of course, be emphasized th organization is only part of the
problem. Experience elsewhere in the Government ..akes it clear that organizational
handicaps can be circ:'mvented by imagination and leadership. Given these, an intra-
Office effort zuight well have got around the organizational difficulty without invelving
any reorganization to accommodate libraries at ali. Indeed, it is stili guite possible to do
so. (The Office of Education speaks for itself in the previously mentioncd specially
prepared paper for this book; see chapter 11.)

Obviously the administ-ation of the various library acts has had an impact on alt
levels of government below the Federal level, particularly on the states. One of the
primary problem areas in the Office of Education, indeed, is that of intergovernmental
relations, a problem which has only begun to be grappled with there. But since this
subject is being dealt with in other studies prepared for the National Advisory Commis-
sion on Libraries, it will not be treated her~ (see chapter 9).

3" " rary Journal 92 (January 18, 1967), p. 175,
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Superintendent of Documents

The Office of Education is not the only Federal agency involved in the administra-
tion of library legislation. The Superiniendent of Documents is also involved in library
policy through the implementation of the Deposiiory Library Act of 1962, which he
administers. The Act of 1962 attempted to correct the situation growing ou: of the
limited ‘number of depositories by raising the permitted number of designations in each
Congressional district from one to .70 and Senatorial designations from one to two. It
provided for better distribution of publications and for preparation of an annotated list
by the Superintendent of Documents. An important additional advance was the pro-
vision for a system of regional depositories (two in each state), which would be required
to maintain all Government publications distributed through the depository system.
Today there are thirty-seven regional depositories.

A final very significant change was a provision briniging into the depository distri-
bution system not only the Federal publications produced by the Government Printing
Office, but also those produced in Government departments and field plants throughout
the world. Although the system established by the act was intended to make Federal
documents more widely avaiichle to more libraries, and to users of libraries, implementa-
tion of the act has not lived up :o the expectations of some. Although the number of
libraries has increased to 963, so fai it has only been possible to include four agencies
(the Department of the Interior, the Departrnent of Labor, the Department of State, and
the Bureau of the Cénsus) in the program of non-GPO distribution. The undertaking is
so huge, invoivirg as it does the printing and distribution of an avalanche of materials,
that more rapid inclusion of other agencies has so far not been feasible. The Supei-
intendent of Documents has neither the budget, staff, nor space to handle much more
than has already been included.

The inspection of depository libraries provided for in section six of lhe act has been
implemented only by questionnaires every two years and by personal inspection supple-
mental to the questionnaires only when serious diffi ulties are revealed to exist. Other-
wise problems are handled by mail. The advisory committee of librarians that was
appointed by the Public Printer to aid in‘the development of the depository program has
had very little referred to it, although ways to tie it in better with the program are being
explored.

There has been some response to state efforts to (stablish statewide planning for
depository programs, but leaclership has not been exerted in developing state or national
programs. In effect, the act has been implemented so slowly that it has not produced the
results hoped for when it was enacted.

Civil Service Commission

The Civil Service Commission is also involved in the administration of library
programs through its control over personnel practices. Like most other units of the
Government, the Office of Education in its employment of librarians iy confined within
the restrictions set by the Civil Service Commission. Although the Commission has
recently worked with the Federal Library Committee to proviae better publicity and
consideration of personnel for Federal libraries, going so far as to create wholly new
classifications and registers for them, the Office of Education’s need for library specialists
has so far not been given special attention. Thus the director of the Library Services
Division had to spend the bulk of his time immediately after assuming office on January
1, 1967, in negotiating with the Commission with regard to filling the vacant positions in
his unit with suitable per<onnel. Pay scales and job classifications have so far not been
adiusted to meet the special needs of professional librarians, and the library program of

) l: \I‘C Office of Education has suffered as aresult.

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



E

Q

80

376 LIBRARIES AT LARGE: GOVERNMENT INVOLVEMENT

In this, of course, library programs are not significantly worse off than a number of
other critical manpower arcas in the Government. Thus there is a shortage of scientists,
lawyers, and other professional people in many Government agencies. When the overall
problem js attacked cn a Government-wide basis, relief in the library sector may be
expected.

Bureau of the Budget

Although it is not charged with particular responsibility for the administration of
library programs. the Bureau of the Budget must be mentioned as another unit in the
Executive Branch with an importanpt impact on library legislation. Over the years, fiscal
planning and management research and analysis have become major activities of the
Bureau in most of the areas of Government activity and policy. In recent years, the
Burecau has extended these activities to the Government'’s library programs, for it had
early recognized the imp.rtance of the library functic - to the successful operation of
Government and has beeq "istrumental in focusing Presiu.atial attention on libraries.

Although the Burcau works with libraries as it does with other areas of Government
activity, largely behind the scenes, it is evident that it piayed a large part in-bringing both
the Federal Library Committee and the National Advisory Commission on Libraries into
being, and that it has continued to provide assistance to both groups. Moreover, the
Bureau of the Budget has taken an active role with regard to the aid-to-libraries pro-
gram. Thus a Burcau staff member was assigned in 1963 to work on library legislation
currently beforc Congress. Again in 1964 the Bureau worked on library legislation, this
time to get included in the Library Services and Construction Act a provision for
coordination between school and public iibraries with the purpose of stimulating the use
of public libraries by school children. A section was actually written into the draft law
but was subsequently taken out by Congress (the scction title, “Section 4, Development
of Library-Services for All Students,” was left in the body of the act as it was passed but
the rest of the section was deleted). The Education Program Evaluation unit gives
regular analysis to all education bills, and on the basis of this, the Bureau has made
several suggestions concerning library programs, including the proposal for the several
different kinds of granis that was made part of the Library Services and Construction
Act in 1964 - . o

Although the Bureau of the Budget has taken no official position in regard to the
administration of library legislation via the instrumentality of a circular or bulletin, a
number of members of the Bureau's stafl maintain continuaing interest in library matters
and speak for librarics when the occasion demands. One member of the Bureau st:ff, J.
Lee Westrate, has been especially concerncd with the Government's library programs.
Thc Bureau, however, operates under an extremely heavy workload, and it cannot be
expected always to take the initiative in library marters. Rather, it tcnds to feel that the

opcrating agencies—the nationa! libraries. the Federal Library Committee, and particu-

larly the Office of Education—have been given the ball and that they should run with it,
without looking to the Burcau of the Budget or to Congress.for specific authorization for
each play they make. Burcau staff are available for advice and consultation on both
substantive and orccedural matters, but their role necessarily stops short of assumptinn
of the larger planning and operating functions. which must remain with the indiv‘dual
agency.8

48 A prominent Federal librarian dissents sirongly from this view. Paul Howard, Executive Secretary

of the Federal Library Committee, feels that the Bureau of the Budget (BOB) reflects “'the general

indiflerence which maiiagement has for libraries. Librarians have not been able to establish their

programs as contributing maserially and measurably o operations. No cost-benefit ratios have been

established partly because wmangement is n?r willing 10 accept intangible benefits or any measures ex-

cept time and money. BOB also seems (o' be willing to sit as a bysiander while opponents grapple |
over issues, then 1o support the winner, In\this situation new developments often have rough going."

Comment of Paul floward 1o author, July 20, 1967.
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SIGNS OF PROGRESS

There is no doubt that the rapid burgeoning of Federal aid to libraries in recent
yesrs has had a major impact on library needs and on the solution of the nation’s library
problems. Indeed, it would appear that the hattle for library aid has been largely won.
The Government has recognized libraries as a vital part of the total education complex
and has made a definite and long-range commitment to aid libraries in fulfilling their
role. Generally, Frederick H. Wagman, Director of Libraries- at the University of
Michigan, has observed, "Federal legislation in recent years in support of libraries has
Leen enlightened and well directed.”?

In terms of money alone, the Library Services Act and its successor, the Library
Services and Construction Act (LSCA). had resulted in the expenditure of $108.2
million in Federal funds for books and library materials by the end of the 1966 fiscal
year In FY 1968 alone, through the LSCA, the.Federal Government expended
$18,185,000 on the construction of new public litraries in the United States, $34,934,-
538 on extending public library services to areas in - <ed of improved services or services
for the first time. and $578,830 on state institudonal services and services to the
physically handicapped. Furthermore, a dent on the accumulated research nceds was
made by the app.opriations in FY 1968 of $3.550,000 for library research efforts. As for
manpower, a good many librarians have heen able to participate in a workshop or
institute, and many students have been able to begin library training under the several
Federal programs for library education.

Millions of citizens now have access to books and library facilities for the first time
in their lives, and millions more have access to better facilities and larger collections of
books. What is more, Federal aid legislation has been eminently successful in stimulating
siate and 1. 1l support for libraries as a result of the matching feature common to most
of it.

A NATIONAL LIBRARY POLICY

By the middle of 1968, the Federal Government was deeply involved in the
American library scene. With its own libraries, it was the proprietor of far and away the
world's largest library sys‘om, encompassing libraries of all kinds. Through its numerous
programs of Federal aid to libraries, it was a partner in library developments in most of
the areas of library operatior and development beyond its own walls. In the process,
many parts of the Federal Government had become involved: Congress, through its
original action in creating Federal libraries and adopting aid legislation and through the
continuing need for appropriations; the President and many agencies in the Executive
Branch, some operating their own libraries, others responsible for administering aid
legislation; and even the Judicial branch, to the extent that it housed a numb:r of
Federal libraries.

Yet the Government had comie to its deep commitment and involvemen: almost by
chance, willy-nilly, without having planned to do so in the first place and not following
any carefully enunciated policy as to how to proceed in the second place. No one, inside
the Government or outside it, knew whether the overall program was soundly, conceived
or whether it was being operated in the most efficient and- effective way possible.-Not——~ -~
until the National Advisory Commission on Libraries was appointed and began to
function was a concerted effort made to find out.

49 Frederick H. Wagman, A Federal Government Structure to Deal with National Library Needs. A
;;lper Pre;;ared for the April 18, 1967, Meeting of the Nalional Advisory Commission on Libraries.
imeo. p.
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Under the American system of distribution of powers, it is likely that most would
agree that power to create and promote libraries lies primarily in the area of power
generally held to be reserved to the states, and further that the states have chiefly
concerned themselves with passing enabling legislation permitting local units of govern-
ment to establish and maintain libraries. Boston led the way in establishing local public
libraries by requesting the state legislature to permit it to tax to do so. Massachusetts
responded affirmatively to Boston and to several other towns and finally passed general
enabling legisiation in 1851. Since then, all the states have done so, and since the
enactment of the Library Services Act of 1956, in particuiar, have gone on to create
state library boards and become involved in statewide library planning. But like the area
of education. which has also been generally held to be within the power purview of the
states, libraries fall within the rang: of subjects which the Federal Government can
reach through its power to spend money to promote the general welfare of the United
States, specifically through the grant-in-aid device.

Of course, there are no restrictions, implied or otherwise, on the Federal Govern-
ment's power to enact library legislation applicable to Federal territories or affecting
Federal institutions or the Federal Government itself. Thus the library field, like so many
others, is one in which power is shared by all three levels of government in the United
States. Increasingly, )ibrary activity has become cooperative and interrelated; in recent
years, as has bec noted, library legislation has made specific provision for interlibrary
cooperation. With little or no difficulty, libraries could be made an excellent case study
of intergavernmental ccoperation, of cooperative Federalism at work.

Today it appears that the President and those co' .rned with library matters
generally are acting on the assumption that the Federal Government has a responsibility
for ensuring that the information and knowledge in the nation's libraries is made avail-

able to the American people and that it must act so as to convert that responsibility into---

fact. Within recent years a general understanding has developed that a number of library
problems can no longer be salved locally or even regionally if the solution is to be the
most economical and effective one that could be derived. Catalaging, automation,
preservation. research, the development of a national network, all secm to require an
exertion of national leadership and national power. No one, however, wishes to see a
morolithic approach taken by the Federal Government. Local and private libraries must
continue 1o have a large role 1o play in the achievement of overall library objectives. The
kind of solution being suggested more and more frequently for the library problem
involves bringing all the parties involved in library service together under Federal leader-
ship and with Feceral support for the most effective operation of each.

To bring this about. and particularly to identify the proportions of the role the
Federal Government will be required to play in bririging it about. it is necessary first to
conduct a great deal more research and study before an adequate amount atout the
Federal Government and libraries is known. At the most, this study has only laid out the
general terrain and provided a few directions to exploring it. A well-conceived and amply
supported research program is a basic need. ’

More important even than acquiring accurate and up-fo-date knowledge about the
Federal Government’s relation to libraries is the development of some sort of compre-
hensive policy to guide future actions and to base judgments on what changes in present
policies must be made. The development of such a comprehensive policy becomes
steadily more imperativ~ as the amount of Federal financial investment in library activi-
ties grows. Even withot 1aving all the information. available to guide them, a number of
peaple have given tho. . to what kind of general library policy might be developed
within the context of current Federal Government policy to enable the Government to
make the greatest contribution it can to accommodating the knowledge explosion abaut
which so much is written. The final part of this paper is concerned with presenting some
conclusions with regard to a national library policy that seem to represent the consensus
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of current thought on the subject. The Nationzl Advisory Commission on Libraries did
recommend 2 broad and basic National Library Policy (chapter 12, seetion B), but the
ongoing development of detailed policy is very much part of the job ahead.

GENER4L CONCLUSIONS

It is axiomatic that before it will he possible to frame 2 Federal library policy,
agreement will have to be reached among those concerned with libraries as to what that
policy should be. There is no doubt but that the failur: to have devcloped such an
agreement on policy to date reflects the lack of consensus, even among librarians, as to
what a national library policy should be. Even on the basis of a cursory acquaintanee
with the library profession. it is possible to ascertain that it is not a solid phalanx but
that instead it represents within it a good many divergent points of view on the ideal
national policy as well as on other questions. The interests and concerns of school
librarians are thus understandably quite diffcrent than those of research librarians, and
even the prestigious American Library Association has not been able to bring these
divergent points of view together. Within the Government, the same differing points of
view as to library emphases and developmerit are present and have vet io be reconciled.

Furthermore. no such policy declaration can be pronounced in final form as long as
there is as great a void of infor nation about libraries as there is at present. Although
library statistics were originally .ollected by the Smithsonian Institution in 1850 and
other compilations have been made from time to time since then, and although between
1936 and 1965 statistics were collected.by t. * Library Services Division of the Office of
Education, there is not today a single source of totally reliable and complete library
statistics available upon which to base t/ = thinking and discussion on which a national
declaratinn of policy might be based. It . 1ight be noted in this conncction that the split
of interest and concern among librarians is reflected in what statistics about libraries it is
desirable to collect. There is a notable lack of agreement among the different kinds of
libraries, and ‘between libraries of the same kind for that matter, on standards of
measurement. As the Council on Library Resources points out;5¢

Do ten pamphlets bound into one volume count as one or ten? Does a university
law library connt as a separate library or a branch? How is a collection of orig-’
inals equated with one composed of microcopies? How are reference services’
measured—by the number of questions answered or the time spent in answering
them? What is the common measure of cataloging in a small public library and
in a specialized scholarly library? .

Until these basic differences are resolved, a satisfactory set of library statistics will
remain elusive. Fortunately, the possibility of arriving at such a set has reeently been
vastly improved by the work of Standards Commiittee Z39 referred to earlier.5 Agree-
ment on statistical standards alone is not enough. ‘The Office of Education's Mational
Centes for Educational Statistics, which was created i 1965 and was to have include?
library statistics, needs to be improved operationally to the end that more cor:plete
library statisties are gathered and made widely available for use,

Experience with other area: of Government activity points out the desirability of -
having a focal point for attention to the problem at hand before a policy for working on
it can be evolved. Thus, the basic premise of the Full Employment Act is that the
Government, under the Congressional mandate to maintain economic stability set forth
in the wording of the act, is to be guided in. achieving it by policy recommendations
emanating from the Council of Economic Advisers, which was created by the aet itself.
As the present paper has shown, concern for library matters is divided ‘n the Govern-
ment; though there are two agencies with major library responsibilities (the Library of

30 Council on Libra 1 Resources. Tth Annual Report, up. cit., p. 31.
81 Standards C ] 239 is dil d under the heading “Recent Library-Aid Legislation.”
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Congress and the Office of Education), neither of them is specifically charged with
broad responsibilitics for libraries, and there are several other Governmental units with
varying degrees of library interest and responsibility as well. Nor is Congress structured
to deal with libraries per se. The result is that, with no one responsible for comprehen-
sive policy formulation, it has not been.developed.

Even the designation or creation of a re.ponsible agency, however, will not auto-
matically result in the development of a stable and comprehensive library policy. Even
with a responsible agency in existence, the development of a library policy, as of any
other kind of governmental program, will require leadership. The American govern-
mental system has come in recent vears to respond chiefly to Presidential leadnrship, so

- that what is required is Presidenti.  ‘terest in and concern about libraries.

Former President Lyndon B. Johnson early demon.trated the dep : of his interest
in libraries and, what is more, in their role in the attainment of the aims of th¢ Great
Society to which he pledged his Administration. However, even his iiicrest was affected
by the competing pressures and needs of the time. What will be the case with President
Nizon remains to be seen. Obviously, the priority of library needs is low compared to
those of our forces in ‘Vietnam, the space program, civil rights, urban renewal, and the
attack on poverty. But only the President can decide where development of a library
policy fits into the list of priorities for the White House. :

SPECIFIC POSSIBILITIES

Assuming that all the foregoing requisites for the evolution of a national library
policy are met, what might that policy contain?

Society's Expectations of the Federal Government

There is agreement, first of all, that a national policy should make clear just what
the nation and particularly the library community has a right to expect of the Federal
Government as far as libraries are concerned. Those expectations might include:

1. Government action based on purposeful library planning which includes al!

kinds of libraries in its scope.

2. Library statistical and research services of a broad and comprehensive nature,

3. Continued and increased Federal financial aid to meet the mounting costs of
library development.

4. Consideration of the ro!: of libraries in bringing about the development of a
national network of information services,

5. Usable by-products of the activities of the Federal libraries for the entire li-
brary and academic community.

6. Fair. rapid, and understanding administration of Federal library programs, in-
cluding the establishment of harmony between Legislative intent and Executive
interpretation, .

" 7. Recogrition of the role of state, local, and private libraries in the full develop-
ment of library resources in the United States. :

In general, as has been said:5?

F.-ral legislation can lead the way by giving priority to larger units of service,

coopera’ioni among various types of libraries. {and} centralization of such functions

as cataloging, technical processing, data processing, acquisition, retention, special
indexing, circulation control, binding, interlibrary loans and hard-to-answer ref-
erence questions.

Focus on Realistic Library Goals

Next, the policy should e cast in tezms of attainable objectives rather than in terms
of an ideal situation. As Frederick H. Wagman, Librarian of the University of Michigan,

Q 52 Guenther A. Jansen, Library Journal 92 (May I3, 1967), p. 1905.
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coramented in the previously mentioned paper prepared for the National Advisory Com-
mission on Libraries, increased Federal activity in behalf of librarics in recent years:
+ . . has led.in some quarters to the rather holistic and wishful thought that, given
intelligent planning, the stimulus of extra financia’ support for cooperative inter-
library undertakings. and the i:aginative employmen: of modern technology, it
may be possible to design a “national library system” which will reduce redundancy
in library work, fill the still enormous gaps in availahility of library service, and
provide us with a national library network whose capatiilities will correspond to the
rapidly growing national need for highly improv.! information services of all
varieties. .
Obviously such a single integrated system is a long-range ideal which is difficult to
define today in other than the vaguest te..ns, Too much attention to microfiche, infor-
mational retrieval, and photoscanning, while of long-range imrartance to be sure, may
serve to alicnate local librarians whose concern is to supply simple books to basic
readers. Given the “enormous gaps in the availability of library service” Wagman refers
to, basic library needs must be met before sophisticated additions can be introduced.
Thus attention must first be paid to more immed:ately attainable library goals.

Appropriations up 1o Amounts. Aur:orized

Recognizing that, basically, present l.brary-aid legislation is in itself good, the
immediate need is for appropriations up to the amounts authorized by the various
legislative acts providing aid to libraries 0.: the one hand and for increased appropria-
tiuns to the Library of Congress on the otber. The handicap that space deficiencies in
particular impose on the Li“rary's overali vijorts must be removed at the earliest possible
moment. .

Reorganization and Coordination

Furtherrmore, a structural reorganization of the Office of Education is necessary to
bring the lib> "y programs administered therc under one administrative unit, and some
-provision for the coordination of all other library activities of the Federal Governm_.:it
with those under the jurisdiction of any new unit should be made. ‘The Civil Service
Commission should give special consideration to the personnel needs of i ederal libraries
and of personnel for administering library-aid programs.

At the same time steps should be taken to bring about closer coordination between
the three national libraries themselves, betwesn them arid the other Federal libraries,
between all the Federa! libraries and the other agencies in the Federal Government
concerned with information retrieval and storage, and lastly between the iibrary-ane-
information-oriented activities of the Federal Government and those elsewhere in the
nation, leading eventually to the establishment of some sort of cooperative network of
American libraries.

Research Toward an Eventual Network:

. . The Library of Congress might be assigned responsibility for coordinating the
research in this .atter area and for planning at the same :ime an expansion of the
National Referral Center. Perhaps it can bring to bear on these problems the same
kind of imaginatioh and enterprise it has demonstrated in connection with Title I1-C.
Simultaneously with all the foregoing actions. research should be undertaken to permit
the gaps in knowledge about libraries and library needs and possibi'itics to be filled, and
as knowledge and statistics are accumulated, program and policy plans should e made

33 Although much of the present paper contributed to ‘the National Advisory Commission on

Libraries' deliberations. resulting in specific rec di for i diate action and further study .

by continuing bodies. the Library of Congress was specifically excluded from responsibility for “the

development, administration, or coordination ¢! a nationai livrary system.” Research and develop-

ment toward a prototype network as first step in a naiional system was recomended as a function
Q ! a new Federal Institute of Library and Information Science. See Chapter 12, Section D.
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* to meet those needs and realize those possibilities. The Library of Congress should be
doing much more research than it now can on library technology for all the libraries in
the United States. The success of the MARC project shows what can happen if enough
research funds are appropriated. ’

Creation of a New Agency o
To spearhead the drive for the accomnplishment of all these actions and particularly
io perform planning, coordination, research, clearinghouse, and recommendatory func-
tions, it may be necessary to create a special library agency within the Federal Govern-
“ment and perhaps to Greate a special library subcommittee of the Congressional com-
mittees on education’and labor to provide the proper kind of attention to library needs in
the Congress.

Creation of Public Understar: ling .

Ultimately, library needs will not be met until widespread understanding of the vital
importance of libraries to American society is achieved. The achievement of that
understanding will-require the combined efforts of the Federal library agency, the library
profession, and nevi\lnbly of the mass media and the nation’s educational facilities.

FURTHER DISCUSSION OF ALTERNATIVES

In considering any structural reorgnnizntién of the Office of Education, it might be
noted that the American Library Association, s perhaps might be expected of a special-
ized professionai group, has recommended tHat “all library activities in the Office of
Education should be concentrated at a high Jevel under one Commissioner, and that
fragmentation of programs involving librarigs should be stopped.”®* Moreover, the
Association has also recommended the development within the Office of Education of “a
strong staff to review all library activities . . . and to maintain leadership not only
within the limits of current legisiation but in terms of a.« ongoing program.”33 Finally,
the Association is convinced that “it is essential that each of the [regional offices] be
staffed adequaiciy with profess....ally trained librarians to administer the [several]
programs” so as to realize thei; full potential.56

In considering ratioralization of the Federal library situation, it should be noted
that no one has suggesteid requiring complete uniformity in the operations of the many
Federal iibraries. It must be accepteid as axiomatic that Federal libraries are service units,
c4isting to advance the programs of their parent agencies, and as such, subject to a
variety of standards and procedures that are integral to the functioning of the agencies of
which they are a part; thus a great deal of diversity must be expected and permitted
among the libraries. What can be achieved hopefully is to bring about specifc statutory
and budgetary recugnition of Federal libraries and to give then, sufficient support so that
they can be developed as miodels in both service and processes. Taken as afwhole,
opportunity should be pre: 'ided for consultation and coordination, a reduction of overlap
and duplication, and the ¢-velopment of joint procedures that will advance and improve
the service extended by all the libraries, to.the end that the Federal Government has a
total library service that is fully commensurate with its research and izzormation needs.

As for the development of a central unit as the focal point for library matters in the
Federal Government, a number of alternatives has been suggested, but-there appears to
be consensus that some sett of unit will be necessary if national library policy is to be
developed and implemented. Some of these alternatives are:

1. Continue the original National Advisory Commissioi on Libraries in being until

its report has been studied by the President, Congress, and tae public and

64 “Staizment of the American Library Association on Relat.zns of the U. S. Office of Education i0
the Libraries of the Nation” for the National Advisory Commission on Libraries, April 13, 1967, p. 3.
The National Advisory Commission #n Libraries did r d an Associate Commissi for
Libraries, specifying only an overall leadership function.
Y American Library Association. Federal Legislative Policy, op. cit., p. 11,
l: l C~"Slal¢m¢m of the American Library Association,” op. cit., ™ 5.
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there has been ample time for its recommeniations to have been given wide

publicity-—perhaps for two more vears.

Continue the original National Adviso'y Commission on Libraries, placmg it in

the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare as a staff agency responsible

to the Secretary, and create within the Office of Education a Bureau of Libraries
to serve as the granting and operating unit.

3. Convert the original National Advisory Commission on Libraries to the National
Library Commission as an independent agency in the Executive Branch.

4. Endow the Library of Congress with overall national library responsibilities,
leaving it where it is in the structure of the Federal Government.

5. Pull the Library of Congress out of the Legislative Branch, make it independent,
specifically designate it as tie national library, and endow it with overall national
responsibilities.

6. Make use of COSATI, or another horizontally organized agency, bringing to-
gether all the important information-oriented clements in the Federal Gowrn-
ment.

7. So reorient the Library Services Division of the Office of Educauon that it could
perform the function.

Those who favor the first stress that what is needed is the articulation of a national
library policy and its acceptance by Congress and the Executive departments and
agencies as a commitment. No permanent agency is requived to bring this about; indeed,
it is argued, a permanent agency would be superfluous, once a Government position in
regard to libraries has been defined and accepted. Leadership and coordination to this
end can be supplied within- the existing structure of the Government, both in' the
Executive Office of the President and in Congress, where there are already a number of
good friends of libraries.

Those favoring the second argue that the dynamics of the library situation in the
United States will make necessary a continuous re-evaluation of the national library
policy, and thus that an agency specifically charged with that responsibility. remairis a
necessity. But rather than giving such an agency both staff and line functions, they
would place the operating functions where most of them are now, in a strengthened and
broadencd unit within the Office of Education.

None of the other alternatives have won many 1dherents. The third alternative is
generally held as administratively infeasible and so as unlikely ¢ adoption. The fourth
and fifth alternatives are generally regarded as unlikely to appeal to Congress and thus as
politically impossible. The sixth alternative is generally held to be impractical ip that an
agency so structured would lack an effsctive power position vis-d-vis other Executive
agencies on the same level, and the seventh alternative seems on the face of it to lack
reality.

It is obvious that no national lit rary policy can be implemented without the partici-
pation of the Library of Congress, and one of the problems of creating a permanent
Commission would be in working out its relation to LC. Most observers agree that
Congress is r.st likely to let the Library of Congress go, so that it will probably remain
restricted 2nd unable to assume the rofe itself. COSATI has already damned itself in the
eyes of u good many by the independent course it has taken, and in so doing it has
damned other units of its type. And there scems general agreement that the possibility of
developing a satisfactory unit within the Office of Education is remote. Thus on balance
it would appear that the first alternative miglit be the best.5?

As for the lerary of Congress, the evidence seems to be conclusive that the
Amencan pattern of nauonal library service is too well established- to permit-a basic

N

33 The National Advisary Commission on Libraries lost its formal existence on completion of its

Report. It did in fact recommend a permanent National Commission on Libraries and Inlormation

) ce, leaving the question of its placement in the Federal structure for future decision, but sug-
E l C‘l the Office of the Sec:oteiry of Health, Education, and Welfare. See chapter 12, section D.
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change in organization now. The Library of Congress is a national library, as are the
National Agricultural Library and the National Library of Medicine. When the three
national libraries have been more closely related to the other Federal libraries, as they
will be when they all begin to follow the general guidelines laid down in the Federal
Library Mission, the library services of the Federal Government will very likely have
reached the maximum amount of consolidation possible. The Library of Congress may
well develop its leadership potential in a number of fields where it has so far not been
active, especially in the area of research, and it may come to be primus inter pares. But
it appears to be doubtful that there is any real likelihood of any more formal recognition
coming about. )

The possibility and utility of appointing a Board of Regents for the Library of
Congress has also been raised.?® The suggestion, in fact, is an old one, and the precedent
has been used in the case of the NLM. Perhaps feeling that the Joint Committee on the
Library serves in that capacity, or perhaps because no satisfactory way of composing
such a body has ever been worked out, it has not been acted upon as far as the Library
of Congress is concerned. The argument for it stresses that it would strengthen the hand
of the Library in arguing its own case and that of libraries in general before Congress;
that it would provide a way to bring the needs of the scholarly community clearly, and
in a coherent and coordinated manner, before the Library and the Congress (now any
group—and there are a great many—must approach both independently); and that it
would assure that the Library’s programs aad interests took into account all aspects of
the national library picture. By and large, however, the consensus seems to be that
Congréss is not likely to act on the suggestion, but that it might well reconsider the
possibility.

The Library does make use of a variety of advisory committees as a sort of
substitute for the kind of service a Board of Regents could offer it, but they do not in
any sense perform the necessary function of linking the Library to the broad con-
stituency the Library serves on the one hand or to Congress on the other. The present
advisory committees are appointed by the Librarian; théy have no statutory basis; they
are not supported out of Congressior.al appropriations; and their advice is solicited only
on items suggested by the Librarian, and when offered, may be accepted or disregarded
as he sees fit. Careful study of the utility of the Board of Regents of the National Library
of Medicine to the effective functioning of that, library might produce evidence that
would serve to remove Congressional hesitation to provide the Library of Congress with
a similar body.

In considering the depository library program, it should be noted that one weakness
of the program is to be found at its very center. To date, Federal agencies have not
complied wholeheartediy with either the statutory requirement that they supply the
Library of Congress with multiple copies of all their publications—book and nonbook,
whether published by the Government Printing Office or not—or the statement in the
1967 Bureau of the Budget Bulletin (No. 67-10, June 5, 1967) requesting compliance
therewith by supplying four copies of each publication. This situation should be rectified.
Simultaneously, a thorough study of the total depository program is needed. A broadly
conceived depository program, set in the context of a total documents service, involving -
not only the Federal Government but state and local governments as well, and related to
the nation’s total library program, needs to be considereu for development. Considera-
tion must be given to how the problems of sheer mass can be overcome, and decisions
must be made on what proportion of the material would provide useful reader service,

As for the role of the Bureau of the Budget in connection with libraries, the Bureau
might well group library programs together for consideration and study, on grounds of
the amount of money involved and the intrinsic importance of the programs_themselves.

88 The National Advisory Commission on Libraries did recommend a Board of Advisers and did
recommend the formal designation of “The Library of Congress: The National Library of the United
States.” ‘
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A change i: that direction may be in the making, inasmuch as the 1968 and 1969

_hudgets sulimitted to Congtess did single out and list certain library programs under the

heading “Libraries and Community Services.” The Library of Congress was, of course,
included in the Legislative Budget. and the budgets of the other two national libraries
were carried under their respective departments. The depository library program and the
books for the blind and handicapped were not singled out. Until e/f the library concerns
of the Federal Government are considered together, the full advantages of consolidation
will not be realized.

Consideration might well be given to the pro’slesi:s encountered by Federal agercies
in hiring professional litrarians. Fundamental to improvement of the Federal library
situation in general is the development of a sirong, flexible civil service system, empha-
sizing professional qualifications and an aggressive recruiting program for librarians. The
establishment of a single register of librarians, national in scope rather than decentral-
ized as at present, might go far toward meeting these objectives.5?

The following paragraphs, quoted in their entirety from the Federal Library
Newsletter, suggest a method of procedure that the Civil Service Commission might
adopt to remedy the situation: ¢

Federal librarians have complained loud and long about the difficulty of recruit-
ing for professional posmons They are almost unanimous in their opinion that li-
brarians should be placed in a shortage cuicgory so they may be brought into the
service #t salaries above the minimum for the grade.

In order to attax this objective, one or more Federal agencies will have to re-
quest action from the Civi! Service Commission and support their requests with
the following types of evidence:

1. Beginning salaries for librarians are above that whlch the Govemment is

paying.

2 This seriously }randicaps the Federal recrumng effort for librarians. -

‘2. Goverrment efficiency and operations are being seriously affected as a result.

Acceptable etidence would be statistics concerning the number of vacancies,
length of vacancies, and “he high cost of recruiting. This should be accompanied by
evidence to show .tha: other types of employees cannot perform the necessa y
work, and that agency programs are suffering through fack of qualified librarians.
Such evidence shouid be factuz! and well documented; it should indicate that the
problem is nation-wide.

Department of Defense and Veterans Administration libraries representing the
two iargest employing agencies might take Ieadershlp in compiling such evndence
and requesting agency assistance. .

A FINAL WORL) _

As indicated at the outset, the fecus of this paper has been inward, on the Federal
Government itself and on what actions it takes and might take to improve its own
handling of library problems and programs. It should be remembered that the library
ficld is not a Federal preserve, and that continued and enhanced attention to their roles
must be paid by both state and =<} governments and private agencies concerned with
library matters, if the achievemer.. f a set of national library goals is to be realized. The
Federal Government may lead by example, however, and it should do so before a
problem becomes too difficult to soive. Thus the time for the Federal Government to act
with regard tc libraries is now; hopefully, as a result of the recommendations of the

" National Advisory Commission on Libraries, the way for it to do so will be made clear.

If 50, it will have accomplished its purpose.
The consensus of the task force on  The Federal Government and Libraries, of

- which this paper was a part, appears in Table 8A-1. Not all the peints covered in this

Q

80 Such an action was recommended in a lester from Pawl Howusrd, Executive Secretary, Federal
Library Committee, to. Z. W. Ramnez. Chief, Program Deve'zpment Division, Interagency Board of
Examiners, U. S. Civil Service Commission, July 7, 1967.

Federal Library Committee, Nevsletter, No. § (November 15863, pp. 3.
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paper are included, and not all the consensus points were adopted by the National
Advisory Commission on Libraries in their broad and flexible recommendations. Because
the Commission did act in favor of breadth, with emphasis on the ongoing activity of
new and revised structures, the material in a study of this kind has more relevance than
mere back-up for'the development of the recommendations. Hopefully, all of the unre-
solved issues touched on here will receive futurc attention in the continuing context
re:ommended by the Commission.

TABLE 8A-1

TASK FORCE CONSENSUS ON THE ROLE OF
THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

(Recommendations to the National Advisory Commission on Libraries, Fall 1967)

Suggested recommendations

L Nahoul Library Policy.*
To overcome a gap causing uncertainties with regard to libraries and the public interest,
there should be an officially formulated statement—brief, challenging, and inclusive—
directed toward national responsibility for library services adequate to the people’s needs.
L. The Library of Congress.®
A. Appointment of a Board of Regents (or Advisers).
B. Designation of the Library of Congress as the National lerary of the United States- -
- (but n;)t as the administrative head of a hlerarchlcally organized national library
system

C. Retain Library of Congress in present relationship to the Congress (at least omit

reference to an immediate switch to the Executive Branch, as frequently proposed).
II1. Coordination of Federal Library and Information Policy.

A. The role of the Federal Library Committee (FLC) and the Committee on Scientific
and Technical Information (COSATI) deserve special encouragement with the hope
that these organizations might be strengthened, their interrelationships deepened, and
collaborative research activities assisted through financial support and reference to a
common source to which both might eventually report.

B. The development of fruitful working relationships between the Library of Congress,

" the National Agiicultural Library, and the National Library of Medicine might be
accelerated by forms of assistance, outside of the usual channels for their fiscal support.

C. Study of the coordination of } :Jeral libraries and programs with nongovemmental
libraries and programs deserves ¢ »ntinued attention.

D. The effects of coordination of F:deral libraries and programs upon libraries and pro-
grams at both the international and state and local levels merit more examination than
they are correctly receiving.

IV. A Continuing National Advisory Commission on Library and Information - Policy
{Science).*
V. Matters Deserving Early Examination by the Connnumg National Commission.

A. Office of Education: strengthening through improvements and adjustments within
present organization.

B. Statistics: development of dependable current library statistics.

C. The International Dimension: deveIopment of understanding intemauonal interrela-
tionships affecting library and information science.

D. State. and Local Government: research attention to the impact of Federal library
legislation on state and local governments and libraries.

® Items *hat b actual | ! dations of the National Advisory Commission on-
Librariez, July 1968, Other items were ellher not ioned or embodied ir other recommendations;
Juture considerai.on was implied if not actually specified in the report.

sounce: From the summary of recom dati iled b) R. Taylor Cole from the four:com:
pone=it papers and other mamlal: made avanlable 1o the Ia:k force for The Federal Government a
Ln';r;anu, one of the sp d by the National Advisory Commission on t.lhrarm
in 1967 ’

ERIC

A FullToxt Provided by ERIC



91

Senator PerL. Our next witnesses are Mr. Willi=m S. Budington,
president of Association of Research Libraries, and executive dir~:tor
and librarian of the John Crerar Library, Chicago, Ill.; he is ac. m-
panied by Stephen A. McCarthy, executive director, Association of
Research Lib:aries. ’

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM S. BUDINGTON, PRESIDENT OF THE
ASSOCIATION OF RESEARCH LIBRARIES, AND EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR AND LIBRARIAN OF THE JOHN CRERAR LIBRARY,
CHICAGO, ILL, ACCOMPANIED BY STEPHEN A. McCARTHY,
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ASSOCTATION OF RESEARCH LIBRARIES

. Mr. BubingToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name is William Budington, I am executive director and libr -
ian of the John Crerar Library, Chicago, 111, 1 am here today in
capacity as president of the Association of lesearch Libraries, a p
fessional organization numbering as its members the major reseal
libraries of this ~ountry. A list of our meinbers is appended to th
statement. I appreciate the opportunity to present the views of th
association on the proposed White Houst Conference on Libraries
and Information Science, and ask that this statement be made a part
of the record.

It has been said that we are moving from the age of encrgy to the age
of information. In view of recent reports of alleged shortages, this
may be just as well, for the untapped resources of information are as
limitless as the human mind can make them, and depletion is not one -
of the proi '~ms. Rather is it a matter of effective exploitation and
utilization of knowledge, and positive dssurance of its ready availabil-
ity to all persons. :

To many citizens, the notion never occurs that libraries or Looks or
information are natters of concern requiring sivdy, plannir g, support,
management, systems design and rather sophisticated expertise. Yet,
as the committee is quite aware, all too many of our countrymen still
‘have Poor or even no access to library facilities, though much has been
done until recently to correct this failing., The libraries in whose be-
half I speak are not poor institutions, representing as they do the in-
vestment of many millions of private and governmental doliars.

Yet their richness is at once their present and growing handicap,
for this precedent of completeness and the dependence upon them
as major intellectual rusources can no longer continue in the past and
present mode. Rather searching reexamination of ultimate oEjectives :
and national needs is urgently required, if our information facilities
are not to continue to deteriorate under the corrosive effects of rapidly
rising costs, unmanageable quantities, uneven pressures for access'and
other negative conditions. '

While research libraries share many problems with other types of 1i-
braries, certain areas are of particular concern and, indeed, many have
been the subject of association investigation and action, both past and
preseiit. In some respects, those problems relate to the distinctive size,
complexity and character of research libraries.

Typicaily, the research library deals with appropriate disciplines
through comprehensive coverage, both in scope and in retrospective
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depth. Its acquisitions tend to be specialized, to have originated in
most countries of the world, to be difticult and expensive to obtain. to
require unusual language and subject capabilities for initial selection
and cataloging, and are often subject to deterioration because of age
or poor quality of manufactuve.

Such collections are relatively unique to a given institution and
demand careful bibliographic identification and records of their exist-
ence and content. Indeed, past growth of such collections has been and
still is due, in part, to the lack of adequate national provision for cre-
ating such records and content unalysis. thus requiring scholars to
have the materials immediately at hand for personal examination.

Since the materials are not widely held. fairly substantial demands
are made on the owning institution by outside scholars and commenr-
cial users. With respect to organizational management, some degree
of automation is commonly found in many lnrge%ibrnries, usually de-
veloped and applied by the institution itself, uniquely in each :ase.

The foregoing description goes into some detail, not to astound the

‘innocent but to illustrate a complexity fraught with problems, many

of which are common to all libraries and for which solutions are not
haphazardly songht at the local level. It is our contention that full
national access to recorded knowledge is better served by elevation of
problem solving to a higher, more broadly applicable level.

Indeed. the ARL has initiated and participated in such contribu-

 tions, including comprehensive studies of microform technology and

utilization, the development of permanent/durable papers, and the
analysis of conservation techniques. Support has also been generated
for the national program of acquisitions and-cataloging at the Library
of Congress, to relieve individual libraries of much expensive and
redundant cataloging effort. Application of computer technology to
library problems is not an altogether simple matter, since manage-
ment of bibliographic data bases is surprisingly more complex than

- business-oriented information systems. The Association has been

closely involved in development of such data bases, particularly the na-
tional serials data program now underway at the Library of Congress.

Of concern to all citizens, and to the libraries which serve them,
is the matter of access to information—the seemingly simple process
of getting one’s hands on the needed book or report or journal article.
The traditional procedures of printed catalogs and indexes and the
mutually supportive interlibrary loan activities are no longer ade-
quate to cope with the varieties of needs and the extraordinary
increases in operating costs. A number of studies of intetlibrary re-
lationships and loan systems have been made or are underway, with
the ARL having been instrumental in several of them. Much more
needs doing to achieve a rational and economically feasible system
which insures the maintenance and accessibility of the total infor-
mation record. : 7

It seems increasingly certain that such a system must be conceived
on a national scale. Cognizance must be taken of existing resources,
possibly incorporating them into our system, as Great Britain is
presently doing with its so-called British library. This may, for
example, bring the designation of certain institutions as national
centers of excellence, with federally guaranteed maintenance and
nationally based service obligations.
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The creation of new resources may'also be envisaged : among such
possibilities are one or more periodicals resource centers, which will
provide fast, assured availability of this difficult-to-control medium
of communication. Feasibility and alternatives studies of such cen-
ters are already underway. ’lxhe proposed White House Conference
will provide welcome opportunity for the necessary interaction be-
tween the various types of libraries and library systems sure to bene-
fit from and be involved with such new facilities. ' :

The implementation and the financing of a reoriented and nation
ally based system pose challenges of considerable magnitude. The
concept of the management of research libraries in the aggregate,
in the context of national objectives, is one possible and wholly
new approach. The individual library takes on a responsibility to
some entity other than its own parent institution or governing body,
and its channels of support anH modes of service are modified and
supplemented. In addition, participants in any national “research
library corporation” (to project one version) will gain an enhanced
capability for dealing with and achieving results on problems beyond
the power base or expertise of any single institution or small group.
Such thinking represents a change in the direction of support, from
Federal funding of local facilities to provision of nationally based
services and resources on which the local outlets may draw.

While the local assistance must certainly continue to be assured for
the time being, in due course the centrally established and shared re-
sources will enable savings in individual libraries which may well
more than offset loss of subsidies and will certainly extend the total
spectrum of ‘available. publications and ease of identification of and
access to needed information. ' .

There are, in effect, two directions which support may take. The
first provides assistance to the local retailer of information, who deals
on a 1-to-1 basis with the minds which make this country move. This
retailer can and has dealt with information in bulk, packaging it as
best he could, as well as buying expensive prepackaged services as he
was able to do so. The alternative direction is greater investment in
the wholesale area, in the interface between the producer and the
library retailer, to insure the quality and availability of needed prod-
ucts, at prices which the retailer can'afford. :

Not only is information considered as potential energy it has also
been ciiaracterized as the new capital on which our economy and our
society subsist. Qur two investment opportunities may thus ﬁe viewed
as the bankrolling of outlets on the one hand, and the basic produc-
tion of capital goods on the other, by which is meant the processing,
packaging, labeling, and distribution of information. By the same
philosophy which sees to it that transportation is increasingly guar-
anteed to the Nation, our planners should recognize the urgent priority
of guaranteeing on a national scale both bib%iographic and physical
access to recorded information and the knowledge represented therein.

Not all libraries have arrived at or will sul%:cribe to this way of
thinking, this view of the future, and indeed there will be many pro-

osals of equal or greater cogency. What is needed above all is the

llest opportunity for (Frofessional and public consideration, discus-
sion, understanding, an supf)ort, taking into account the whole pano-
ply of issues and possible solutions. To these ends, the Association of
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Research Libraries heartily endorses the proposed calling of a White
_ House Conference on Libraries and Information Science. )

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much indeed. Mr. McCarthy, did
you have anything to add ? ~

Mr. McCartaY. No; I do not have a statement.

Senator PeLL. T was struck by your thought about the need for the
interrelation, the interplay of facts and how you can get knowledge.
How do you know where the material is? Do you consider that the
central point for research would be the Library of Congress?

Mr. BupinoTon. This is one of the principal resources in the country
where people can turn particularly to the National Union Catalog at
the Library of Congress to locate items of which existence is already
known. We also turn to our other two national libraries, National
Library of Medicine and National Agricultural Library.

These three in fact now constitute the focus of the !ig’ra.ry systems
of the country.

Senator PELL. Do they each have a computer?

Mr. Bupineron. All of them make use of computers in their opera-
tions—— :

Senator PeLrL. The Library of Congress has their own computer.
* Can they-crank » question into it as to where an available document is.
and I thiuk it will come out at the other end ?

Mr. BupingTon. At present, they are making use of their own com-
puter with internal operations. I do not believe we can yet press a but-
ton and find out exactly what is available in the country. -

Senator PrLL. Is there no place where we can do that? No computer
where you can feed into it a question as to where certain information
is, and it will say that such and such a library in Chicago might have
the material you are looking for? : .

Mr. Bop'~etoN. Not presently on a national basis, sir, as far as I
am aware. There are certain activities at the National Library of Medi-
cine, there is certain planning in the Library of Congress, which relate
particularly to the location of files of journals and periodicals, be-
cause these are very hard to find.

Mr. McCarray. Senator Pell, if T could interpose, it has proved to
be a far more difficult job than many of the computer people thougit.
Five to ten years ago they were going to solve all of our problems
very quickly and easily, and they found that it was considerably more
diffigult-than putting accounting systems for example on computers.

ut I think now there has been enough work so that it is clear that
this is the wave of the future, but there is still a tremendous job to be
done before that will happen. I believe with respect to retrieval of in-
formation in its own particular field, biomedical field, the National
Library of Medicine is perhaps farther along, has done more than -
any other library, and I would cretainly hope that such a conference,
as we are discussing, would draw heavilv on the experience and the ex-
pertise of the National Library of Medicine. :

They areoutstanding leaders in this field.

Senator Pzty. I supported legislation for the establishment of a na-
tional information. bank for cancer so that information from all over
the world would be available. It has not moved ahead as I would have
liked. I would think this would be one of the very real questions which
such a White House conference would discuss.
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What other benefits that you see might come out of such a
conference ? . L.

Mr. Bopinaton. To my thinking, I think the visibility which s
achieved by such a conference is perhaps foremost. As we have com-
mented earlier, the absence here of any of the news media is pretty
‘ndicative of this. Very few people are stirred up in their bowels by
the mention of the word “libraries.” Perhaps more importantly is em-
phasis on what the real significance of information itself is to our citi-
zens, to our business, to our Government, and the national conference
would lift this view of information as perhaps the most important na-
tional energy resource and commeodity which will be needed in the
future.

I think it will also bring together, as we see here today, a wide spec-
trum of organizations throngh which this energy is expected to flovr.
Hach of them in the past have made use of information in their own
wayv. The support which is provided to each of these types of libraries
has done different things. .

It may well be time to bring all of these together in the experiences,
to share in the projections of the future, in which the various kinds of
libraries and information services can project.

Senator PeLL. I would agree with you. Do ;ou have any ideas as to
what this conference would cost or should cost ?

Mr. BupineToN. We have done no projections of this. I listened with
interest to earlier testimony here oomparinﬁ the cost to the conference
on aging. I think we have not drawn together any projections of cost.

Senator PeLr. Do you have any idea how the State organizations
should work in this regard

Mr. Bupineron. It would seem to me that the States should be
brought into this and with fiscal involvement, but I think also the
Federal funding can provide important seed money to encourage the
States to drive forward with the organization of their parts of the
total program. There are of course a number of State organizations of
various kinds, library and related groups, which undoﬁtedly would
be drawn into this. _

Senator Perv. I believe that this subcommittee which is fairly
liberal and sophisticated may well report out this bill. However, in
order to get the bill through the Congress, the Senate and the House,
in view of the absence of national interest, I think you yourselves
will have to do a certain amount of lobbying of your own Members
of Congress and your ewn Senators in order for it to succeed.

This brings to mind a very important question. This bill is the
idea of the Congress, we have yet had no reaction one way or the
other from the executive branch, the administration, on this bill. Do -
vou have any reason to be familiar with the adiainistration’s views
on this bill ¢

Mr. BupiNeroy. I have not. Perhaps Dr. McCarthy has a feeling.
"~ Mr. McCarruy. Well, I regret to say it, Senator, but I am afraid
that they are probably negative. Several of us met with Mr. Ottina,
and the assistant secretary for higher education, Mr, Cosand, last
winter to talk about existing library programs. We found that their
attitude was very negative, as it had been expressed in the Presi-
dent’s budget, zero funding. Some of us then said, well, we are 1ot
necessarily married to the existing programs. We are quite prepared
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to consider some other types of library programs, would you have
any guidance or any suggestions for us?

And there was simply no response whatsoever.

Senator PrLL. I do make a point that while T am willing to take
whatever leadership I can in this matter. I cannot do it alone. If
the administration is actually negative on it, then it is going to take

_a'very real persuasion job across the length and breadth of our coun-

——

try to restore the priorities of libraries, to restore the budget for
libraries. : :

We in the Senate cannot do it alone. because it will take a ot
more help than that.

I thank you both very much indeed.

Our final witness is Mr. O. B. Hardison, Jr., chairman, Independ-
rnt Research Librarics Association and Director, Folger Shake-
speare Library. -

T understand Mr. Hardison is not here. I have had a chance to read
his statement. It is an excellent one, and I order it inserted in the
record in full,

[ Statement referred to follows:]

STATEMENT OF O. B, HARDISON, JR., CHAIRMAN, INDEPENDENT RESEARCH
LIBRARIES ABSOCIATION AND DIRECTOR, FOLOER SHAKESPEARE LIBRARY

Mr, Chairman, around 1530 Martin Luther expressed growing concern over °

the multiplication of books and the increasing rise of libraries, “The organiza-
tion of large libraries,” he said, “tends to divert. men's thoughts from one great
book—The Bible * * * My object, my hope in translating the Scripture, was to
check the over-prevalent production of new books.”

There is a lesson in this if the wit of man could but find it. From the time
of Ecclesiastes to last October's hearings of the National Commission on Li-
braries, men have lamented the proliferation of books and the expansion of

libraries. Meanwhile, books have continued to proliferate and libraries have’

continued, inexorably, to expand. - .

Now Senate Joint Resolution 40, which would authorize and request the
President to call a White House Conference on the growth and angmentation of
Libraries and Information Science, is taking us once again whither Luther
has led. Let me hasten to add that as Director of the Folger Shaxrspeare Li-
brary,. itself an expanding institution, and as chairman of the Independent Re-
search Libraries’ Association, which I represent here today, I wholeheartedly
support going in this direction. Indeed, one of the needs which we ourselves
saw when we set up the L.R.L.A. was the formation of a commission which would

- produce a definite report on the status of the independent research librar'es.

Q
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Thus we are well aware of the need to study the problems of libruries, and
welcome the proposed conference as a splendid opportunity for Hbrarles of all
kinds and sizes to explore these questions area together. We find it especially
appropriate that the conferenc~ is proposed for 1976, the Bicentennial year, as
Librarieu’fé;e the guardians and transmitters of much of the American heritage,
which 1978 will celebrate.

One of the things that the I.R.L.A. hopes is that the proposed conference will
have a mandate to be as broad as possible in its areas of inquiry and discussion.
Libraries today exist as part of a whole complex web of cultural and educa-
tional institutions, and they face a miriad of interrelated problems that touch
on legal, social, educational and operational issues. The L.R.I.A. in particular
would like to comment on what appears to be an emphasis on technological inno-
vation as a solution to library's problems which is put forward in this resolu-
tion. While as anxious as any other group to take advantage of modern informa-
tion methods, where applicahle, the I.R.L.A. sees many areas of library opera-
tion that will not be solved by any number of computer networks, microfiche
readers and folding bookstacks. o ‘

RIC
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In order to understand the scope of these problems, and the perspective from
which we are approaching them, let me tell you something about our members.

There are probubly several hundred libraries in the United States with collec-
tions large enough to be considered national assets. Most of them are publicly
supported or institutionally related. About fifteen are independent.

By independent I mean something fairly specific. The typical independent li-
brary was established by a single donor whose interests are reflected in its archi-
tecture, its facilities, its collection, and even its landscaping. It has its own char-

“ter, derives its support chiefly from endowment, publishes its own annual report;
and is supervised by its own administrative board.

Fourteen of these independent libraries belong to the I.R.L.A. They are:

American Antiquarian Society, Worcester, Mass.
American Philosophical Society, Philadeiphia, Pa.
Folger Shakespeare Library, Washington, D.C.
Historical Society of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa.
Henry E. Huntington Library, San Marino, Calif,
John Crerar Library, Chicago, Il

Library Company of Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pa.
Linda Hall Library, Kansas City, Mo.

Massachusetts Historical Society, Boston, Mass.
Plerpont Morgan Library, New York, N.Y.

Newberry Library, Chicago, 1l

New York Academy of Medicine, New York, N.Y.
New York Public Library, New York, N.Y.

Virginia Historical Society, Richmond, Va. ’ .

Together, these indepedent research libraries own and preserve a body of
manuseript and printed material of the greatest importance. Much of it is unique
or extremely rare. It is complemented by extensive collections of modern ref-
erence works and is made available to readers under working conditions as close
to ideal as possible. In effect this material creates a vital link between the values
of the past and a troubled and increasingly unstable contemporary world.

Today, most of the independent libraries are in trouble. Some of the underlying
‘causes are familiar to the point of platitude: inflation that outpaces endowment
growth; a celentless upward spiral in rare book prices; the chickens of deferred
maintenance coming home to roost; pressure from readers for better, more com-
prehensive services including such modern conveniences as computer access; and
pressure from library personnel for a much needed upgrading of library sularies
to bring them into line with professional salaries elsewhere. These problems are
as inevitable—and &s Inescapable—as death and taxes. If they were uncom-
pounded, they would be serious enough, but I believe the independent libraries
could handle them without heroic measures, Unfortunately, they come in tandem
with other, more immediately urgent problenms, : )

These problems come in four varietics—legal, social, educational and opera-
tional. The legal problems are those posed by the 1860 Tax Reform Act, which
reclassified many of these libraries as private foundations thus making them
potentially liable for income taxes. The “reform” also severely curtailed the tax
deduction a creative artist can receive for donation of his working papers and
manuscripts, thus cutting off & vital source of acquisitions essential to research,
The social problems are those posed by the location of many research libraries in
what have become decaying inner city areas and the attendant need for programs
that reach out to an alien community, for hiring practices that more nearly refiect
community makeup, and for services that convince hungry city governments of
the need to continue to exempt independent libraries from taxation. The educa-
tional dimension of research libraries’ problems comes about because they are
now at the pressure points in humanistic education.

One of the major changes in American higher education in the last decade has
been assessed by the Carnegie Commission, in its report Reform on te Campus,
as & move “from elite to mass education.” From the perspective of the independent
libraries the most important effect of this move has been the separation of teach-
ing and learning on the one ha»d from recearch on the other.

There is a strong feeling at present that teaching and learning should be the
primary concern of the campuses and that research should Le carvied on under
special conditions and even in special locations. This feeling is reinforced by
the economics ‘of higher education. The so-calied knowledge explosion has made

ERIC
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it impossible for any institution, no matter how affluent, to provide for the
research needs of its faculty. 't'here are, for example, over 100,000 periodicals
currently being published throughout the world in the sciences alone. No univer-
sity, not even Harvard, can keep up.

Both by unconscious evolution and conscious planning the independent librar-
ies have become centers for advanced study and continuing education in tl_le
humanities in everything but name. They serve readers from every region in
the United States. They offer specialized materials unobitainable elsewhere. They
provide optimum conditions for research and writing. And they provide a wide
range of ancillary services including photoduplication, publication of significant
work, post-doctoral seminars, fellowships, and housing assistance for out-of-town
readers.

In spite of their vital role in the continued education of the nation’s graduate
and post graduate students and college and university faculty, however, most
of the independent research libraries receive no financial help from the educa-
tional institutions they serve. I'or are they recognized as educational institu-
tions in their own right by Federal guidelines, primarily because they do not
grant degrees. Thus they do not have available to them the same resources,
from the Library Services and Construction Act, for example, or loans for con-
struction of Graduate *rademic Facilities, as on-campus libraries may do to
help them carry out their educational functions. There has been a very welcome
move in this direction in the amendments to the Higher Education Act of 19.2
which for the first time extended grants to “private non-profit lilrary institu-
tions” whose primary function is to provide library and information services to
institutions of higher education on a formal, cooperative hasis.” We hope that
the Whte House Conference will explore ways to open up more such resources,
without requiring a compromise of our basic character, the flexibility to respond
to the changes in higher edvcation which is made possible by our independence.

The operational problems of the research libraries are a function of their
basie responsibilities as libraries. The first responsibility of a library is con-
servation. Whatever else it may or not attempt, a library must do everything
possible to preserve its collection and convey it intact to.the next generation, To-
day, however most independent iibraries are aware that their collections are
endangered by inadequate care, acidification of paper, poor temperature and
humidity contrel, air pollutants, and outmoded fire detection and security sys-
tems. Recent advances for remedies will be extrenely high. ,

The second responsibility of a library is to make sure that its collection is
used ns well as preserved. This implies an active acquisitions policy to insure
that the collection remains current and the maintenance of conditions that in-
sure convenient, efficient reader access. Here the probiem is space. The fact is
that many of the-independent libraries have reached the physical limits of their
stacks and reader facilities. This has happened not because they have been re-
miss but because they have been outstandingly successful. Their collections have
grown continuously and their readership has increased at a rate that at times
has seemed geometric rather than arithmetic. By way of illustration, the Folger
collection has tripled in size since 1930. It has grown in depth and in richness as

. ‘well as in numbers of titles. In 1972, in order to make space for further growth,
the Folger was forced to sell 5,000 nineteenth- and twentieth-century duplicates.
This cleared the last available stack space i1 the Library. Without new construc-
tion, when the end of the 1uplicate shelves has leen reached as will happen in
another three to five years the Folger will have to stop buying books or store

-them in boxes or convert offices and seminar rooms into stacks. None of these
alternatives is attractive. As fur readers, in 1953 the Library reéorded 2300
reader-days. In 1971 the figure was 8,200 and in 1972 it had risen to 9,700. If
the trend continues, ndmission requirements will have to be made more stringent

- and many readers who now use th. Library may he excluded.

Alarming statistics like these are being faced by most of the independent Ii-
braries. The ability of these libraries to serve their audiences is at stake. And
what we are really talking about when we discuss the future of the independent
libraries is the importance of the humanities in American culfure. If current
studies of the long-range trends in modern society are even partly right, we are
entering a period when we will need every resource that the humanities can
offer to balance the tendencies of technology and social engineering., I do not
oppose technology an/l social engineering, but I believe deeply, and I think most
Americans agree, that the society we are creating must be & society for human
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beings and not a society for robots. Without the stabilizing sense of tradition
and without the skepticism that comes from knowing that the human spirit is
always more complex and more mysterious than the systems men create, we may
have little to oppose to the forces that are driving us toward George Orwell's
1984,

Senator PeLL. I admire very much indeed the Folger Shakespeare
Library. Did you wish to say something?

STATEMENT OF BETTY ANN KANE, ASSISTANT TO DIRECTOR OF
PROGRAMS, FOLGER SHAKESPEARE LIBRARY '

Ms. Kane. I wish to say that Folger and all independent research
libraries appreciate the kind of interest that has been taken in our
situation because we exist in a very special category between iibraries,
museums, and educational institutions and we are affected by legisla-
tion in all three areas by definition, by guidelines, et cetera, that does
not legally qualii;{r. :

Senator PeLL. We appreciate'that. As I say, I understand and thank
you very much. :

As a matter of record, we have asked the administration for their
views. We are awaiting their decision with regard to this legislation.

Before closing the record, we will make sure that the Library of
Congress has an opportunity to express its views with regard to this
legislation and then we will do our best to report a bill out of the sub-
committee and see where it goes from there.ligow far it goes depends
in great part on the energies of those in this field. o

t this point I order printed all statements of those who could not
attend and other pertinent material submitted for the record.

[The material referred to follows:] -
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SSW°», COUNCIL FOR HIGHER EDUCATION IN NEWARK

~\
N (' %
\‘_’ : 240 High Strest / Newark, New Jersey 07102
@C/@\: (201} 645-3551
%, ¥ .
o) & .
% .$ A Learning Resources Mlanner

July 18, 1973

The Honorable Claiborne Pell
United States Senate
Washingtun, D. C. 20510

My dear Senator Pell:

Recently, I read with interest an article concerning the idea of a White House
Conference on Libraries. [ am certainly in support of such a conference
realizing that, if it becomes a reality, it will take place in 1976. However,
having attended both national and state conferences on libraries, it appears
to me that state plans for library networks should be solidified before that
conference. To the best of my knowledge, most state 1ibrary systems work
independent of-educational 1ibrary systems and, in the case of the latter,
educational libraries often work independent of one another.

In an age when communications is one of the most important foundations for
national awareness, organization and defense, I think it is shocking to realize
the lack of communication prevalent in the systems that, conceivably, are the
basis of public knowledge and public growth.

In the City of Newark, New Jersey, we are trying successfully to align the
institutional libraries with the public 1ibrary system, believing that the two
must work cooperatively for the benefit of 2°1 citizens. Such programs as re-
ciprocal borrowing, an audiovisual. directory, a guide to the libraries and their
resources and a shelf analysfs study are but a few of the efforts accomplished

by this Council. As a"dreamer", how wonderful 1t would be if we could find this
cooperative venture multiplied throughout the United States. However, as I stated
earlier and fully realize, such cooperation must begin at home. I would not like
to think what our results would have been if the cooperation which we have achieved
were mandated from the state or national level.

As an active member of many organizatfons and President of the International Read-
ing Association for Higher Education,~! would be most happy to volunteer my ser-
vices in any way that you may find useful. Wishing you success in the passage of
the conferznce bill and in all other endeavors of your Committee, I remain,

~

Sincerely yours,

N
| 7 7;/%

John F. Touhey -
Learning Resources Planner
JFT:ds

)
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Rhode Island Sohool Library Assocolation
187 Rounds Avenue

Providence, Rhode Island 02907

July 19, 1973

The Honorable Claiborne Pell
325 0l1d Senate Offios Building
Washington, D.C. 20610

Dear Senator Pell:

This letter 18 in strong eupport of your efforts to improve
the status and effeotiveneas of libraries in the upooming hearings
of the National White House Conference on Libraries next Tuesday,
July 24th. Please be assured that the Rhode Island 8chool Library
Association, representing some four hundred (400) sohool libraries
in Rhode Island, 1s well aware of your work to help libraries and
will support you in every possible way. )

Information provided by Mrs. Ruth Cer janeo, former Title II
Coordinator in the Rhode Island Departmeat of Eduoation, oonfirms
the fsot thet in 1959 only twenty peroent (20%) of the sohools
mentionsd above had libraries, that the per pupil book budget was
only sixty~-six oents {$.66), and that there were only twenty-nine
(29¥ full and part-time librarians to serve these sohools. In 1971,
four (4) years after Title II, ninety-three percent (93%) nhavs
media oenters, the per pupil budget was three dollars and thirty-
three oents (‘3.53), and there wers two hundred and seven (207)
full-time equivalency media speoialiste to help the ohildren.
Obviously, Federal funding has been a dsoisive faotor in -this
tremendous progress. Pleass continue your efforts to maintain
this vitally-nesded finanoial support. The ohildren ars bsing
helped substantially by these media centers, the faoulties and
many perents (several as volunteers) are learning about the
importanoe of sohool libraries, and some sohool oonmittee members
and administrators i_:;g beooming aware that sohool medis oenters
make excellent oatalysts for the ocurriculum.

I am planning to bs in Waehington, D.C., during August 20-24,
for the National Convention of the Amerioan Federation of Teachers,
AFL~-CIO, which will provide another opportunity to help the
library profesaion.

Again, thank you very muoh for your oontinued support of
libraries - the vital link between people and knowledge.

Yours truly,
éenter W. Bam Jr. / '
President

Rhode Islsnd Sohool Library Association

e
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[ 1521 WEST MAIN ROAD * MIDDLETOWN, RMODE ISLAND 02840 °* 845-1873

August 14, 1973

The Hcnorable Claiborne Pell L . ,
The United States. Senate 84 2e B 3
Washington, D. C.

Dear Sivt:

The Middletown FPree Library supports Senate Joint Resolution
40 calling for a white House Conference on Library and Inform-
ation Services in 1976. )

We are a small free public library, founded in the mid-1850's,
then, as now, financially at t“e merny of a harried local town
council to hold the tax line.

We welcome further public exposure of the financial plight of
this and other libraries striving to maintain, improve and
increase vital educational services. The proposed White House
Conference would provide aiditional impetus to action in sup-
port of all libraries.

sinogoly y »

i

Norman W. Hall
Secretary to the Trustees
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LALE LA - Telegram

western unian

WACO080( 16213 (2-000288E204)PD 07/23/73 1621 oo |
ICS 1PMBNGZ CSP

5152663455 POM TDBN DES MOINES IA 13 07-23 042IP EST ,__,
PMS SENATOR CLAIBOPRNE PELL

CAPITOL HILL DC

I SUPPORT S.J. RES40 AND SUGGEST ALL LIBRARIES BE FUNDED TO
INSURE CONTINUITY OF SERVICE

MRS CHARLENE LAKIN 3112 30 ST DES MOINES IA 50310

Jmadwn

- ILALE LA Telegram

western unign

“WADO70C1517) (2-2585 14E204)PD 07/23/13 15117 TR KRR
1CS IPMBNGZ CSP
5152663455 TD3N DES MOINES IA 17 07-23 0517P EST
PMS SENATOR CLAYBORN PELL s e e
CAPITOL HILL DC
WE SUPPORT SJ RES 40 AND REQUEST THE SUS COMMITTEE T0 SEEK INTERIUM
FUNDING OF ALL LIBRARIES.
COLLEEN QBRIEN

LALN LR 'If,élegram

westein vnian

WAFD35¢ 105 1) ¢2-026773E205) PD 07724773 1051
 ICs IPmMMTZZ CSP
4018283750 TOMT WEST WARWICK R1 48 Q7-24 I051A EST
PMS SENATOR CLAYBORNE PELL
CAPITOL HItL DC
DEAR SENATOR PELL PLEASE ENTER INTO THE RECORD OF THE HEAFING
ON YOUR RESOLUTION TO AUTHORIZE AND REQUEST THE PRESIDENT TO
CALL A WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIEMNCES
IN 1976 THE ENTHUSIASTIC SUPPORT OF THIS IDEAL AND ITS OBJECTIVES
BY THE RHODE ISLAND LIBRARY ASSOCIATION
PAUL F CRANE PRESIDENT

"ERIC
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'STATE OF HAWAII
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
. DIVISION OF LIBRARY SERVICES

OFFICE OF THE STATE LIBRARIAN ®. 0. BOX 2380
HONOLULU, HAWAIl 96804

July 18, 1973

The Honorable Claiborne Peli
Chairman

Senate Education Subcammittee
United States Senate
washington, D. C.

Dear Senator Pell:

As Agsistant Superintendent for Library Services and State
Librarian of Hawaii, I wholeheartedly endorse your call for

a White House Conference on Library and Information Services
in 1976. I also support your recommendation that this national
conference be preceded by state-level governors' conferences
on libraries.

In Bawaii we would hope that guch a conference, if held, would
convey to the pecple of our state an awareness that we can no
longer afford the uneconomical irrationality of parallel systems
of library services - one to the schools, one to the general
public, one to the academic community, one to the business and
industrial segments of cur society. The informational resources
of our civilization constitute one whole which should be tappable
by any needful citizen without regard to his economic, scholastic
or geographic niche.

wishing you every success in your continued championing of
reasonable sducational interests.

Sincerely yours,

e

Stake Librarian )
(Assistant Superintendent
for Library Services) '
JGI:en
cc: Senator Daniel Inouye
Senator Hiram Fong
Representative Spark natuunaga
Representative ‘Patsy Mink
Governor John A. Burns
Ms. Eileen Cooke
Dr. Shiro Amioka
O
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AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF UI:IK\’\ERSFI'Y PROFESSORS

ONE DUPONT CIRCLE - SUITE 500
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20036
Telephone 202—465-8050 R

Wavrtex Avaus, President
Michigan 3tate University
Beatran H. Davis, General Secretary \
Waghington Office AN
August 7, 1973

Honorable Clafjborne Fell ' ™
Chairman, Senate Labor and Public Welfare .
Subcommittee on Education ™~
325 Russell Senate Office Building : KN

Washington, D.C. 20510 .

Dear Senator Pell:

On behalf of the 90,000 members of the American Association
of University Professors at 2300 institutions, I appreciate the
opportunity to present this statement to the members of the Subcommittee
in support of Senate Joint Resolution 40, which authorizes and requests
the President to call a White House Conference on Library and Information
Sciences in 1976. .
The American Association of University Professors is the largest
and oldest professional association of college and university teachers,
1ibrarians, and academic counselors. Our long-term support of libraries
and 1{brarians within the academic community has been most. recently
manifested in the Joint Statement on Faculty Status of College and
University Librarians, which was dratted 3oint|y by our Association,
e Association of College and Research Libraries, and the Association
of American Colleges. I have appended a copy of the Joint Statement
and I commend it for its succinct description of the appropriate roles of

college and university 1ibraries and 1ibrarians in the educational
procass. .

Consideration of Senate Joint Resolution 40 comes at a time
when the relatjonship between 1ibraries and the Federal Government
is at a critical stage. We have separately endorsed HR 8877 as a minimum
level of funding of programs authorized by Congress and administered by
the Department of Health, Education and Welfare. HR 8877 provides
$176,209,000 for library resources in Fiscal Year 1974. Of that amount
$15,000,000 is for college 1ibrary resources, iibrary training, and
1ibrary research under Title IT A and B of the Higher Education Act
and $12,500,000 for undergraduate instructional equipment under Title
VI of the same act. We believe that there must be a general and substantial
increase in the level of Federal aid to higher education and we regard
the college and university 1ibrary appropriations as one of the specific
programs requiring ‘increased funding.

A White House Conference on Library and Information Sciences,
with the attendant state conferences provided for in Senate Joint Resolution
40, would permit the Federal and state govermments, Iibrarians,

ERIC | :
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representatives of educational institutions, agencies, organizations, and
professional and scholarly associations, persons with technological
knowledge and competence, and representatives of the general public to
focus sharply on the current roles of diverse types of libiraries and to
explore their future needs, goals, and policies. For college and university
1ibraries, the White House Conference may provide an opportunity to
evaluate their current roles and to project their future integral relation-
ships to the educational process. By focusing attention on 1ibraries,

the White House Conference may serve to transmit to the general community
the same awareness of the "unique and indispensable function" that
tibraries have served in the academic community. The need for that
awareness is particularly significant at the present time when adult

and continuing education programs are expanding and when the concept of
postsecondary education has been markedly changed. Instead of restricting
the growth of libraries and their services, it appears to us that a revicw
of the current demand upon libraries, including college and university
lioraries, calls for meaningful 1iscussfons of the problems in meeting

the demand and the probable solutions. Both the proposed state meetings

and the White House Conference can provide the forum in which those
discussions may occur.

We urge approval of Senate Joint Resolution 40.
Sincerely,

Waltt. /Mam

Walter Adams
President

{ ERIC
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Joint Statement

Reprinted from
AAUP Bylletin
Winter 1972

on Faculty Status of College
and University Librarians

The following siatement hos been drufted by the Joint Committee on College
Library Problems. a national committee representing the Association of College and
Rescurch Libraries, the Association of Americun Colleges. and the American Association
oof University Professors. The statemient has heen afficially endorsed by the Board and
Annugl Meeting of the Association of College and Rescarch Libraries and is being con-
sidered by the AAC and AAUP. Publication of the statement was authorized by
AAUP's Council at its meeting in Octoher, 1972, Meamhers, chupters, and conferences
ure invired to review the statement und transmit cornrents 1o the Washington Office.

(Formally adopted by AAUP Annual Meeting, April 28, 1973)

As the primary means through which students and faculty
gain access o the storchouse of organized knowledge. the
college und university library performs a unique and in-
dispeasable function in the educational process. This
function will grow jp importance as studenls assume
greater responsibility for their own intellectual und social

degrees. titles. or skills, per se, qualify members of the
academic community for fuculty status. The functitn of
the librariun as perticip in the p hi

of g
and rescarch is the essential criterion of faculty stotus.
College and university librariuns share the professional

cancerns of faculty bers. Academic freed: for

develop Indeed, all s of the demic com- ple. is indisp bl
munity are likely 10 b ingly dependent on  trustees of {ed,
skifled professionn! guid: in the acguisition and use

of Nbrary resources as the forms and numbers of these
resources multiply, scholarly materiuls appear in more

| to tibrarians, because they arc
gc with the responsibility of insuring
the availability of information and ideas. no matter how
controversial, 50 that teachers may freely teach and stu-
dents may freely lcarn. Morcover, as members of (he

1 hikl graf sy more r'
cated. and librury technology grows increasingly sophis-
ticated. The [ibrarian who provides such guidance plays
a major role in the learning process.

The character and quality of an institution of higher
learning are shaped in targe measure by the nature of ils
librury holdings and the cuse and imagination with which
those resources are made uccessible to members of the
ucademic ity. C quently. all bets of the
fuculty should 1ake an active interest in the operation and
development of the library. Because the scope and char-
ucter of library resources should be tiken into account in
wuch importunt academic decisions as cursicular planning
and faculty appointments, librarians should have a voice
in the development of the institution's cducational palicy.

Librarians perform a tcaching und research role inis-
much as they instruct students formally and informally
and advise and assist faculty in their scholarly pursuits.

ity, librarians should have fatitude in
the cexercise -of their professional judgment within the
library. a shate in shaping policy within the institution.
and adequate opportunilies for professional development
and appropriate reward.

Faculty status entuils for librarians the same rights and
responsihifities as for other members of the faculty. They
should huve corresponding entitiement to rank. promo-
tion. tenure, compensation, leaves. and research funds.
and the protection of academic duc process. They must
go through the sume process of evsluation and meet the
same standards as other faculty members.

On some T dequate o es for extending
faculty status (o librarians have alrendy heen warked out.
These procedures vary from pus 1o pus b
of insti I diffi In the develop of such
procedures, it is cssentiol that the generat faculty or its

-deleguted agent determine the specific steps by which any

Librarians” are also themselves involved in the h
function: many conduct research in their own professional
interests and in the discharge of their duties.

Where the role of college npd university librarians. as
described in the preceding par requires them 10
function essentially us part of the faculty. 1his functional
identity should he recognized by granting of faculty status,
Neither administrative responsibilities nor professionsl

434
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pr : is 10 be accorded faculty rank and
status. In any cuse, academic positions which are to he
accorded faculty rank and status should be approved hy.

1 CL 1940 Starement of Priuciples on Academic Feeedont
aiid Teanre: 1958 Statement on Procedural Standards in
Faculty Dismissal Proceedings: 1972 Statement an Loaves of

Abhsence, ( )

AAUP BULLETIN
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the senate or the faculty-at-large before submission to the
president and to the governing board for approval.

With respect to library governance, it is to be presumed
that the governing board, the administrative officers,, the
library faculty, and representatives of the general faculty
will share in the determination of library policies that
affect the general interests of the institution and its edu-
cational program. In matters of internal governance, the

library will operate like other academic units with respect
to decisi lating to appoi pr ti tenure,
and conditions of service.?

2 Ct. 1966 Statement on Government of Colleges and Uni-
versities, formulated by the American Council on Education,
American Association of University Professors, and Asso-
ciation of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges.

O
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MR STEPHEN WEXLER

. COUNCIL SENATE SUB COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION 4228 NEW SENATE OFFICE

BUILDING
WASHI NGTON DC 20000 .

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SPECIAL LIBRARIES ASSOCIATION OF ITS
RECENT MEETING VOTED UNANIMOUSLY TO ENDORSE THE WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIENCES IN 1976 AS PROPOSED
IN SJ RES 40 (93 CONGRESS). SPECIAL LIBRARIES ASSOCIATION WITH
8000 MEMBERS WAS FOUNDED IN 1309, SLA IS THE SECOND LARGEST
LIBRARY AND INFORMATION ORIENTED ORGANIZATION IN THE US, SPECIALIZED
LIBRARIES SERVE. INDUSTRY, BUSINESS, RESEARCH, EDUCATIONAL AND
TECHNICAL INSTITUTIONS, GOVERNMENT, NEWSPAPERS, MUSEUMS, AND
ALL ORGANIZATIONS, PUBLIC AND PRIVATE, REQUIRING OR PROVIDING
SPECIALIZED INFORMATION, '
BECAUSE MANY SPECIALIZED LIBRARIES SERVE HIGHLY SPECIAL IZED
CLIENTS THEY CONTRIBUTE TO THE ECONOMY AND HEALTH OF THE NAT ION,
SPECIALIZED LIBRARIES OFTEN DEPEND ON ADDITIONAL RESOURCES OF
UNIVERSITY AND LARGE PUBLIC LIBRARIES. CONTINUOUSLY IMPROVED
AND EXPANDED LIBRARY SERVICES ARE NEEDED FOR SEGMENTS OF OUR
SOCIETY. ZERO FUNDING FOR LIBRARIES AS PROPOSED By THE ADMINISTRATION
MUST HOT BE PERMITTED, SLA SUPPORTS SJ RES 40, SLA WOULD WELCOME
OPPORTUNITY TO BE CONSULTED REGARDING THE APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS
OF THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE CONFERENCE. - ' .
WE HOPE THAT THIS TELEGRAM CAN BE INSERTED IN THE RECGRD OF
THE HEARING
F E_MCKENNA EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SPECIAL LIBRARIES ASSOCIATION
235 PARK AVENUE SOUTH NEW YORK Ny 10003

‘1429 EST '

O
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ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN PUBLISHERS, INC.
1896 Jefferson Place, NW., Washington, D.C. 30036 » Telephone: 293-2585 Area Code 902

July 26, 1973

The Honorable Claiborne Pell

Chairman ’
Subcozmittee on Education

Comaittee on Lebor and Public Welfare
United Btates Senate

Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The Association of American Publishers would like to record its support for
Senate Joint Resolution 40, suthorizing and requesting the President to call a
White House Conference on Library and Information Sciences in 1976.

We regret that we were unable to be present at the hearing conducted by your
Subcommittee on July 2lth on this resolution, but we understand thet the record
of that hearing is being held open and that our support, along with that of other
orgenizations, will be recorded.

The unprecedented fiscal crisis confrouting libraries of all types, in view of the
threat of elimination of federal support, vould provide reason enough to urge the
convening of a White House conference to consider new and creative approaches to
support these invaluable institutions for the preservation of our culture. As

you pointed out on last October 13th, despite much progress in providing firmer
support for cur libraries, an estimated 20 million Americsns are without access to a
public library and some 34,000 elementary schools are deprived of this essential
adjunct to education.

But 1t should not be solely in a spirit of crisis that a White House conference is
called, but also in a <pirit of hope ané optimism: the centennial of the American
Librery Association, -cinciding with our nation’s bicentennial, provides a most
appropriste occesion for widespresd, action-oriented citizen study and consideration
of the future of the library as an institution. BSuch grassroots activity would most

. fittingly culminate in —- and subsequently proceed from —- & White House conference.

O

RI

As you observed vwhen you introduted S8.J. Res. 40 last Jenuary 26th, valuable tbough
the Librery Services snd Construction Act and ths work of the National Commission

on Libraries snd Information Science have been, what is needed is "s forum'in vhich
representatives of the general public cen contribute to the determination of pri-
orities as the Nation prepares to reslize the potential of the new technolOgies

for our more than 7,000 public libraries, our 50,000 school lidraries, over 2,000
acadenic libraries and tens of thousends of special libreries and information centers.”

Such a forum would be welcomed by those directly involved with libraries as vell as
by those allied with them and deeply concerned for their welfare. Publishers
certainly count themselves among the latter. We tberefore hope that Congress will
pass the authorizing resclution and that the President will gee it to convene such
an historic conference.

C
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Thank you for the opportunity of regilt~ring our Auocintion s support for

Senate Joint Resolution k0. .
%’;‘? 7, é:" .
Richard P. Kl

Director
Washington Office
Association of American Publishers

RPK:dls
cc: Ross D. Sackett, Chairman, Board of Directors, Association of American
Publishers
Dr. Austin J. McCaffrey, Executive Director, Asscciation Of American Publishers
Eileen D. Cooke, Director, Washington Office, American Librasy Association

O
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Senator PeLL. This hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon at 11:17 a.m. the hearing was adjourned. ]

O

r)

Ao -t




